INFORMATION TO USERS

This material was produced from a microfilm copy of the original document. While the most advanced technological means to photograph and reproduce this document have been used, the quality is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original submitted.

The following explanation of techniques is provided to help you understand markings or patterns which may appear on this reproduction.

- The sign or "target" for pages apparently lacking from the document photographed is "Missing Page(s)". If it was possible to obtain the missing page(s) or section, they are spliced into the film along with adjacent pages. This may have necessitated cutting thru an image and duplicating adjacent pages to insure you complete continuity.
- 2. When an image on the film is obliterated with a large round black mark, it is an indication that the photographer suspected that the copy may have moved during exposure and thus cause a blurred image. You will find a good image of the page in the adjacent frame.
- 3. When a map, drawing or chart, etc., was part of the material being photographed the photographer followed a definite method in "sectioning" the material. It is customary to begin photoing at the upper left hand corner of a large sheet and to continue photoing from left to right in equal sections with a small overlap. If necessary, sectioning is continued again beginning below the first row and continuing on until complete.
- 4. The majority of users indicate that the textual content is of greatest value, however, a somewhat higher quality reproduction could be made from "photographs" if essential to the understanding of the dissertation. Silver prints of "photographs" may be ordered at additional charge by writing the Order Department, giving the catalog number, title, author and specific pages you wish reproduced.
- 5. PLEASE NOTE: Some pages may have indistinct print. Filmed as received.

Xerox University Microfilms 300 North Zeeb Road Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106

75-13,717

Ę

STREET, Robert Decatur, 1934-A STUDY TO EVALUATE THE MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT TRAINING PROGRAMS IN RICHMOND COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA, 1967 THROUGH 1973.

The University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Ed.D., 1975 Education, vocational

Xerox University Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48106



ROBERT DECATUR STREET

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

A STUDY TO EVALUATE THE MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT TRAINING

PROGRAMS IN RICHMOND COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA,

1967 THROUGH 1973

by

Robert Decatur Street

A Dissertation Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School at the University of North Carolina at Greensboro in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Education

> Greensboro 1975

> > Approved by

Dissertation Adviser

APPROVAL PAGE

This dissertation has been approved by the following committee of the Faculty of the Graduate School at The University of North Carolina at Greensboro.

Dissertation Adviser <u>Adviser</u> auten Jaeun Committee Members E mest W Lee

<u>J December 1974</u> Date of Acceptance by Committee

STREET, ROBERT DECATUR. A Study to Evaluate the Manpower Development Training Programs in Richmond County, North Carolina, 1967 Through 1973. (1975) Directed by: Dr. Donald W. Russell. Pp. 185.

This study has as its purpose the evaluation of Manpower Development Training programs at the local level. The study is built around four points to determine whether or not: (1) there were significant increases in the graduates' incomes after training; (2) there were significant reductions in unemployment in the tri-county area during the period covered by the study; (3) there were significant reductions in the number of welfare payments in the tri-county area during the period covered by the study; and (4) there was a significant difference in the expected length of the pay-back period of one year or less.

Data were collected from several sources for the purpose of testing the null hypotheses. Data were collected from graduates of Manpower Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute, from the student records, from the Manpower Administration of the United States Department of Labor, from the North Carolina Employment Security Commission offices in Raleigh and Rockingham, and from the Director of the Richmond County Department of Social Services, from audit reports of individual Manpower Training programs, and from printed sources.

The data were treated statistically to determine whether or not significant differences had occurred. For the first three hypotheses, "t" scores were computed; the chi-square test of differences was used to determine the presence of significant differences for the fourth hypothesis. Results of the computations were presented in narrative and in tabular form.

Highly significant differences in the incomes of graduates occurred in four of the seven years covered by the study and the difference was significant at the .05 level one year. There were no significant differences in two of the seven years.

There were highly significant changes in the rate of unemployment in the tri-county area in three years, but one was a highly significant increase in unemployment. A decrease in unemployment, significant at the .05 level, occurred one year. There were no significant changes the other years.

There was no significant change in the number of welfare cases in any year.

It was determined that the length of the pay-back period in this study was over three years as a minimum, with the length of the pay-back period possibly being as long as seven years in one instance.

The primary purpose of this study was to determine whether or not graduates of Manpower Development Training programs had significant increases in their incomes. Since there were increases in the graduates' incomes in each year, with significant increases in five of the years, the writer contends that the programs were successful each year. The absence of any statistically significant difference is overridden by the increased probability of employment at higher wages for all the graduates.

The chi-square test of differences in responses to statements asked selected graduates tended to show that there were minor differences in the responses by year. Greater differences occurred across years, as when responses of graduates of a given program were compared to the other selected graduates. The greatest number of differences occurred when the responses of all the selected graduates were tested to determine the difference between responses given and expected responses. The differences between responses given by employers of the 153 graduates were significantly different with few exceptions, both when all responses of all employers were tested to determine levels of significance between given and expected responses and for textile employer responses tested the same way.

An item by item analysis of employers' responses revealed that the graduates were generally considered to be better employees than nongraduates in similar jobs. However, the item analysis revealed that the graduates' prospects for promotions or for being upgraded in their present jobs were bleak. Job security was not greatly enhanced by benefit of the training, either.

A review of responses of Employment Security Commission and Manpower Training personnel to statements in Appendix E revealed highly significant differences in the responses to most of the statements. It was concluded that satisfying the requirements of the Manpower Development and Training Act, as amended, in trainee selection, may account for many of the differences in responses.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Many persons, too numerous to identify by their individual names, have assisted me at various points in the development of this study. It is appropriate that I acknowledge the contributions of certain individuals because they have been instrumental in seeing the study completed.

I acknowledge the contributions of the members of the Committee: Dr. Donald W. Russell, Chairman; Dr. Arthur L. Svenson, whose many helpful suggestions improved the form and style of the dissertation; and Dr. Ernest W. Lee and Dr. Harold J. Mahoney, who served on the Committee.

I acknowledge the valuable assistance given by the proofreader, Mrs. Clara Strickland. I acknowledge the contributions Mrs. Mildred Terry and Mrs. Jean Snider in the typing of the dissertation.

Finally, I acknowledge the strength and support given by my wife, Ann; without her encouragement and sacrifices, the study would never have been completed.

Robert D. Street

iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ACKNOWLI	EDGEMENTS	iii
LIST OF	TABLES	vii
CHAPTER		
I.	NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THE STUDY	1
	Background	1 2 3 4 5 6
II.	A REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	8
	The Literature on Control Groups	8 9 17 28
III.	THE POPULATION AND THE COLLECTION OF THE DATA	29
	The Population	29 30 33 35
IV.	ANALYSIS OF THE DATA	36
	The Changes in Income	36
	Comparison of Earnings	37 42
	The Changes in Unemployment	43 45 46
	Computing Training Costs	47 52
	The earnings differential	60 64

• ---

Page

Comparison of Trainee Characteristics
Paying back training costs
Summary
V. ANALYSIS OF DATA: GRADUATES: EMPLOYERS: PROGRAMS 84
Graduates' Responses
Analysis of Graduates' Responses
Table 5-1. 101 Table 5-2 through Table 5-8. 103 Table 5-9 through Table 5-16 105 Table 5-17 through Table 5-23. 109
Mobility of Instructors
Employers' Responses
Analysis of Employers' Responses
Employers' evaluations of employee
Analysis of Textile and Other Employers' Responses 126
Employers' expectations of employee
Statistical Analysis of Employers' Responses 133
Responses to Employment Security Commission Questionnaire
VI. MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT TRAINING PROGRAMS OF RICHMOND TECHNICAL INSTITUTE: OVERVIEW AND CONCLUSIONS 141
Overview of Major Findings

Page

.

													-																	145
																														146
		R	ec	o	nme	ene	lat	:io	n	Nı	ıml	bei	: '	Thi	cee	≥.	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	147
		R	ec	or	me	eno	lat	:ic	m	Nι	ıml	bei	c 1	Foi	ır	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	148
		R	ec	oī	nme	end	lat	:io	n	Nı	ımł	bei	:	Fiv	7e	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	149
BIBLIOGRAPHY	•		•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	150
APPENDIXES .	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	158

•

LIST OF TABLES

•9

Table		Page
4-1	The Number of Enrollees and Graduates of Manpower Devel- opment Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute and Mean, Median and Modal Incomes for Fiscal Years 1967 through 1973	38
4-2	Comparative Earnings "t" Scores of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing the Last Earnings Before Training and Earnings of the First Job After Completing Training, Fiscal Years 1967 through 1973	41
4-3	The Number of Unemployed and Employed Persons and Unem- ployment Rates in the Tri-County Area Composed of Anson, Richmond, and Scotland Counties, North Carolina, from 1967 through 1973, with "t" Scores and Levels of Significance	44
4-4	An Analysis of Changes in the Number of Welfare Cases in the Tri-County Area Comprised of Richmond, Anson, and Scotland Counties, North Carolina, from 1967 through 1973, with "t" Scores and Levels of Significance	46
4-5	Enrollees, Dropouts, and Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, by Fiscal Year, from 1967 through 1973	48
4-6	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1967 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	49
4-7	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1968 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	50
4-8	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1969 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	51
4-9	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1970 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	52
4-10	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1971 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	53

Page

Table

•

4-11	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1972 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	•	•	•	54
4-12	Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1973 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	•	•	•	55
4-13	Cost to the Employment Security Commission for Inter- viewing, Testing, Placing, and Doing Follow-up Work with Manpower Development Training Students, Based on the Average Hourly Wages of Employment Security Com- mission Interviewers, at an Average of Five Hours Per Trainee	•	•	•	56
4-14	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1967	•	•	•	59
4-15	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1968	•	•	•	60
4-16	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1969	•	•	•	61
4-17	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1970	•	•	•	62
4-18	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1971	•	•	•	63
4–19	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1972	•	•	•	64
4-20	Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1973	•	•	•	65
4-21	Computed Amount of Time Trainees Could Have Expected to be Employed During Training Period, 1967-1973	•	•	•	66
4-22	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1967 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	•	•	•	67
4-23	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1968 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	•	•	•	68
4-24	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1969 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	•	•	•	69

4-25	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1970 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	70
4–26	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1971 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	71
4–27	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1972 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	72
4–28	Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1973 Graduates of Man- power Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute	73
4–29	Economic Effectiveness of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, by Program and Year, Using Discount Factors of Ten Percent and Five Percent for the Period 1967-1973	74
4-30	Federal Income Taxes Paid by Graduates of Manpower Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Giving the Estimated Taxes Paid the Year Before the Beginning of Training, the Year of Training, and the Three Years Following Completion of Training, and the Total Taxes Paid the First Three Years After Completing Training	79
5-1	Chi-Square Test of the Significance of the Differences Between Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs to Statements About Their Experiences as Program Trainees	96
5-2	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1967 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1968 through 1973	97
5-3	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1968 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973	98
5-4	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1969 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973	99

5-5	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates
	of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond
	Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1970 Graduates
	to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973 100

- 5-6 Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1971 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973. . . . 101
- 5-7 Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1972 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973, . . . 102

5-8	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates
	of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond
	Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1973 Graduates
	to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1972 103
5-9	A Comparison of the Responses of General Office Clerk
	Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development

Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute.

5-10	A Comparison of the Responses of Loom Fixer Graduates with												
	All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training												
	Programs at Richmond Technical Institute,												
	1967 through 1973												

5-11	A Comparison of the Responses of Plumber Graduates with
	All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training
	Programs at Richmond Technical Institute,
	1967 through 1973

5-15	A Comparison of the Responses of Vending Machine Repair Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973
5-16	A Comparison of the Responses of Electrician Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973
5-17	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1967 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5-18	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1968 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5-19	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1969 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5–20	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1970 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5-21	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1971 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5-22	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1972 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5-23	Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1973 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E
5-24	The Frequency of Student Comments About Their Likes, Dislikes, and Things They Would Change About MDTA Training. 119

.

.

5–25	Chi-Square Test of the Differences Between Responses of Employers of Manpower Development Training Graduates, 1967 through 1973, at Richmond Technical Institute 134
5-26	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Textile Employers to Statements in Appendix C
5-27	Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Textile Employers Compared to the Responses of All Other Employers
5-28	Chi-Square Test of the Significance of the Differences in Responses to a Questionnaire About the Role of the Employment Security Commission in Manpower Training from Employment Security Commission and Manpower Development Training Personnel

CHAPTER I

NATURE AND PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

BACKGROUND

Public Law 87-415¹ established the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962. This Act was passed by Congress to relieve the shortages of qualified laborers in many skill categories. It was the determination of Congress that many workers could not qualify for available jobs, even in times when the unemployment rate was high and that certain jobs had ceased to exist because of numerous causes, including, "...technological developments, foreign competition, relocation of industry, shifts in market demand, and other changes in the structure of the economy."² Besides training and retraining workers for jobs, the Act sought to "...reduce the costs of unemployment compensation and public assistance."³

Amendments to the Act in 1963, 1965, 1966,⁴ and 1968 opened the training more to young people and the direction of the programs was

¹United States Congress. "Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962," <u>United States Statutes at Large, Public Law 87-415, 87th Con-</u> <u>gress, 2nd Session</u>, Vol. 76 (Washington, D. C., United States Government Printing Office, 1963).

²Ibid.

³Ibid.

⁴Venn, Grant. <u>Man, Education, and Manpower</u>, (Washington, D. C., American Association of School Administrators, 1970), p. 157.

changed to include more disadvantaged persons.⁵ "The Manpower Administration of the Department of Labor, for manpower program purposes, defined a disadvantaged individual as a person having two or more of the following characteristics: nonwhite, less than twelve grades of education, unemployed at least fifteen weeks, under twenty-two or over forty-five years of age, handicapped, or a public assistance recipient."⁶

The purpose of the training authorized by the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962 was to give people skills they needed to work in our modern society. This involved not only retraining displaced workers, but providing training to those who have had no prior work experience.

PURPOSE OF THE STUDY

This study has as its purpose a fourfold goal with respect to Richmond County, North Carolina, covering the period from 1967 through October 31, 1973. The goals are concerned with the Manpower Development Training programs taught at Richmond Technical Institute, Hamlet, North Carolina, during the period of the study. The goals will be measured by the null hypotheses which follow:

1. There was no significant difference in the last incomes of graduates of Manpower Training programs before training and their first incomes following the completion of training.

2. There was no significant reduction in unemployment during the period of the Manpower Development Training in the tri-county area.

⁵Ibid., p. 159.

⁶Ibid., p. 158.

3. There was no significant reduction in the number of welfare payments during the period of the Manpower Development Training in the tri-county area.

4. There was no significant variation of the cost-recovery period from the usual expectation of one year or less.⁷

IMPORTANCE OF THE STUDY

A review of the literature revealed no comparable study of the Manpower Development Training programs in North Carolina as proposed in this study. Manpower program evaluations which have been done in the past have typically been done for manpower programs in an entire state over a period of several years or of manpower programs in several states over at least a two-year period.

A study of the effectiveness of Manpower Development Training programs is needed on the local county level to determine the effective programs at the grass-roots level and the extent to which the stated objectives of the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962 are being met. Such a study may possibly reveal weaknesses in programs which are covered up or passed unnoticed by mass studies.

Hopefully, this research will give impetus to the evaluation of Manpower Development Training programs wherever they are offered in North Carolina. Improvements in techniques of program and graduateexperience analysis could result in more efficient and effective use of the training opportunities made possible by the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962 and its amendments.

⁷Ibid., p. 160.

METHOD OF PROCEDURE

In undertaking this study, a survey of the literature falling within the field of this research was made to identify areas of common concern to researchers and authors. The literature was reviewed in four broad categories: periodicals, books, Education Resources Information Center (ERIC) documents, and doctoral dissertations written since 1967.

This writer, after careful research, determined that the literature could be divided into three subject areas: (1) increases in earnings; (2) cost-recovery period; and (3) means of evaluating Manpower Development Training programs. The first two topics, in addition to the determination as to whether or not there were significant reductions in unemployment and in public assistance payments in Richmond County during the period covered by the study, form the major components, i.e., chapters, of the study.

After the overall research design and structural framework were developed, more extensive and intensive study and readings were undertaken. A careful study of the literature was made in which salient points on various components of this study were assembled. Opposing viewpoints were recorded for the purpose of showing lack of consensus of opinion as these related to specific aspects of Manpower Development Training.

In addition to reviewing the literature, the writer met with representatives of the Richmond County office and Raleigh office of the North Carolina Employment Security Commission to discuss their roles in administering Manpower Development Training programs. The role of the Richmond County Office of the Employment Security Commission in the

4

planning and operation of each training program was thoroughly reviewed and analyzed.

The writer also visited the Office of Manpower Administration, United States Department of Labor, in Washington, D. C., where he received valuable aid in reviewing the composite personnel and program data stored there. Visits to the state and federal offices helped this researcher understand more clearly the functions prescribed by the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962 and its subsequent amendments.

SCOPE AND LIMITATIONS

This study is confined to study of graduates of the Manpower Development and Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Hamlet, North Carolina, from the first program in the county in 1967 through 1973.

Graduates,⁸ as defined in this study, are those enrollees who either completed the program training and graduated or who mastered the skills to be taught and left early to take up training-related employment. Not included are those enrollees who left training early to take up training-related employment, if the instructor indicated on the student's record the necessary skills were not learned. The first two types of enrollees are said to have 'Achieved Training Objective' while the third category did not achieve the training objective.

Furthermore, this study is limited to graduates of the Manpower Development Training programs sponsored through the Richmond Technical

⁸ In a letter dated November 28, 1974, from the Director of the Manpower Development Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Hamlet, North Carolina. Permission to quote secured.

Institute. These graduates actually reside in the tri-county area: Richmond, Anson, and Scotland Counties, North Carolina. Thus, while the fourfold goal of this dissertation noted on pages two and three speaks about Richmond County, North Carolina, the scattering of enrollees actually exceeds the boundaries of Richmond County. This tricounty area has been considered to be of manageable size for personal contact to collect data relevant to the research purposes of this dissertation.

The total potential population of the study consisted of 705 enrollees in Manpower Development Training programs during the period of the study. Of that number, 378 achieved the training objectives of the programs. However, since this study was restricted only to those graduates who actually reside in the tri-county area, only 331, or 87.6 percent of the total number of graduates were eligible to be included in the study.

ORGANIZATION OF THE DISSERTATION

This study is organized into six chapters. These are as follows: Chapter I, Nature and Purpose of the Study: background and introduction to the subject of the study.

Chapter II, Review of the Literature: research and writings in the field relative to the major topics of the study.

Chapter III, Design and Procedure: a review of the manner in which data were gathered for the study. The instruments used are presented and their purposes analyzed.

Chapter IV, Analysis of Data: Income; Employment; Costs: a presentation of the data and analysis of their significance. Earnings

6

before and after training are compared; reductions in public assistance payments and unemployment compensation reductions are reviewed; costrecovery computations and related data are presented.

Chapter V, Analysis of Data: Graduates; Employers; Programs: analysis of graduate, employer, and Employment Security Commission and Manpower Training personnel responses to statements in Appendix E.

Chapter VI, Manpower Training Programs of Richmond County, North Carolina: Overview and Conclusions: a summary of major findings and conclusions of the study and recommendations based on the reaction of the researcher to the substance of the study.

CHAPTER II

A REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

This Chapter is concerned with research relative to Manpower Development Training programs which was done from 1967 through 1972. Only those studies which are related to this study in the nature of its undertaking are included in the review of the literature which covered the years 1967 through 1973.

THE LITERATURE ON CONTROL GROUPS

There are at least two schools of thought about the use of control groups in research of Manpower Development Training Programs. The review of recent doctoral dissertations revealed that most of the studies were conducted without the use of control groups. Those researchers who chose not to use separate control groups compared the success of the trainees to their personal characteristics. Control groups were used in some instances to compare the post-training earnings of graduates and dropouts of programs.

Among those who did not use a control group were Langdon,¹ Flores,² Goldfarb,³ Rawlins,⁴ Liddell,⁵ Boyer,⁶ Mestrovich,⁷ O'Boyle,⁸

³Goldfarb, R. S. "The Evaluation of Government Programs: The

¹Langdon, C. W. "Manpower Development in Alabama." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1967.) (Microfilm.)

²Flores, Froilan. "An Historical and Cost Analysis of Manpower Development Training Act Programs in the Washoe County (Reno) School District." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1968.) (Microfilm.)

and Smith.⁹ Those who used control groups were Trooboff¹⁰ and Rapuano.¹¹

THE LITERATURE ON PROGRAM DESCRIPTIONS

Langdon, besides not using a control group, did not involve himself with the pre-training earnings of enrollees. His study was limited to a review of the law, previous studies, hourly wage rate distributions after training, and a cursory analysis of certain demographic characteristics of trainees.

Case of New Haven's Manpower Training Activities." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1968.) (Microfilm.)

⁴Rawlins, V. L. "Government Sponsored Training Programs for the Disadvantaged Youth as a Part of Efficient Long-Run Manpower Policy." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969.) (Microfilm.)

⁵Liddell, W. J. H., Jr. "The Manpower Development and Training Act in California: Costs, Returns, and the Prediction of Individual Success." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969.) (Microfilm.)

⁶Boyer, J. W., Jr. "Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Selected Manpower Training Programs." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1970.) (Microfilm.)

⁷Mestrovich, M. J. "The Economic Impact of MDTA: A Case Study of an Urban Economy." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1970.) (Microfilm.)

⁸O'Boyle, E. J. "Proposed Criteria of Achievement for Institutional Training Under the Manpower Development and Training Act." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1972.) (Microfilm.)

⁹Smith, R. E. "An Analysis of the Efficiency and Equity of Manpower Programs." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1971.) (Microfilm.)

¹⁰Trooboff, B. M. "Employment Experience After MDTA Training: A Study of the Relationships Between Selected Trainee Characteristics and Post-Training Employment Experience." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1968.) (Microfilm.)

¹¹Rapuano, F. "A Comparative Cost-Benefit Analysis of MDTA Training in the Boston Area." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1970.) (Microfilm.) The population with which Langdon worked was 6,149 enrollees during fiscal year 1964 in Alabama. He compared "...age, sex, race, family status, number of dependents, years of gainful employment, prior employment status, whether handicapped and whether receiving public assistance."¹² His population had an educational background as follows: 39.4 percent below grade twelve; 52.8 percent had a twelfth grade education; and 7.8 percent over a twelfth grade education.¹³

Of the 6,149 Alabama enrollees, only 133, or 1.9 percent, were receiving public assistance. Langdon stated:

Many people who do not understand "welfare" think that manpower training would be a fine device to get people off public assistance. Unfortunately, it has not worked this way with MDTA, probably because welfare recipients are not in a position to take training. One of the reasons for this may be the lack of education.₁₄

The completion rate of 48.9 percent in Langdon's population compared favorably to a national completion rate of 43.2 percent.¹⁵ Of 2,442 completers surveyed to determine their working status, the results were as follows, with the Alabama figures given first and the national figures given second for comparison: working at training-related jobs, 42 and 44 percent; working at non-training-related jobs, 9.4 and 12.6 percent; unemployed, 22.8 and 14.1 percent; other (included those not located, not in labor force, and not reporting), 26 and 29.4 percent.¹⁶

> 12Langdon, op. cit., p. 222. ¹³Ibid., p. 237. ¹⁴Ibid., p. 253. ¹⁵Ibid., p. 254. ¹⁶Ibid., p. 257.

. .. .

Flores conducted a study of three bookkeeping courses taught in the Washoe County (Reno) School District, including only those enrollees who completed the training.¹⁷ His sample was the 40 graduates of 65 enrollees, with a rate of return of 97.5 percent of his questionnaires, or 39 out of 40, either personally or by information given over the telephone.

Trooboff's study covered the period from 1963 through 1966.¹⁸ His population consisted of 1,031 graduates and 444 dropouts of training programs in Atlanta, Georgia. He used the Form MT-101 to compile trainee characteristics data. Not measured were motivation, aptitude, attitude, or job satisfaction expectations,¹⁹ nor were emotional and psychological factors included in the study.²⁰

The trainees in Trooboff's study were selected only after the choice of training program had been made. He used dropouts from those selected as his control group, arguing that those who were selected for the training were more nearly alike than non-trainees. Further, he included in his control group only those who dropped out before completing 30 percent of the course. The 444 in his control group were drawn from a total of about 600 dropouts.²¹

The purpose of Trooboff's study was "...to answer specifically the question of whether or not the training program in Atlanta was able

- ¹⁹Ibid., p. 19.
- ²⁰Ibid., pp. 19-20.
- ²¹Ibid., p. 21.

11

¹⁷Flores, op. cit., p. 2.

¹⁸Trooboff, op. cit., p. xii.

to help disadvantaged, unemployed persons to find a place for themselves in the labor market."²²

Besides seeking "...to provide a more accurate picture of employment experiences of MDTA graduates in Atlanta, Georgia,..." Trooboff wanted his study "...to serve as a means of providing verification of national compilations."²³

Goldfarb's study involved a comparison of institutional and on-the-job training in New Haven, Connecticut. Included in the study were 73 males and 61 females.²⁴ He had no control group but used earnings before and after training as a measure of trainee success.²⁵

Goldfarb recognized the difficulty of accurately selecting an identical control group.²⁶ He explained that the ideal control group would be identical to the training group in all respects except for the training.²⁷ He contended the "before-training earnings" criteria for a control group was not ideal because of labor market changes and personal aspects of trainees' lives which may change to make them more mature and responsible after training than before.²⁸

The study which Rawlins conducted was one concerning institutional training, along with other types of training, in the East Bay

> ²²Ibid., p. 22. ²³Ibid., p. 23. ²⁴Goldfarb, op. cit., pp. 63-4. ²⁵Ibid., p. 65. ²⁶Ibid., p. 32. ²⁷Ibid., p. 33. ²⁸Ibid., p. 38.

Skills Center in North Oakland, California, from 1966 through 1968. He used a sample of 101 drawn from 546 trainees. In his sample, 75.5 percent were males and 24.5 percent were females. The average age of the trainees in the sample was 19.4 years, and the average educational level was 11.1 grades.²⁹

Liddell's study covered 1962 through 1964 in California. He was concerned with the pre-training and post-training earnings of trainees, with their personal characteristics, and with the cost of operating the programs.

Liddell's sample of 4,388 was composed of 69.5 percent females and 30.5 percent males.³⁰ Of these, 8.1 percent had an education at or below the eighth grade, 23.7 percent had an education from grade nine to grade eleven, 51.1 percent had a twelfth grade education, and 17.3 percent had an education beyond the twelfth grade.³¹

Over 70 percent of Liddell's sample had three years or more work experience, and 30 percent had ten or more years experience.³² About 20 percent had experienced unemployment of fifty-two weeks or more, 50 percent at least fifteen weeks, and 63 percent at least five weeks.³³

A study by Boyer covered the period between 1963 and 1967 and included 1,373 trainees who had participated in the MDTA institutional

²⁹Rawlins, op. cit., pp. 110-3.
³⁰Liddell, op. cit., p. 115.
³¹Ibid., p. 117.
³²Ibid., p. 119.
³³Ibid.

training.³⁴ Trainee characteristics studied were those found on the MT-101 form; a line graph depicting the trainee characteristics was presented. Of Boyer's sample, 60.1 percent completed training.³⁵

Rapuano chose a stratified random sample of 35 percent from a population of 1,468. Those who had moved or who were incorrectly classified were replaced by an additional selection. He sought a response of from between 25 and 30 percent of the total population.³⁶ Only those respondents to his questionnaire who had been in the labor force during the previous twelve months were included in the regression analysis he performed.

Trainee characteristics were taken from Form MT-101. Rapuano's population was made up of those who were trainees in programs which were completed in 1967 and 1968, and those who were selected but failed to enroll in the training.³⁷

The purpose of Rapuano's study was to compare the benefits derived from institution, on-the-job, and coupled training,³⁸ and "...to determine which type of training yields the greatest net benefits to the individual, to the government and to society."³⁹

A study by Mestrovich was based on reports which were collected at intervals of three, six, and twelve months following the completion

> ³⁴Boyer, op. cit., pp. 16-7. ³⁵Ibid., p. 44. ³⁶Rapuano, op. cit., p. 147. ³⁷Ibid., p. 146. ³⁸Ibid., p. 7. ³⁹Ibid.

of training. His population consisted of 1,176 graduates of training programs between 1965 and 1968. A sample of 398, or 34 percent, was used. Completed reports were available for the three, six and twelve month intervals after the completion of training for each trainee used in the sample.⁴⁰

In the sample, 43 percent were females and 57 percent were males. Sixty-one percent were married and 71 percent were heads of household.⁴¹ Further, 10.79 percent had an education below the eighth grade, 10.55 percent had an eighth grade education, 32.66 percent had an education from grade nine to grade eleven, 39.94 percent had a twelfth grade education, and 6.03 percent had an education beyond grade twelve.⁴² Their employment status prior to training was as follows: 25 percent unemployed less than five weeks, 26 percent unemployed five to fourteen weeks; 23 percent unemployed fifteen to twenty-six weeks; 11 percent unemployed twenty-seven to fifty-two weeks, and 14 percent unemployed over fifty-two weeks.⁴³

Elkin's study was meant to develop a model for benefit-cost analysis. He stated, "The purpose of benefit-cost analysis is to aid the decision making process. It can be used alone or in conjunction with other data to provide a framework within which to view the consequences of a particular action and/or inaction."⁴⁴

⁴⁰Mestrovich, op. cit., p. 90.
⁴¹Ibid., p. 93.
⁴²Ibid., pp. 92-3, 95.
⁴³Ibid., p. 93.

⁴⁴Elkin, R. D. "An Evaluation of Benefit-Cost Analysis as a Tool for Manpower Decision Making." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1971.), p. 4.

15

Commenting about the problem of control group selection, Elkin stated,

...the standard criticism of training analyses comparing training completers with training dropouts and/or nonenrollees is that the gains to training are overestimated due to lower motivation on the part of dropouts and nonenrollees than training completers. $_{45}$

Elkin acknowledged that "it is difficult to select a truly identical control group..." as Goldfarb had argued.⁴⁶ But, Elkin continued, "on an operational basis, what is required of the control group is that they be as very nearly like the trainees as is possible."⁴⁷

O'Boyle was concerned with "...whether the data collected with the MA-series are sufficient to properly assess institutional training under the Manpower Development and Training Act" and "...whether all the data collected are necessary."⁴⁸ He used no control group and did not compare earnings of trainees. The physical, social, and psychological needs of individuals were discussed by O'Boyle as he developed the study and analyzed his data.

Smith used the 109,000 graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs in the United States in fiscal year 1967 as the data base for his study.⁴⁹ In his population, about 85 percent were unemployed and about 15 percent were employed immediately prior to training.⁵⁰

⁴⁵Ibid., p. 62.
⁴⁶Ibid., p. 48.
⁴⁷Ibid.
⁴⁸O'Boyle, op. cit., p. 6.
⁴⁹Smith, op. cit., p. 45.
⁵⁰Ibid., p. 50.

Approximately 36 percent were white males, 23 percent were white females, 21 percent were nonwhite males, and 20 percent were nonwhite females. The age distribution was as follows: 16 percent were under age nineteen; 23 percent were nineteen to twenty-one; 50 percent were twenty-two to forty-four; 11 percent, forty-five and over.⁵¹

In developing his model, Smith computed the amount of time the trainees could have expected to work, based on their demographic characteristics and the national unemployment experience for the various demographic groups.

THE LITERATURE ON THE RESULTS OF TRAINING

Langdon gave hourly wage rate distributions after training,⁵² as follows, with the Alabama rate given first and the average national rate second for comparison: under \$.75, 8.9 and 4.7 percent; \$.75 to \$1.24, 13.6 and 16.5 percent; \$1.25 to \$1.49, 46.5 and 27.7 percent; \$1.50 to \$1.74, 13.8 and 17.6 percent; \$1.75 and above, 16.9 and 33.5 percent.

He concluded that the Alabama MDTA programs were training people for low-paying jobs. He cited one case in which students were trained for jobs which paid fifty five cents per hour.⁵³ He continued with his explanation that the MDTA programs are based on the expressed needs of industry and pointed out that much of the demand from Alabama industry for workers is in the low-wage category.⁵⁴

⁵¹Ibid., p. 266.
⁵²Langdon, op. cit., p. 265.
⁵³Ibid., p. 266.
⁵⁴Ibid.

Langdon did not get into any benefit-cost analysis of the Alabama MDTA training. His study was limited to a review of the law, previous studies, and a cursory analysis of certain demographic characteristics. The pre-training income of enrollees was not a part of his presentation, non did he make use of a control group in his study.

The average cost per trainee in Flores' study was \$940 in 1962, \$1,187 in 1963, and \$2,280 in 1964 for twenty, twenty-five, and twenty enrollees, respectively.⁵⁵ He arrived at a student-hour cost for training costs. The student-hour cost times the number of hours of instruction gave the average training cost.⁵⁶

Flores completed tables for twenty graduates, in which he computed gross earnings and federal income taxes paid for the year in which the training was received and the three years immediately thereafter. By comparing the sum of the taxes paid in the years after the completion of the course with the training cost, one could determine the proportion of the training cost that had been repaid.

Flores recommended that the basic minimum training allowance should be raised to a level which would encourage trainees to give up work outside the classroom while in training. He also recommended closer cooperation between the Employment Security Commission and the educational institution in selecting trainees.

It was Flores' conclusion that the benefits from training in the Washoe County School District were such for the individual and society that the training should continue.

⁵⁵Flores, op. cit., p. 67.

⁵⁶Ibid., p. 72.

Trooboff had a return of 35.6 percent on the questionnaires sent to graduates and 20.9 percent on the questionnaires sent to dropouts, for a combined return of 31.2 percent.⁵⁷

He determined that "...the mean average hourly earnings for all men was \$1.10 compared to \$.72 for women. Mean earnings for Negroes was \$.76 against \$1.07 for whites. The mean average hourly earnings for graduates on national programs was \$1.44; for Atlanta the mean was \$1.06. This difference reflects the generally recognized pay scale differentials in the South."⁵⁸ Trooboff determined that graduates of the program worked more hours and had higher earnings than dropouts.⁵⁹ He stated:

When all graduate respondents are compared to all dropouts who responded to the survey, the evidence is conclusive that those who graduated from Atlanta's MDTA training program enjoyed better employment experience than those who did not participate in the training. $_{60}$

Trooboff used the chi-square test to determine the significance of several variables in training. 61

Goldfarb determined that the formal techniques which economists had used in evaluating manpower training programs were seriously deficient. He commented:

1. The nonmeasurability problem plus the necessity for looking at more than one project at a time (given the fact that decisionmakers face constrained budgets) cast serious doubt on the meaningfulness of attempting to make acceptreject decisions about particular investments.

⁵⁷Trooboff, op. cit., p. 156.
⁵⁸Ibid., pp. 113-4.
⁵⁹Ibid., pp. 162-3.
⁶⁰Ibid., p. 164.
⁶¹Ibid., pp. 168-75.

2. The control group problem made it virtually impossible to be sure that we could measure correctly our major measurable benefit.

3. The learning process had barely begun for training programs, yet cost-benefit analysis tended to treat these programs as though they represented well-run and "experienced" activities.₆₂

In evaluating on-the-job training and classroom training, Goldfarb determined that the former was more appropriate for the "very marginal" trainee while the latter was best suited where the training involved complex skills; otherwise, he noted that it was difficult to say which method was superior.⁶³

Goldfarb concluded that "...low wages (entry and continuing) are a major cause of course failure....⁶⁴ He asserted that "more thorough follow-ups of trainees with continuous and detailed 'mining' of the information gathered would do much to increase our knowledge of what makes a successful training program."⁶⁵

According to Goldfarb, increases in the income of trainees came about for two reasons:

1. Movement from low-demand to high-demand areas without necessarily moving into a job with high skill requirements.

2. The training course taught skills which had a wage yield. 66

⁶²Goldfarb, op. cit., p. 173.
⁶³Ibid., p. 178.
⁶⁴Ibid.
⁶⁵Ibid., p. 93.
⁶⁶Ibid., p. 148.

Goldfarb noted that one may need only counseling information to make a move in the case of the former, but that classroom training provided the skills needed to make the move in the case of the latter.⁶⁷

According to Goldfarb, those who realized the greatest increase in income "...were those individuals who took courses involving skills which were quite complex and hard to learn."⁶⁸ Stated another way, he said that "...the most successful outcomes from classroom training resulted <u>either</u> from the acquisition of a scarce hard-to-learn skill <u>or</u> from shifts from low-wage, low-demand areas to high-demand areas."⁶⁹

Rawlins concluded that MDTA on-the-job training provided the highest benefit-cost ratio.⁷⁰ He contacted the trainees after they had been out of training for periods ranging from six months to two years. The average salary was \$2.28 for those finding employment related to training, compared to \$2.19 overall. He concluded that one's ability to get a job related to his training resulted in a higher wage.

The Skills Center had the second highest benefit-cost ratio in Rawlins' study, but the "...statistical tests did not indicate that the training had significant impact on earnings, wage rate, or employment."⁷¹

Trainee cost per month was computed by Rawlins by the following formula:

⁶⁷Ibid., p. 148.
⁶⁸Ibid., p. 149.
⁶⁹Ibid., p. 175.
⁷⁰Rawlins, op. cit., p. 177.
⁷¹Ibid., p. 178.

Trainee cost per month = TC / $\frac{X_1 + X_2}{2}$. 1/Y TC = Total cost adjusted for equipment and rental cost

 X_1 = Number enrolled at the beginning of the course X_2 = Number who completed the course Y = Length of training course in months⁷²

The cost per month was multiplied by the number of months one attended classes, to which the transportation allowance was added, to get the total cost for a trainee.⁷³

Liddell computed "sunk costs, or those costs associated with trainees who dropped out of the training programs...."⁷⁴ He determined that sunk costs in his study ranged from a program low of \$2,855 to a program high of in excess of \$11,000, with an average sunk cost per dropout of about \$250.⁷⁵ The mean trainee cost to the government was \$2,148.⁷⁶

He concluded "...that the individual in MDTA training may not be benefitting substantially from his training -- at least from an economic point of view -- in relation to his own investment (opportunity cost)."⁷⁷

Liddell summarized a portion of the difficulty of evaluating MDTA programs:

That unemployment in general rises or falls after the application of a particular amount of manpower training or

⁷²Ibid., p. 102. ⁷³Ibid. ⁷⁴Liddell, op. cit., p. ii. ⁷⁵Ibid., pp. 224-5. ⁷⁶Ibid., p. 221. ⁷⁷Ibid., p. 133.

-

that a large percentage of MDTA graduates obtains employment after training -- or any similar measure of the employment effects of training -- has little appeal as a gauge, when one considers the several other factors that may act to bring about the same result.78

Liddell did not use a control group, but used the difference between pre-training and post-training income as "...an indicator of the effect of training."⁷⁹

Boyer analyzed the post-training experiences of the trainees under three classifications: 1. Those who completed training and realized post-training success; 2. Those who were dropouts; and 3. Those who completed training but did not realize post-training success.⁸⁰ He used the chi-square test of independence and two-way analysis of variance to analyze group differences.⁸¹

Based on his analysis of trainee personal data, Boyer concluded:

Personal characteristics which differentiate trainees who were successful and non-successful in both the in-training and post-training aspects of M.D.T.A. Institutional training in Duluth, Minnesota, <u>can</u> be identified.₈₀

He further concluded, based on the above, that:

The use of personal characteristic profiles to predict a potential trainee's attainment of selected in-training and post-training success criteria is feasible, but at a relatively modest level of prediction.83

⁷⁸Ibid., p. 220. ⁷⁹Ibid., p. 84. ⁸⁰Boyer, op. cit., pp. 35-6. ⁸¹Ibid., pp. 31-2. ⁸²Ibid., p. 147. ⁸³Ibid., p. 149. The training variables Rapuano used in his study enabled him to classify the individuals chosen for training as follows:

- 1. Completed and using institutional training.
- 2. Completed and using on-the-job or coupled training.
- 3. Completed but not using training.
- 4. Withdrew from training before completion.
- 5. Did not enroll.84

Rapuano determined that those who were using the institutional training had salaries greater than any of the other groups.⁸⁵

Rapuano's control group was composed of:

1. All those who qualified for training but did not enroll and those who had been in the labor force at some time during the most recent 12 month period. It was decided to give no weight to the reasons for not enrolling.

2. Those individuals who withdrew from a course before completion regardless of the reason for withdrawal. Those who withdrew from training to take jobs related to training are excluded from the control group. These individuals are included with those who completed the course since it appears that they obtained the expected benefit from training although they did not remain in the course until its completion. Most of these individuals remained in the course up to one or two weeks before the course was scheduled to end. These occurrences were very rare.

3. The third component of the control group is made up of those individuals who completed training, but who at the time they were contacted were or had been employed in occupations completely unrelated to training and who would have been able to obtain and hold these occupations even if they had never enrolled in the program.86

Rapuano concluded:

...those who completed institutional training experienced the greatest improvement in their earnings and those who

84Rapuano, op. cit., p. 151.
85
Ibid., pp. 151-3
86
Ibid., pp. 20-1.

completed on-the-job training had the least improvement in $earnings._{87}$

He determined that net benefits to the individual were affected by the course and general market for the skills learned. With the exception of one course studied, Rapuano concluded, "...all other individuals realized a gain and the average benefit was greater than the highest cost incurred by any one individual."⁸⁸

He further concluded:

۱

...those who completed on-the-job training realized the smallest gain, the benefits from institutional training in the same occupations being roughly three times greater than the benefits from on-the-job training.89

Rapuano reported that the benefit-cost ratio for the government was 1.33 on the average, and was lower for the government than the individual in all cases in the study.⁹⁰ His final comment about the study was, "...it can be concluded that on the average the objectives of the Manpower Development Training Act were fulfilled."⁹¹

Mestrovich learned that "...median hourly earnings increased by 29 percent over pretraining levels. Median earnings prior to training were \$1.74, whereas post-training median earnings were \$2.24 per hour -- an upward shift of 50 cents per hour."⁹² In the period 1965 to 1968, the median earnings for men increased from \$2.50 to \$2.84, or 13.6

⁸⁷Ibid., p. 65.
⁸⁸Ibid., p. 136.
⁸⁹Ibid.
⁹⁰Ibid., p. 138.
⁹¹Ibid., p. 144.
⁹²Mestrovich, op. cit., p. 97.

percent, and median earnings for women increased from \$1.30 to \$1.70, or 30.8 percent.

The area in which the study took place was highly industrialized, which accounted in part for the higher initial salary for men, since many jobs are in the skilled industrial category. The lower pre-training salary for women is explained by the nature of the jobs many women held as maids, waitresses, or baby sitters, with salaries ranging from \$1.49 to a low of \$.50 per hour.⁹³

Mestrovich concluded "...that education is an important factor in determining earnings," and "...the lack of formal education prior to training can act as a deterrent to earning mobility."⁹⁴

The results of his regression analysis confirmed that sex was the dominant force influencing earning mobility.⁹⁵ Mestrovich stated that MDTA training "...imparts to the individuals, the capabilities of substantially increasing their earning ability once participating in the program."⁹⁶ He further concluded "...that the mere completion of a course of study in the South Bend MDT program improves the trainees changes (sic) of employment significantly (nearly one third) over those who merely enrolled in training."⁹⁷

93Ibid., pp. 109-10.
94Ibid., p. 119.
95Ibid., p. 123.
96Ibid., p. 125.
97Ibid., p. 145.

Overall, Mestrovich reported, "...75 per cent of the trainees increased earnings over pre-training levels, 22 per cent decreased earnings, and 4 per cent showed lateral movement."⁹⁸ The most important variables, in order of influence on earnings, were sex, MDT training, age, and education, according to Mestrovich.⁹⁹

O'Boyle commented on the benefit of training in relation to helping reduce unemployment:

To the extent that institutional training reduces the post-training risk of unemployment or shortens its duration, the program helps curtail unemployment insurance costs. Additionally, insofar as the need for training is detected and the unemployed individual is enrolled before his unemployment insurance benefits are exhausted, savings will turn up before training as well. However, pre-training savings are likely to be comparatively small because of the difficulty in detecting the need for training in the early stages of unemployment.

He gave a warning to those who would compare projects on a benefit-cost basis only. O'Boyle said:

...the individual who sets out to assess a given training project can compare it only to projects that enroll roughly equal numbers or proportions of persons with the same need and the same ability to help themselves. $_{101}$

O'Boyle concluded that the MA-series of forms collected data that was insufficient to properly assess training.¹⁰² He recommended that researchers "...use persons who enrolled in training but did not

> 98Ibid., p. 147. 99Ibid., p. 149. 1000'Boyle, op. cit., pp. 76-7. 101Ibid., p. 106. 102Ibid., p. 209.

complete as a control group."¹⁰³ To make studies more meaningful, he recommended that a survey be "...made 12 months after training."¹⁰⁴

SUMMARY

This Chapter has reviewed a number of studies of Manpower Development Training Programs. Control groups were not used in the majority of dissertations reviewed. Emphasis was placed on the gains made by graduates and characteristics of graduates and programs which could be identified as contributing to graduate success.

Of the studies reviewed, only two used samples composed of more than 1,400 persons. The range of sample size was from a low of 40 graduates to a high of 109,000 graduates.

The review of the literature showed that increases in incomes resulted from the training. There was not complete agreement as to the amount of benefits which resulted from the training.

¹⁰³Ibid., p. 210. ¹⁰⁴Ibid.

CHAPTER III

THE POPULATION AND THE COLLECTION OF THE DATA

This Chapter contains a description of the population of the study, the data which were used, and the sources from which the data were collected. The instruments used in the collection of the data are presented and explained.

THE POPULATION

The total potential population upon which this study was based consisted of 705 trainees who enrolled in the Manpower Development Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute in Richmond County, North Carolina, from 1967 through October 31, 1973. Of this number, 331 trainees, or 47 percent of the potential population, were included in the sample of the study since they reside in the tri-county area which was described as being the area included in the study.

This study concentrated only on those trainees who completed their courses of study and who reside in the tri-county area. Of 378 trainees, or 53.6 percent of the total potential population, who graduated from the training programs during the period covered by the study, only forty-seven live outside the tri-county area of the study. These forty-seven trainees were excluded when data were treated. A total of 153 responses was received from the 331 graduates in the sample, giving a return of 46.2 percent of the questionnaires. There was no control group in this study because of the manner in which the research was designed. Earnings before and after training were compared for the purpose of determining whether or not wage differences had occurred. Wages before and after certified training served as a control in a comparative sense.

THE DATA USED

The data in this study were those required to construct trainee profiles for each year of operation of the study and those needed to estimate the costs and benefits of training. Data upon which to compute the cost per trainee were furnished by the Manpower Administration of the United States Department of Labor, Washington, D.C., by the Accountant for the North Carolina Department of Community Colleges, Raleigh, North Carolina, by audit reports for individual programs at Richmond Technical Institute, and by a review of individual trainee records.

Data employed in computing changes in public assistance payments in the tri-county area were furnished by the North Carolina Department of Social Services, Raleigh, North Carolina, and by the Director of the Richmond County Department of Social Services, Rockingham, North Carolina.

Finally, data for computing changes in the employment rates in the tri-county area during the period of time covered by the study were furnished by the Rockingham and Raleigh offices of the North Carolina Employment Security Commission.

Information on the trainees was obtained from Form MT-101 or Form MA-101,¹ Characteristics of Trainees. These forms were completed when

¹Form MT-101 was changed to Form MA-101 after 1968. A facsimile of Form MA-101 is given in Appendix L.

the applicants applied for Manpower Development Training. Major bits of information derived from these forms, together with coded identification categories, are as follows:

- 1. Sex....Code 1, Male; Code 2, Female.
- 2. Race...Code 1, White; Code 2, Black; Code 3, Other. (Race information was not available for 1967 and 1968.)
- 3. Handicapped....Code 1, Yes; Code 2, No.
- 4. Disadvantaged....Code 1, Yes; Code 2, No.
- 5. Primary Wage Earner....Code 1, Yes; Code 2, No.
- Age....Code 1, Under 19 Years; Code 2, 19 to 21 Years; Code 3, 22 to 34 Years; Code 4, 35 to 44 Years; Code 5, 45 Years and Over.
- Marital Status....Code 1, Married; Code 2, Single; Code 3, Other.
- 8. Head of Household....Code 1, Yes; Code 2, No.
- Number of Dependents....Code 1, 0; Code 2, 1; Code 3, 2; Code 4, 3; Code 5, 4; Code 6, 5 and Over.
- Highest Grade Completed....Code 1, Grades 0-7; Code 2, Grade 8; Code 3, Grades 9 to 11; Code 4, Grade 12; Code 5, Over 12th Grade.
- 11. Employment Status of Applicant at Time of MDTA Enrollment...Code 1, Employed; Code 2, Unemployed; Code 3, Underemployed.
- 12. Weeks Unemployed Prior to MDTA Enrollment...Code 1, Under 5 Weeks; Code 2, 5 to 14 Weeks; Code 3, 15 to 26 Weeks; Code 4, 27 to 52 Weeks; Code 5, Over 52 Weeks.
- 13. Work Experience Prior to MDTA Enrollment...Code 1, Under 2 Years; Code 2, 2 Years; Code 3, 3 to 9 Years; Code 4, 10 or More Years.
- 14. Public Assistance Recipient at Time of MDTA Enrollment....Code 1, Yes; Code 2, No.
- 15. Unemployment Compensation Recipient at Time of MDTA Enrollment....Code 1, Yes; Code 2, No.

The definition of "disadvantaged persons" used by the federal government is as follows:

Disadvantaged "...means persons who have academic, socioeconomic, cultural, or other handicaps that prevent them from succeeding in vocational education or consumer and homemaking programs designed for persons without such handicaps, and who for that reason require specially designed educational programs or related services. The term includes persons whose needs for such programs or services result from poverty, neglect, delinquency, or cultural or linguistic isolation from the community at large, but does not include physically or mentally handicapped persons, unless such persons also suffer from the handicaps described in this paragraph."₂

The definition of "handicapped persons" used by the federal

government is as follows:

Handicapped "...means mentally retarded, hard of hearing, deaf, speech impaired, visually handicapped, seriously emotionally disturbed, crippled, or other health impaired persons who by reason of their handicapping condition cannot succeed in a vocationa! or consumer and homemaking education program designed for persons without such handicaps, and who for that reason require special educational assistance or a modified vocational or consumer and hamemaking [sic] education program."

Information on the number of days attended and whether or not the trainee achieved the training objective was derived from Form MT-102,⁴ Individual Trainee Termination Training or Services. Similarly, the amounts of training and travel allowances paid each trainee were verified by Form ES-950B,⁵ Referral Notice.

⁵See Appendix N.

²United States Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, <u>Suggested Utilization of Resources and Guide for Expenditures</u> (Division of Vocational and Technical Education, Washington, D. C., 1970) p. 3.

³Ibid., p. 9.

⁴Form MT-102 was changed to Form MA-102 after 1969. A facsimile of Form MA-102 is given in Appendix M.

THE INSTRUMENTS USED TO COLLECT DATA

After the collection of the data described above, Appendixes A through G were used to collect additional data.

Appendix A, Employment Questionnaire, and Appendix B, Graduate Letter, were mailed to each graduate whose address was within the tricounty area. Appendix A was used to collect employment and salary information for each graduate since the completion of training. Appendix B, which accompanied Appendix A, explained the purpose of the contact with the graduate and asked for the completion and return of the questionnaire. A return self-addressed, stamped envelope was enclosed with the letter and questionnaire.

As anticipated by this researcher, some questionnaires were returned undelivered, because the graduates had moved, leaving no forwarding address. Returns of this nature were checked for a more current address against city directories in the tri-county area. Those for which a new address could be located were sent Appendixes A and B again. Those graduates for which no current address could be found were marked "Unable to Contact" on the research master card⁶ maintained for each graduate.

The completed questionnaires were numbered consecutively as they were received from the graduates. From these responses, a list of employers was constructed with the name of each responding graduate written beside the name of his employer. On the research master card maintained for each graduate, the date of the initial mailing was recorded and the dates of mailings necessitated by address changes were also recorded

⁶See Appendix 0.

whenever necessary. When no forwarding addresses existed, the graduates' cards were marked "Unable to Contact."

Two weeks after the initial mailing, a second mailing was made to those graduates who had not yet responded, excluding those with address changes. A second set of instruments, Appendixes A and B, was sent as before.

One week after the second set of instruments had been mailed to the graduates, the researcher began contacting in person or by telephone those graduates who had not yet responded to the mailings of the questionnaire. On these personal visits and in the telephone conversations, information was recorded as if it had been received by return mail.

Four weeks after the last mailing necessitated by address changes, it was decided that no additional questionnaires would be received by return mail and that no other graduates could be contacted in person or by telephone. The list of employers was then reviewed and preparations were made for contacting them.

Appendixes C and D were used in soliciting and collecting information from employers of graduates. Appendix C, Employer Questionnaire, was designed to collect employment and salary information about graduates, as well as job growth potential for graduates. Appendix D, Employer Letter, accompanied the questionnaire and asked for its completion and return. A return self-addressed, stamped envelope was included with the questionnaire. Two weeks after the initial mailing of these forms, those employers who had not yet returned them were contacted by telephone or in person. The desired information was provided in all cases. Appendix E, Questionnaire for Employment Security Commission, was designed to record the feelings of respondents concerning the role of the Employment Security Commission in interviewing, testing, placing graduates, and doing follow-up work with Manpower Development Training program graduates.

Ten members of the tri-county offices of the Employment Security Commission completed the form, as did ten former and present Manpower Development Training instructors. The twenty who completed this instrument were selected since they represent different interests in the continuing process of Manpower Development Training.

Appendix F, Graduate Questionnaire, was designed to record the graduates' opinions of specific aspects of their experiences as trainees in the Manpower Development Training programs. Those graduates whose returned questionnaires had been assigned a number divisible by five were contacted in person and asked to complete the questionnaire. A return of 100 percent was realized for this instrument.

SUMMARY

This Chapter has contained an explanation of how the data used in the study were collected. The total potential population of the study was identified and the selection of the sample of the study was explained.

The procedure followed in collecting the data from graduates, employers, and others was explained. Instruments used in the collection of the data were presented and the purpose of each was explained.

CHAPTER IV

ANALYSIS OF THE DATA

This Chapter contains an explanation of how the data were treated for analysis. The data were treated in a manner permitting consideration of the four null hypotheses. The null hypotheses were stated as follows:

1. There was no significant difference in the last income of graduates of Manpower Development Training programs before training and their first income following the completion of training.

2. There was no significant reduction in unemployment during the period of the Manpower Development Training in the tri-county area.

3. There was no significant reduction in the number of welfare payments during the period of the Manpower Development Training in the tri-county area.

4. There was no significant variation of the cost-recovery period from the usual expectation of one year or less.

THE CHANGES IN INCOME

Returned completed questionnaires from the graduates were used to construct frequency distributions of income in three categories: (1) last income before training for all graduates responding to the questionnaire; (2) first income of responding graduates following the completion of training; and (3) present income of all graduates who responded to the questionnaire. A fourth category, last income before training for all enrollees, was constructed with data gleaned from individual student files.

Comparison of Earnings

In this section of the Chapter, the incomes of those graduates who responded to the questionnaire were compared. Pre-training and posttraining incomes were compared to determine whether or not a significant change occurred in the level of income for graduates. The computations were made for the graduates in each fiscal year as a group, since the small number of graduates in some of the programs and the limited number of responses from the graduates of some programs made the treatment of data by programs impractical.

The salary data were arranged in frequency distributions such as that reflected in Appendix G.¹ The researcher then determined the mean, median, mode, and standard deviation in each fiscal year for the last income of all enrollees before training, the last income of all graduates before training, the first income of all graduates after training, and the present income of all graduates. In all cases the incomes were expressed as hourly incomes. These data are shown in Table 4-1.

The mean pre-training hourly income of the 1967 graduates was \$1.04 and the mean post-training hourly income was \$1.78, an increase of 71.2 percent. While over one third of the 1967 graduates' pre-training incomes were less than \$1.00 per hour, only 5.3 percent of their first incomes after training were that low. At the same time, only 5.3 percent of their pre-training incomes were \$1.50 per hour or greater, but 73.7 percent of their first incomes after training were \$1.50 per hour or greater.

³⁷

¹See Appendix G.

TABLE	4-1
-------	-----

		Verm	No		me in Dolla		Standard
		Year	Number	Mean	Median	Mode	Deviation
		1967	122 ^a	\$1.40	\$1.11	\$1.25	\$.51
	Trainees	1968	84 ^b	1.46	1.36	1.25	.68
	ne	1969	80	1.61	1.60	1.75	.42
0)	caj	1970	144 ^C	1.78	1.77	1.75	.64
Income	- E	1971	109 ^d	1.81	1.74	1.75	.78
DC C	All	1972	105	2.00	1.91	1.75	.63
	A.	1973	44	1.80	1.91	1.75	.78
Pre-training For		1967	77	\$1.04	\$1.05	\$1.25	\$.45
1 H H	S	1968	37	1.39	1.27	.75	.77
110	Graduates	1969	31	1.53	1.58	1.75	.91
T.	Jué	1970	82	1.77	1.76	1.75	.67
Pr.	rac	1971	58	2.04	1.82	1.75	.95
-	ບົ	1972	60	2.03	1.98	1.75	.61
		1973	33	1.88	1.95	2.25	.29
<u></u>		1967	19	\$1.78	\$1.82	\$1.75	\$.55
ц D	6	1968	11	1.66	1.85	1.75	.36
st After iing	Graduates	1969	14	2.25	2.25	2.25	.19
First come Aft Training	ua	1970	39	2.21	2.19	2.25	.35
Firs Income Trair	ad	1971	31	2.27	2.25	2.25	.38
H C H	Gr	1972	22	2.43	2.40	2.25	.44
In		1973	17	2.37	2.53	2.75	.56
		1967	19	\$2.70	\$2.46	\$2.25	\$.74
	S	1968	11	3.25	2.37	1.75	1.60
Present Income	Graduates	1969	14	3.86	3.91	3.75	.54
Present	lua	1970	39 30 ^e	3.35	3.35	3.25	.83
Pre [nc	ac	1971		3.18	3.08	2.25	.69
	5	1972 1973	22 17	3.25	3.41	3.75	.60
ЧН	ß	1973	17	2.58	2.60	2.75	.4

The Number of Enrollees and Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute and Mean, Median and Modal Incomes for Fiscal Years 1967 through 1973

^aExcludes 4 with no work experience ^bExcludes 3 with no work experience ^cExcludes 7 with no work experience ^dExcludes 3 with no work experience ^eExcludes 1 disabled and no longer able to work The 1968 graduates realized a compacting of their incomes in an upward direction. The mean hourly income for this group increased from the pre-training level of \$1.39 to the post-training level of \$1.66 per hour. While 45.4 percent of their incomes were below \$1.25 per hour prior to training, all the graduates were able to earn \$1.25 or more per hour after completing training.

The 1969 graduates' mean hourly incomes increased from \$1.53 to \$2.25, an increase of more than 47 percent. Of these graduates, 43 percent had pre-training incomes under \$1.75 per hour, but no post-training incomes were under that level. In this group of trainees, 92.9 percent began work after training at a salary of \$2.00 or more per hour. Before training, only 21.3 percent of the group were making as much as \$2.00 per hour.

The mean hourly income of the 1970 graduates increased by 24.9 percent from \$1.77 to \$2.21. No graduate began work at less than \$1.50 per hour, while 29.5 percent of them had pre-training incomes below \$1.50 per hour. Almost two thirds of these graduates, (64.7 percent), were earning between \$2.00 and \$2.49 per hour after training, while only 17.7 percent were in that range prior to training, and 67.7 percent were earning less than \$2.00 per hour before training.

The 1971 graduates' mean hourly incomes increased from \$2.04 before training to \$2.27 after training, an increase of 11.3 percent. While 62.1 percent of this group's incomes after training were between \$2.00 and \$2.49 per hour, only 17.3 percent of their incomes were in that range before training. The pre-training incomes under \$2.00 were 62.1 percent compared to 20.7 percent under \$2.00 after training. Included in

39

the pre-training incomes were three over \$3 per hour, one of which was \$6 per hour. Post-training incomes ranged to a high of \$3.24 per hour.

The 1972 graduates' mean hourly incomes increased from \$2.03 to \$2.43, an increase of 19.7 percent. Of this group, one half had incomes before training under \$2 per hour, while only 13.6 percent of the incomes after training were less than \$2 per hour. After training, 59.2 percent of these graduates made between \$2.25 and \$2.74 per hour, compared to 18.2 percent earning at that level before training.

The mean hourly incomes of the 1973 graduates increased by 26.1 percent, from \$1.88 to \$2.37. While 88.2 percent of the trainees were earning less than \$2.50 per hour before training, only 47.1 percent of them were earning less than that after training.

Wages for workers in general in the tri-county area were not considered in the study because of the manner in which the research was designed.

Garrett² was the source referred to in computing the differences between the pre-training and post-training incomes of graduates. The "t" scores were compared with a table of values of the critical ratios to determine whether or not there were significant differences in the incomes. Table 4-2 presents the results of the computations.

The comparison of income changes was limited to those graduates who returned a completed questionnaire. The percentages of graduates returning questionnaires by year were as follows: 1967, 27.1 percent; 1968, 33 percent; 1969, 56 percent; 1970, 50 percent; 1971, 53 percent;

²Garrett, Harry E. <u>Elementary Statistics</u> (New York: David McKay Company, Inc., 1966.), pp. 3-203.

Comparative Earnings "t" Scores of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing the Last Earnings Before Training and Earnings of the First Job After Completing Training, Fiscal Years 1967 through 1973

	Degrees of Freedom		Significant a	t Level:
Year	(df)	"t" Scores	.05	.01
1967	18	5.125	Yes	Yes
1968	10	3.57	Yes	Yes
1969	13	2.75	Yes	No
1970	38	2.82	Yes	Yes
1971	30	1.12	No	No
1972	21	4.11	Yes	Yes
1973	16	.85	No	No

1972, 46.8 percent; 1973, 53.1 percent. Overall, 44.1 percent of the graduates returned questionnaires.

The computations to determine if there were a significant difference in the income of the graduates before and after training were based on the following formulas from Garrett:³

 $M_{D} = \frac{\sum D(X)}{N}$

 M_{D} = Mean of the differences in income

D(X) = Difference in income before and after training

³Ibid.

N = Number of graduates who responded

$$s = \sqrt{\frac{x^2}{(N-1)}}$$

s = Standard deviation computed by formula x^2 = The square of the differences in incomes $SE_{M_D} = \underbrace{s}_{VN}$ SE_{M_D} = The standard error of the mean of the differences in the trainees' incomes "t" = M_D

"t" = The critical ratio

Based on the calculations to determine the difference between the incomes and the "t" scores obtained, several highly significant differences were identified. For 1967, 1968, 1970, and 1972, the differences were significant at the .01 level; for 1971 and 1973, there were no significant changes. The 1969 change was significant at the .05 level.

Summary

This section of Chapter IV has contained an explanation of the treatment of the data. Salaries were arranged in frequency distributions and treated statistically. It was learned that starting salaries of graduates increased each year, when compared to their pre-training hourly incomes. Table 4-1 provided the mean, median, mode, and standard deviation for the trainees each year.

The changes in income were significant at the .01 level for the graduates in 1967, 1968, 1970, and 1972, and significant at the .05

level in 1969. There were no significant changes in the incomes of the graduates in 1971 and 1973.

THE CHANGES IN UNEMPLOYMENT

Data for this section of the study were furnished by the North Carolina Employment Security Commission offices in Raleigh and Rockingham, North Carolina. The number of persons unemployed in the tri-county area was divided by the number of workers in the work force in the area to determine the unemployment rate for the area.

Table 4-3 presents the total number of unemployed workers and the number of workers in the work force in the tri-county area, the unemployment rates, the "t" scores, and levels of significance. Changes significant at the .01 level were noted for 1968, 1970, and 1972. A change significant at the .05 level was observed for 1972, while no significant changes occurred in 1969 and 1973.

In 1970, the change was a highly significant increase, while all other significant changes were decreases in the number of unemployed persons. No computations for 1967 were made since that was the first year in which Manpower Development Training was offered at Richmond Technical Institute. The unemployment data for 1974 are not yet available, so no computations could be made to determine whether or not there was a significant change in unemployment following the completion of training in 1973.

Garrett⁴ was the reference for computing the significance of the difference between two percentages in this section. The formulas used

⁴Ibid.

The Number of Unemployed and Employed Persons and Unemployment Rates in the Tri-County Area Composed of Anson, Richmond, and Scotland Counties, North Carolina, from 1967 through 1973, with "t" Scores and Levels of Significance

Year	Number Unemp.	Number Empl.	Percent Unemp.	"t" Score	"df"	Signifi at Lev .05	
1967	1,840	36,890	5.0				
1968	1,500	37,690	4.0	6.67	37,688	Yes	Yes
1969	1,630	39,010	4.2	1.43	39,008	No	No
1970	2,200	39,470	5.6	9.33	39,468	Yes	Yes
1971	2,110	40,530	5.2	2.5	40,528	Yes	No
1972	1,580	40,170	3.9	9.29	40,168	Yes	Yes
1973	1,600	40,000	4.0	1.00	39,998	No	No

were as follows:

$$SE_{D_{\chi}} = \sqrt{(PQ) \frac{1}{N_{1}} + \frac{1}{N_{2}}}$$

$$P = Mean of the percentages in the two groups$$

$$Q = (1-P)$$

$$N_{1} = Number of cases in Group 1$$

$$N_{2} = Number of cases in Group 2$$

$$"t" = \frac{D}{SE_{D_{\chi}}}$$

D = The difference between the two percents

SE_D = The standard error of the difference between two
% percentages

Garrett's table for the values of the critical ratio was referred to for the level of significance in each case.

THE REDUCTIONS IN WELFARE COSTS

The review of the rate of welfare payments in the tri-county area was restricted to a comparison of the payments classified as "Aid to Families with Dependent Children." This category included only those cases in which there were financial need, dependent children, and at least one parent capable of work present in the home. Aid to the Aged (AA), Aid to the Blind (AB), and Aid to the Disabled (AD) were not included in the analysis.

There were several factors which affected the number of cases the Department of Social Services handled:

1. Changes in programs, such as standards of eligibility and assistance levels.

2. Expansion of Social Security, Veterans Administration, Unemployment Compensation, and other pension and assistance programs.

3. Inflation trends.

4. Manpower Programs - Because of the nature of the programs, Manpower Training is related much closer to Aid to Families with Dependent Children than to Aid to the Aged, Aid to the Disabled, or Aid to the Blind. The former often had the younger, or able-bodied parent - usually just one.5

Table 4-4 presents an analysis of the changes in the number of welfare cases in the tri-county area from 1967 through 1973. There were no significant changes in the number of welfare cases in the area during

⁵Letter dated April 4, 1974, from Mr. Brent Yount, Director, Richmond County Department of Social Services, Rockingham, North Carolina. Permission to quote secured.

An Analysis of Changes in the Number of Welfare Cases in the Tri-County Area Comprised of Richmond, Anson, and Scotland Counties, North Carolina, from 1967 through 1973, with "t" Scores and Levels of Significance

		C	ases		Signi	ficant
Year	Total Population	Total	Percent of Population	"t" Score	at Lo .05	evel: .01
÷						
1967	90,026	2,911	3.2	(a)		
1968	90,120	2,912	3.2	0	No	No
1969	90,241	3,207	3.6	.2	No	No
1970	90,306	3,039	3.4	•4	No	No
1971	90,632	2,968	3.3	.8	No	No
1972	89,943	2,857	3.2	.8	No	No
1973	92,023	2,660	2.9	.27	No	No

(a) No "t" score was computed for 1967, the first year Manpower Training was offered in the tri-county area.

THE COST-RECOVERY PERIOD

The determining of the cost-recovery period for each of the fiscal years involved a number of computations before a decision could be made about the repayment of the costs of training through increased taxes paid by the graduates.

The Manpower Administration of the United States Department of Labor, Washington, D.C., and the Accountant for the North Carolina Department of Community Colleges, Raleigh, North Carolina, provided the researcher with the training costs per program. Each program's audit report was reviewed to determine the amount spent for equipment. The Manpower Administration and a review of the individual records of trainees provided a statement of the total allowances paid. Administrative costs to outside agencies were limited to an estimate of the cost to the Rockingham, North Carolina, office of the Employment Security Commission. The Manager of that office provided the cost-information estimates for use in this study.

Computing Training Costs

A preliminary training cost for each fiscal year was determined by dividing the total instructional costs, including instructional and administrative salaries, rent, supplies, and other costs, by the number of enrollees for the year. Only 20 percent of the expenditures for equipment were included, as explained below.

Some writers did not spread the cost of equipment over usefullife periods.⁶ Rawlins depreciated the cost over a five-year period.⁷ Flores assumed a ten-year useful life for equipment.⁸ This researcher

⁶Rapuano, F. "A Comparative Cost-Benefit Analysis of MDTA Training in the Boston Area." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1970.), p. 47; Liddell, W. J. H., Jr. "The Manpower Development and Training Act in California: Costs, Returns, and the Prediction of Individual Success." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969.), p. 121; Smith, R.E. "An Analysis of the Efficiency and Equity of Manpower Programs." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1972.), p. 74.

⁷Rawlins, V.L. "Government Sponsored Training Programs for the Disadvantaged Youth as a Part of Efficient Long-Run Manpower Policy." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969.), p. 99.

⁸Flores, Froilan. "An Historical and Cost Analysis of Manpower Development Training Act Programs in the Washoe County (Reno) School District." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969.), p. 71.

decided to use a five-year useful life period. Use by the inexperienced trainees was likely to result in rough treatment and frequent breakage.

Table 4-5 is a compilation of the enrollees, dropouts, and graduates of the Manpower Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute from 1967 through 1973. Tables 4-6 through 4-12 present the costs of training to the individual and the government, from 1967 through 1973.

TABLE 4-5

Year	Number of Enrollees	Number of Dropouts	Number of Graduates	Percent Graduates
1967	126	49	77 ^a	61.1
1968	87	50	37 ^b	42.5
1969	80	49	31 ^c	38.8
1970	151	69	82 ^d	54.3
1971	112	54	58 ^e	51.8
1972	105	45	60 ^f	57.1
1973	44	11	33 ^g	75.0

Enrollees, Dropouts, and Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, by Fiscal Year, from 1967 through 1973

^aIncludes 7 who live outside tri-county area. ^bIncludes 4 who live outside tri-county area. ^cIncludes 6 who live outside tri-county area. ^dIncludes 13 who live outside tri-county area. ^eIncludes 3 who live outside tri-county area. ^fIncludes 13 who live outside tri-county area. ^gIncludes 1 who lives outside tri-county area.

Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1967 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

	·····	
	Total Cost	Cost Per Trainee
Training Costs:*	\$108,664	\$ 862
Allowances:	137,829	1,094
Cost to Employment Security Commission	1,922	15
Subtotal	\$248,415	\$1,971
Less: Transfer Payments	_36,432	289
Government's Cost per Graduate	\$211,983	\$1,682
Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate		1,200
Total Cost of Training per Graduate		\$2,882
Earnings Differential		\$1,065

*Equipment purchases of \$21,143 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

The allowances paid were divided by the number of enrollees and added to the preliminary cost of instruction which was described above. To that was added the estimated cost to the Employment Security Commission for interviewing, placing, and conducting follow-up activities for each trainee. Table 4-13 presents the estimated costs to the Employment Security Commission for those activities from 1967 through 1973.

Transfer payments were computed as explained below. The average trainee attendance was computed first, based on the assumption that on the average the dropouts attended one half the training time. This

Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1968 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

	Total Cost	Cost Per Trainee
Training Costs:*	\$ 85,184	\$ 979
Allowances:	75,132	863
Cost to Employment Security Commission:	,405	16
Subtotal	\$161,721	\$1,858
Less: Transfer Payments	22,955	264
Government's Cost per Graduate	\$138,766	\$1,594
Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate		1,687
Total Cost of Training per Graduate		\$3,281
Earnings Differential		\$ 349

*Equipment purchases of \$4,959 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

assumed that the dropouts were spaced at a regular rate throughout the training period, resulting in a half-time average attendance. The following formula was used to compute the average trainee attendance:

$$AT = \frac{(N_1T_1 + N_2T_2)(4.4)}{N_0}$$

AT = Average trainee attendance, in weeks

 N_1 = Number of graduates

 T_1 = Length of training period, in months

	Total Cost	Cost Per Trainee
Training Costs:*	\$ 89,672	\$1,121
Allowances:	54,082	676
Cost to Employment Security Commission:	1,372	17
Subtotal	\$145,126	\$1,814
Less: Transfer Payments	20,038	250
Government's Cost per Graduate	\$125,008	\$1,564
Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate		1,437
Total Cost of Training per Graduate		\$3,001
Earnings Differential		\$ 882

Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1969 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

*Equipment purchases of \$1,958 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

$$\begin{split} N_2 &= \text{Number of dropouts}^9 \\ T_2 &= \text{One half the length of the training period, in months} \\ 4.4 &= \text{Number of weeks in a month} \\ N_o &= \text{Number of enrollees} \\ \text{The transfer payments were computed as follows:} \\ TP &= \frac{(\text{AT})(B_a)(R)}{N_o} \\ TP &= \text{Transfer payments} \end{split}$$

⁹See Table 4-1.

Cost	of Training Per	Graduate and Earnings Differential for
	1970 Graduates	of Manpower Development Training
	Programs at	Richmond Technical Institute

	Total Cost	Cost Per Trainee
Training Costs:*	\$125,220	\$ 829
Allowances:	108,388	718
Cost to Employment Security Commission:	2,741	18
Subtotal	\$236,349	\$1,565
Less: Transfer Payments	56,940	377
Government's Cost per Graduate	\$179 , 409	\$1,188
Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate		1,624
Total Cost of Training per Graduate		\$2,812
Earnings Differential		\$ 500

*Equipment purchases of \$3,281 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

- AT = Average trainee attendance
- B_a = Amount of basic allowance, based on average number of dependents for trainees in a given year
- R = Number of trainees receiving public assistance and unemployment compensation payments
- N_{O} = Number of enrollees

Foregone Earnings

Smith defined a trainee's foregone earnings as "...the product of the duration of his training, the wage rate that he could have received while employed, and the expected proportion of the period during which he

TABLE	4-10
-------	------

Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1971 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

	Total Cost	Cost Per Trainee
Training Costs:*	\$ 90,804	\$ 811
Allowances:	99,908	892
Cost to Employment Security Commission:	2,156	19
Subtotal	\$192,868	\$1,722
Less: Transfer Payments	32,054	286
Government's Cost per Graduate	\$160,814	\$1,436
Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate		1,536
Total Cost of Training per Graduate		\$2,972
Earnings Differential		\$ 117

.

*Equipment purchases of \$1,964 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

would have worked."¹⁰ Rawlins assumed foregone earnings "...to be zero."¹¹ Rapuano¹² assumed that of those who were employed and unemployed when training began, the employed would have worked 80 percent of the time and the unemployed would have remained unemployed. The cost to

¹⁰Smith, R. E. "An Analysis of the Efficiency and Equity of Manpower Programs." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1972.), p. 39.

¹¹Rawlins, V. L. "Government Sponsored Training Programs for the Disadvantaged Youth as a Part of Efficient Long-Run Manpower Policy." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969.), p. 99.

¹²Rapuano, F. "A Comparative Cost-Benefit Analysis of MDTA Training in the Boston Area. (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1970.), p. 31.

Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1972 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

Total Cost Cost Per Trainee

Training Costs:*

Allowances:

Cost to Employment Security Commission:

Subtotal

Less: Transfer Payments

Government's Cost per Graduate

Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate

Total Cost of Training per Graduate

Earnings Differential

*Equipment purchases of \$1,664 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

the former would have been equal to their lost wages, less taxes and transportation; the cost to the latter group would have been equal to the unemployment compensation benefits they would have received.

This researcher has decided that Smith's approach is most suitable for this study. This decision was based on the premise that one could reasonably expect some who were employed prior to training to become unemployed, had they not elected to participate in the training. Conversely, one could reasonably expect that some of those who were unemployed prior to training would become employed before the training

	20 51 2. 2 780	
	Total Cost	Cost Per Trainee
Training Costs:*	\$112,323	\$2,553
Allowances:	50,331	1,144
Cost to Employment Security Commission:	953	22
Subtotal	\$163,607	\$3,719
Less: Transfer Payments	19,836	<u> 451 </u>
Government's Cost per Graduate	\$143,771	\$3,268
Plus: Earnings Foregone per Graduate		2,070
Total Cost of Training per Graduate		\$5,338
Earnings Differential		\$ 848

Cost of Training Per Graduate and Earnings Differential for 1973 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

*Equipment purchases of \$392 were reduced by 80 percent, assuming a useful average instructional life of five years.

period was over, had they not elected to participate in the training.

The foregone earnings model with which Smith worked estimated the earnings the graduates could have expected to realize if they had not participated in the training and if they had worked as long as work was available to them during the training period. Since this study has resulted in a computation of the mean hourly salary of all graduates, it was used in place of the mean hourly salary of all enrollees which Smith used.

Cost to the Employment Security Commission for Interviewing, Testing, Placing, and Doing Follow-up Work with Manpower Development Training Students, Based on the Average Hourly Wages of Employment Security Commission Interviewers, at an Average of Five Hours Per Trainee

Average Hourly Salary ^a	Hours Per Trainee	Number of Trainees	Estimated Cost to ESC	Average Cost Per Trainee
\$3.05	5	126	\$1,921.50	\$15.00
3.23	5	87	1,405.00	16.15
3.43	5	80	1,372.00	17.15
3.63	5	151	2,740.65	18.15
3.85	5	112	2,156.00	19.25
4.08	5	105	2,142.00	20.40
4.33	5	44	952.60	21.65
	Hourly Salary ^a \$3.05 3.23 3.43 3.63 3.85 4.08	Hourly Salarya Per Trainee \$3.05 5 3.23 5 3.43 5 3.63 5 3.85 5 4.08 5	Hourly SalaryaPer Traineeof Trainees\$3.0551263.235873.435803.6351513.8551124.085105	Hourly SalaryaPer Traineeof TraineesCost to ESC $\$3.05$ 5126 $\$1,921.50$ $\$3.05$ 5871,405.00 3.23 5801,372.00 3.43 51512,740.65 3.63 51122,156.00 4.08 51052,142.00

^aThe average hourly salary was based on an estimate by the Manager of the Rockingham office of the Employment Security Commission.

For each fiscal year which is included in this study, the foregone earnings model described herein was used in computing the salary the graduates theoretically gave up to participate in the training.

As pointed out earlier, Rapuano assumed that the employed would have worked 80 percent of the time covered by the training period and the unemployed would have remained unemployed for the entire training period. Smith used an approach that assumed that the employed and the unemployed would have worked a portion of the time covered by the training period. Smith defined one's status as either employed or unemployed. Based on that assumption, he argued that one's present status, i.e., employed or unemployed, was determined by one's previous status; conversely, one's present status will determine one's future status. There are statistical probabilities, based on education, sex, race, and age, of moving from one status to the other. The shift was computed by assuming the conditions of a first-order Markov chain.¹³

Included in the assumption were the following: 1. The probability of becoming unemployed (Peu) was defined as "...the inverse of the mean duration of unemployment."¹⁴ 2. The probability of becoming employed was computed by weighting the race, sex, and age characteristics of trainees to arrive at a computed composite unemployment rate. Since the trainee characteristics made this group of persons twice as susceptible to unemployment as the average, the computed rate was doubled for each fiscal year.¹⁵

The matrix Smith used to compute the time one could expect to be employed during the training period was:

[E _t]	_	(1-Peu)	Pue	v	E _{t-1}
U _t	-	Peu	(1-Pue)	л	^U t-1

 E_t = The probability of being employed U_t = The probability of being unemployed E_{t-1} = The probability of being employed in the preceding period

¹³Smith, op. cit., p. 42. ¹⁴Ibid., p. 49. ¹⁵Ibid., pp. 47-8. U_{t-1} = The probability of being unemployed in the preceding period

Pue = The probability of moving from unemployment to employment Peu = The probability of moving from employment to unemployment The first-order Markov chain was expressed as:

$$E_{t} = (1-Peu)(E_{t-1}) + (Pue)(U_{t-1})$$
$$U_{t} = (Peu)(E_{t-1}) + (1-Pue)(U_{t-1})$$

The results of the computations of this matrix are presented in Tables 4-14 through 4-20. Table 4-21 presents in composite form the information from Tables 4-14 through 4-20, plus the computed unemployment rates which are explained later in the Chapter. The formulas above and the figures in Table 4-21 will enable one to compute the steady state status and percentage of time the trainees could have expected to work, two other variables which Smith computed in determining foregone earnings.

After computations described above were made, it was then possible to estimate the earnings foregone per graduate for each of the fiscal years. The computations were made as follows:

1. The mean of the graduates' last hourly earnings before training was determined for the year.

2. The mean was increased by the average hourly salary increase in North Carolina for applicable year.

3. The resulting adjusted hourly wage was multiplied by 8 hours, 22 days, the number of months in the training program, and the percentage of time a trainee could have expected to work during the training period.

For example, if the last mean hourly wage were \$1.05, the average raise in North Carolina during the year the training took place was 6

TABLE 4	-14
---------	-----

Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed
Initial State	.11	.89
End of:		
First Month	.29	.71
Second Month	.42	.58
Third Month	.52	.48
Fourth Month	.60	.40
Fifth Month	.66	.34
Sixth Month	.70	.30
Seventh Month	.71	.27
Eighth Month	.75	.25
Ninth Month	.77	.23
Tenth Month	.79	.21
Ten-Month Training Period Average	.62	.38
Steady State Status	.83	.17

percent, the program lasted for eight months, and a trainee could have expected to work 72 percent of the time during the course of the training period, the foregone earnings would be computed as follows:

> Hourly rate: \$1.05 Added to hourly rate: (\$1.05) x (.06) = \$.09

Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed
Initial State:	.13	.87
End of:		
First Month	.41	.59
Second Month	• 57	•43
Third Month	.67	• 33
Fourth Month	.73	.27
Fifth Month	.77	.23
Sixth Month	.79	.21
Seventh Month	.80	.20
Eighth Month	.81	.19
Ninth Month	.81	.19
Nine-Month Training Period Average	.71	.29
Steady State Status	.81	.19

Trainee Estimated Labor Force Status During the Period of Manpower Development Training, Fiscal Year 1968

Adjusted hourly rate: \$1.05 + \$.09 = \$1.14

Foregone earnings = (\$1.14)(8)(22)(8)(.72) = \$1,156

The computed foregone earnings was added to the subtotal difference in the training costs less transfer payments to arrive at the total cost of training per graduate.

<u>The earnings differential</u>. The earnings differential is the difference between a graduate's income after training and the income he

TABLE 2	+-16
---------	------

Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed
Initial State:	.05	.95
End of:		
First Month	.29	.71
Second Month	.46	. 54
Third Month	.58	• 42
Fourth Month	.66	. 34
Fifth Month	.72	.28
Sixth Month	.76	.24
Seventh Month	.79	.21
Eighth Month	.81	.19
Eight-Month Training Period Average	.63	.37
Steady State Status	.85	.15

could have expected to earn had he not participated in the training. The earnings differential was computed on the basis of a trainee's working 80 percent of the time covered by the training period. While the estimated steady state, as computed by Smith's model, fluctuated from 67 to 85 percent, (see Tables 4-14 through 4-21), the mean steady state was approximately 80 percent.

The earnings differential computations were made in the following manner:

TABLE	4-17
-------	------

	······································	
Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed
Initial State:	.01	.99
End of:		
First Month	.41	.59
Second Month	.57	.43
Third Month	.63	.37
Fourth Month	.66	. 34
Fifth Month	.67	.33
Sixth Month	.67	.33
Seventh Month	.67	.33
Eighth Month	.67	.33
Eight-Month Training Period Average	.62	.38
Steady State Status	.67	.33

1. An hourly rate for graduates was determined, based on the average of the mean hourly rate on the first job after training and the mean hourly salary six months after beginning work.

2. The hourly rate above was multiplied by 2,080 hours and 80 percent, to get the potential income after training.

3. The mean last hourly income for graduates before training was increased by the average salary increase in North Carolina during the

TABLE	4-18
-------	------

Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed
Initial State:	.098	.902
End of:		
First Month	.31	.69
Second Month	.46	.54
Third Month	.56	• 44
Fourth Month	.63	.37
Fifth Month	.68	.32
Sixth Month	.71	.29
Seventh Month	.73	.27
Seven-Month Training Period Average	.58	• 42
Steady State Status	.78	.22

year of training and the year after training. The adjusted hourly salary was multiplied by 2,080 hours and 80 percent.

4. The income in (3) above was subtracted from the income in (2) above. For each year, the difference was a positive figure (see Tables 4-6 through 4-12).

The present values of the earnings differentials at 10 percent and at 5 percent are given in Tables 4-22 through 4-28. Table 4-29 gives the cost and present values, along with the benefit-cost ratios and internal rates of return for each year.

TABLE	4-19
-------	------

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed		
Initial State:	.06	.94		
End of:				
First Month	.43	.57		
Second Month	.61	. 39		
Third Month	.71	.29		
Fourth Month	.75	.25		
Fifth Month	.77	•23		
Sixth Month	.78	.22		
Seventh Month	.79	.21		
Seven-Month Training Period Average	.69	.31		
Steady State Status	.79	.21		

The benefit-cost ratios at the 10 percent level ranged from a low of .78 to 1 to a high of 6.00 to 1. At 5 percent, the range was from a low of 1.25 to 1 to a high of 9.72 to 1. Internal rates of return varied from a low of 8 percent to a high of 63 percent.

<u>The computed unemployment rates</u>. The computation of a rate of unemployment for the trainees was essential to the determination of training costs. The purpose in making the computation was to estimate the probability of the groups' having found employment had they not elected to participate in the training.

TABLE	4-20
-------	------

Month	Proportion Employed	Proportion Unemployed			
Initial State	0	100%			
End of:					
First Month	.33	.67			
Second Month	.52	.48			
Third Month	.63	.37			
Fourth Month	.69	.31			
Fifth Month	.72	.28			
Sixth Month	.74	.26			
Seventh Month	.76	.24			
Eighth Month	.77	.23			
Ninth Month	.78	.22			
Nine-Month Training Period Average	.66	.34			
Steady State Status	.78	.22			

The unemployment rates for the various demographic groups in the applicable fiscal year were weighted by sex, age, and race to arrive at a composite computed unemployment rate. More than 50 percent of the trainees each year had less than **twelve** years of school (See Appendix I). The unemployment rate of high school dropouts was twice that of

.

Computed Amount of Time Trainees Could Have Expected to be Employed During Training Period, 1967-1973

Year	Program Length	Average Length Unemp.	Percent Unemployed Each Month (Pue)	Computed Unempl. Rate	Percent Unempl. When Tng. Began	Percent Employed When Tng. Began	Steady State: Emp. Unemp.	Percent of Expected Employment During Tng.
1967	10 mo.	5 mo.	20%	19%	89%	11%	<u>83%</u> 17%	62%
1968	9 mo.	3 mo.	33%	21%	87%	13%	<u>81%</u> 19%	71%
1969	8 mo.	4 mo.	25%	26%	95%	5%	<u>85%</u> 15%	63%
1970	8 mo.	2.5 mo.	40%	41%	99%	1%	<u>67%</u> 33%	62%
1971	7 mo.	4 mo.	25%	26%	90.2%	9.8%	<u>78%</u> 22%	58%
1972	7 mo.	2.5 mo.	40%	24%	94%	6%	<u>79%</u> 21%	69%
1973	9 mo.	3 то.	33%	26%	100%	0%	<u>78%</u> 22%	66%

Period (t)	Ten Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^a at 10%	Five Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^b at 5%
1	1.10	\$ 968.18	1.05	\$ 1,014.29
2	1.21	880.17	1.10	968.18
3	1.33	800.75	1.16	918.10
4	1.46	729.45	1.22	872,95
5	1.61	661.49	1.28	832.03
6	1.77	601.69	1.34	794.78
7	1.95	546.15	1.41	755.32
8	2.14	497.66	1.48	719.59
9	2.36	451.27	1.55	687.10
10	2.59	411.20	1.63	653.37
11	2.85	373.68	1.71	622.81
12	3.14	339.17	1.80	591.67
13	3.45	308.70	1.89	563.49
14	3.80	280.63	1.98	537.88
15	4.18	254.78	2.08	512.02
16	4.59	230.03	2.18	488.53
17	5.05	210.89	2.29	465.07
18	5.56	191.55	2.41	441.91
19	6.11	174.30	2.53	420.95
20	6.72	158.42	2.65	401.89
21	7.40	143.92	2.79	381.72
22	8.14	130.84	2.93	363.48
23	8.95	118.99	3.07	346.91
24	9.85	108.12	3.23	320.72
25	10.83	98.34	3.39	314.16
26	11.92	89.35	3.56	299.16
27	13.11	81.24	3.73	285.52
28	14.42	73.86	3.92	271.68
29	15.86	67.15	4.12	258.50
30	17.45	61.03	4.32	246.53
Total Pres	ent Value	\$10,043.00		\$16,359.33

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1967 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

^a\$1,065 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$1,065 (1.05)^{-t}

Period	Ten Percent Discount	Present Value of Increase ^a	Five Percent Discount	Present Value of Increase ^b
(t)	Factor	at 10%	Factor	at 5%
1	1.10	\$ 317.27	1.05	\$ 332.38
2	1.21	288.43	1.10	317.27
3	1.33	262.41	1.16	300.86
4	1.46	239.04	1.22	286.07
5	1.61	216.77	1.28	272.66
6	1.77	197.18	1.34	260,45
7	1.95	178.97	1.41	247.52
8	2.14	163.08	1.48	235.81
9	2.36	247.08	1.55	225.16
10	2.59	134.75	1.63	214.11
11	2.85	122.46	1.71	204.09
12	3.14	111.15	1.80	193.89
13	3.45	101.16	1,89	184.66
14	3.80	91.84	1.98	176.26
15	4.18	83.49	2.08	167.79
16	4.59	76.03	2.18	160.09
17	5.05	69.11	2.29	152.40
18	5.56	62.77	2.41	144.81
19	6.11	57.12	2.53	137.94
20	6.72	51.93	2.65	131.70
21	7.40	47.16	2.79	125.09
22	8.14	42.87	2.93	119.11
23	8.95	38.99	3.07	113.68
24	9.85	35.43	3.23	108.05
25	10.83	32.23	3.39	102,95
26	11.92	29.28	3.56	98.03
27	13.11	26.62	3.73	93.57
28	14.42	24.20	3.92	89.03
29	15.86	22.01	4.12	84.71
30	17.45	20.00	4.32	80.79
[otal Pres	ent Value	\$3,291.63		\$5,360.93

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1968 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

^a\$349 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$349 (1.05)^{-t}

Period	Ten Percent Discount	Present Value of Increase ^a	Five Percent Discount	Present Value of Increase ^b
(t)	Factor	at 10%	Factor	at 5%
1	1.10	\$ 801.82	1.05	\$ 840.00
2	1.21	728.93	1.10	801.82
3	1.33	663.16	1.16	760.34
4	1.46	604.11	1.22	722.95
5	1.61	547.83	1.28	689.06
5 6	1.77	498.31	1.34	658.21
7	1.95	452.31	1.41	625.53
8	2.14	412.15	1.48	595.95
9	2.36	373.73	1.55	569.03
10	2.59	340.54	1.63	541.10
11	2.85	309.47	1.71	515.79
12	3.14	280.89	1.80	490.00
13	3.45	255.65	1.89	466.67
14	3.80	232.11	1.98	445.45
15	4.18	211.00	2.08	424.04
16	4.59	192.16	2.18	404.59
17	5.05	174.65	2.29	385.15
18	5.56	158.63	2.41	365.98
19	6.11	144.35	2.53	348.62
20	6.72	131.25	2.65	332.83
21	7.40	119.19	2.79	316.13
22	8.14	108.35	2.93	301.02
23	8.95	98.55	3.07	287.30
24	9.85	89.54	3.23	273.07
25	10.83	81.44	3.39	260.18
26	11.92	73.99	3.56	247.75
27	13.11	67.28	3.73	236.46
28	14.42	61.17	3.92	225.00
29	15.86	55.61	4.12	214.08
30	17.45	50.54	4.32	204.17
Total Pres	ent Value	\$8,318.71		\$13,548.27

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1969 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

^a\$882 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$882 (1.05)^{-t}

Period (t)	Ten Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^a at 10%	Five Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^b at 5%		
				······································		
1	1.10	\$ 454.55	1.05	\$ 476.19		
2	1.21	413.22	1.10	454.55		
3	1.33	375.94	1.16	431.03		
4	1.49	342.47	1.22	409.84		
5	1.61	310.56	1.28	390.63		
6	1.77	282.49	1.34	373.13		
7	1.95	256.41	1.41	354.61		
8	2.14	233.64	1.48	337.84		
9	2.36	211.86	1.55	322.58		
10	2.59	193.05	1.63	306.75		
11	2.85	175.44	1.71	292.40		
12	3.14	159.24	1.80	277.78		
13	3.45	144.93	1.89	264.55		
14	3.80	131.58	1.98	252.53		
15	4.18	119.63	2.08	240.38		
16	4.59	108.93	2.18	229.36		
17	5.05	99.01	2.29	218.34		
18	5.56	89.93	2.41	207.47		
19	6.11	81.83	2.53	197.63		
20	6.72	74.40	2.65	188.68		
21	7.40	67.57	2.79	179.21		
22	8.14	61.43	2.93	170.65		
23	8.95	55.87	3.07	162.87		
24	9.85	50.76	3.23	154.80		
25	10.83	46.17	3.39	147.49		
26	11.92	41.95	3.56	140.45		
27	13.11	38.14	3.73	134.05		
28	14.42	34.67	3.92	127.55		
29	15.86	31.53	4.12	121.36		
30	17.45	28.65	4.32	115.74		
Total Pres	ent Value	\$4,715.84		\$7,680.44		

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1970 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

TABLE 4-25

^a\$500 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$500 (1.05)^{-t}

Period (t)	Ten Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^a at 10%	Five Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^b at 5%
 				
1	1.10	\$ 106.36	1.05	\$ 114.43
1 2	1.21	96.69	1.10	106.36
3	1.33	87.97	1.16	100.86
4	1.46	80.14	1.22	95.90
4 5 6	1.61	72.67	1.28	91.41
6	1.77	66.10	1.34	87.31
7	1.95	60.00	1.41	82.98
8	2.14	54.67	1.48	79.05
9	2.36	49.58	1.55	75.48
10	2.59	45.17	1.63	71.78
11	2.85	41.05	1.71	68.42
12	3.14	37.26	1.80	65.00
13	3.45	33.91	1.89	61.90
14	2.80	30.79	1.98	59.09
15	4.18	27.99	2.08	56.25
16	4.59	25.49	2.18	53.67
17	5.05	23.17	2.29	51.09
18	5.56	21.04	2.41	48.55
19	6.11	19.15	2.53	46.25
20	6.72	17.41	2.65	44.15
21	7.40	15.81	2.79	41.94
22	8.14	14.37	2.93	39.93
23	8.95	13.07	3.07	38.11
24	9.85	11.88	3.23	36.22
25	10.83	10.80	3.39	34.51
26	11.92	9.82	3.56	32.87
27	13.11	8.92	3.73	31.37
28	14.42	8.11	3.92	29.85
29	15.86	7.38	4.12	28.40
30	17.45	6.70	4.32	27.08
Total Pres	sent Value	\$1,103.47		\$1,800.21

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1971 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

TABLE 4-26

^a\$117 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$117 (1.05)^{-t}

71

Period	Ten Percent Discount	Present Value of Increase ^a	Five Percent Discount	Present Value of Increase
(t)	Factor	at 10%	Factor	at 5%
1	1.10	\$ 362.73	1.05	\$ 380.00
2	1.21	329.75	1.10	362.7
3	1.33	300.00	1.16	343.9
4	1.46	273.29	1.22	327.0
5	1.61	247.83	1.28	311.7
6	1.77	225.42	1.34	297.7
7	1.95	204.62	1.41	282.9
8	2.14	186.45	1.48	269.5
9	2.36	169.07	1.55	257.4
10	2.59	154.05	1.63	244.7
11	2.85	240.00	1.71	233.3
12	3.14	127.07	1.80	221.6
13	3.45	115.65	1.89	211.1
14	3.80	105.00	1.98	201.5
15	4.18	95.45	2.08	191.8
16	4.59	86.93	2.18	183.0
17	5.05	79.01	2.29	174.2
18	5.56	71.76	2.41	165.5
19	6.11	65.30	2.53	157.7
20	6.72	59.38	2.65	150.5
21	7.40	53.92	2.79	143.0
22	8.14	49.02	2.93	136.1
23	8.95	44.58	3.07	129.9
24	9.85	40.51	3.23	123.5
25	10.83	36.84	3.39	117.7
26	11.92	33.47	3.56	112.0
27	13.11	30.43	3.73	106.9
28	14.42	27.67	3.92	101.7
29	15.86	25.16	4.12	96.8
30	17.45	22.87	4.32	92.3
otal Pres	ent Value	\$3,763.23		\$6,129.0

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1972 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

^a\$399 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$399 (1.05)^{-t}

Period (t)			Five Percent Discount Factor	Present Value of Increase ^b at 5%		
1	1.10	\$ 770.91	1.05	\$ 807.62		
2	1.21	700.83	1.10	770.62		
3	1.33	637.59	1.16	731.03		
4	1.46	580.82	1.22	695.08		
	1.61	526.71	1.22	662.50		
5 6	1.77	479.10	1.34	632.84		
7	1.95	434.87	1.41	601.42		
8	2.14	396.26	1.48	572.97		
9	2.36	359.32	1.55	547.10		
10	2.59	327.41	1.63	520.25		
11	2.85	297.54	1.71	495.91		
12	3.14	270.06	1.80	471.11		
13	3.45	245.80	1.89	448.68		
14	3.80	223.16	1.98	428.28		
15	4.18	202.87	2.08	407.69		
16	4.59	184.75	2.18	388.99		
17	5.05	167.92	2.29	370.31		
18	5.56	152.52	2.41	351.87		
19	6.11	138.79	2.53	335.18		
20	6.72	126.19	2.65	320.00		
21	7.40	114.59	2.79	303.94		
22	8.14	104.18	2.93	289.42		
23	8.95	94.75	3.07	276.22		
24	9.85	86.09	3.23	262.54		
25	10.83	78.30	3.39	250.15		
26	11.92	71.14	3.56	238.20		
27	13.11	64.68	3.73	227.35		
28	14.42	58.81	3.92	216.33		
29	15.86	53.47	4.12	205.83		
30	17.45	48.60	4.32	196.30		
Total Pres	ent Value	\$7,998.03		\$13,026.02		

Increase in Lifetime Earnings of 1973 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute

TABLE 4-28

^a\$848 (1.10)^{-t}

^b\$848 (1.05)^{-t}

Economic Effectiveness of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, by Program and Year, Using Discount Factors of Ten Percent and Five Percent for the Period 1967-1973

Years						
1967	1968	1969	1970	1971	1972	1973
\$ 1,682	\$1,594	\$ 1,564	\$1,188	\$1,436	\$1,880	\$ 3,268
1,065	349	882	500	117	399	848
10,043	3,292	8,319	4,716	1,103	3,763	7,998
16,359	5,361	13,548	7,680	1,800	6,129	13,026
6.00/1	2.07/1	5.26/1	4.98/1	.78/1	2.00/1	2.45/1
9.72/1	3.36/1	8.66/1	6.46/1	1.25/1	3.26/1	3.98/1
63%	22%	56%	42%	8%	21%	26%
	\$ 1,682 1,065 10,043 16,359 6.00/1 9.72/1	\$ 1,682 \$1,594 1,065 349 10,043 3,292 16,359 5,361 6.00/1 2.07/1 9.72/1 3.36/1	\$ 1,682 \$1,594 \$ 1,564 1,065 349 882 10,043 3,292 8,319 16,359 5,361 13,548 6.00/1 2.07/1 5.26/1 9.72/1 3.36/1 8.66/1	1967196819691970 $\$$ 1,682 $\$$ 1,594 $\$$ 1,564 $\$$ 1,1881,06534988250010,0433,2928,3194,71616,3595,36113,5487,6806.00/12.07/15.26/14.98/19.72/13.36/18.66/16.46/1	19671968196919701971\$ 1,682\$1,594\$ 1,564\$1,188\$1,4361,06534988250011710,0433,2928,3194,7161,10316,3595,36113,5487,6801,8006.00/12.07/15.26/14.98/1.78/19.72/13.36/18.66/16.46/11.25/1	196719681969197019711972 $\$$ 1,682 $\$$ 1,594 $\$$ 1,564 $\$$ 1,188 $\$$ 1,436 $\$$ 1,8801,06534988250011739910,0433,2928,3194,7161,1033,76316,3595,36113,5487,6801,8006,1296.00/12.07/15.26/14.98/1.78/12.00/19.72/13.36/18.66/16.46/11.25/13.26/1

graduates.¹⁶ Therefore, the computed unemployment rate each year was doubled.

COMPARISON OF TRAINEE CHARACTERISTICS

The programs at Richmond Technical Institute had a disproportionately high percentage of males in comparison to the national experience. In 1967, the first year of Manpower Training at Richmond Technical Institute, 50.8 percent of the trainees were male, while the national percentage was 56.8. From 1968 through 1973, the percentage of males in the programs at Richmond Technical Institute ranged from 79.3 percent to 100 percent, while the national percentages of males ranged from 55.4 percent to 63.2 percent. For the period of the study, 85 percent of the trainees at Richmond Technical Institute were males, while the national figure was 59.3 percent males participating in the training.

The enrollment percentages by race given below by year have the Institute's figures first and the national figures second: 1969, Black, 72.5 and 39.7 percent; White, 27.5 and 55.9 percent; 1970, Black, 45.0 and 36.0 percent; White, 47.7 and 59.2 percent; 1971, Black, 43.8 and 39.3 percent; White, 46.4 and 55.6 percent; 1972, Black, 61.9 and 33.1 percent; White, 38.1 and 61.2 percent; 1972, Black, 63.6 and 30.1 percent; White, 36.4 and 65.8 percent.

For the period 1969 through 1973, the trainees at Richmond Technical Institute were 54.5 percent Black, 41.0 percent White, and 4.5 percent "Other". Nationally for this period, the percentage of trainees by

¹⁶Piore, Michael. "On-The-Job Training of Disadvantaged Workers," <u>Public-Private Manpower Policies</u> (Industrial Relations Research Association Series, 1969.), pp. 101-132.

race was 35.8 percent Black, 59.3 percent White, and 4.9 percent other races.

A comparison of trainees by education finds those selected for training at Richmond Technical Institute less well-educated than the trainees nation-wide for the same period. The percentage of those selected for training with an education under eight years ranged from 4.4 percent to 17.2 percent, with the average for the period covered by the study being 11.5 percent at Richmond Technical Institute (see Appendix I). Nationally, the percentage of trainees with less than an eighth grade education ranged from 3.1 to 9.2 and averaged 6.4 percent for the period covered by the study (see Appendix H).

The percentage of those with an eighth grade education ranged from 7.8 to 16.1 percent at Richmond Technical Institute and averaged 11.2 percent. Nationally, the range for this level of education was 4.7 percent to 10.7 percent, declining each year, and averaged 8.1 percent.

Those with an education between grades nine to eleven ranged from 29.9 percent to 46.3 percent at Richmond Technical Institute and averaged 41.8 percent. Nationally, the range for this level of education was from 28.6 to 40.6 and averaged 36.3 percent.

Those with a twelfth grade education ranged from 27.5 percent to 38.6 percent at Richmond Technical Institute and averaged 32.2 percent, or just under one third of the total enrollment for the period covered by the study. Nationally, the range was from 34.7 percent to 53.6 percent and averaged 43.1 percent.

At Richmond Technical Institute, the enrollment by those with an education beyond the twelfth grade ranged from 2.0 percent to 8.9 percentand averaged 3.3 percent of the enrollees. Nationally, the enrollment for this group ranged from 4.5 percent to 10 percent and averaged 6.1 percent, almost twice the percentage for Richmond Technical Institute.

The educational level of trainees at the lower grades was larger than the national average for the same period. As the number of years of education increased, the percentage generally was less favorable for the enrollees at Richmond Technical Institute than for the national averages, with 64.5 percent of the local trainees having less than a twelfth grade education, compared to 50.8 percent of the trainees nation-wide at the same educational level.

The unemployment rates in the tri-county area (see Table 4-3), coupled with the comparative low educational level of the local trainees lend a degree of validity to the computed unemployment rates (see Table 4-21) which were derived from the use of Smith's model to compute the unemployment rate of the trainees.

The validity of the computed unemployment rate is further increased by the fact that the number of Blacks trained locally was approximately 50 percent greater comparatively than was the case for the national experience. The combination of low educational level of the local trainees, the higher percentage of Blacks trained locally, and the higher unemployment rates of Blacks (see Appendix J), tend to verify the computed unemployment rates in Table 4-3.

Nationally, 13.6 percent of the trainees from 1967 through 1973 were welfare recipients; locally, only 2.1 percent of the trainees were welfare recipients. The average percentage of trainees who had been receiving unemployment compensation nationally was 9.5 percent and 27.0 percent locally. Paying back training costs. Table 4-30 gives the estimated federal income taxes paid by graduates over a five-year period: the year before training, the year of training, and the three years following the completion of training. The average number of dependents per enrollee each year was less than two. Taxes were figured on the basis of deductions for three persons.

The extimate of taxes paid the year before training was made as follows: the mean last hourly income of the graduates before training was assumed to be their average hourly income for the entire preceding year. This salary was multiplied by 2,080 hours and the computed percentage of time the trainees could have expected to work during the year. It was assumed that the same expectation regarding the probability of employment would have applied the year before training, as well as the year of training.

The estimate of taxes paid the year in which the training took place assumed no taxable income was earned until the completion of the training. The trainees were given one month to find a job, a fact which is reflected in the computations. No income was computed for the first month following the completion of training.

Flores^{1/} reported that within two weeks 43 percent of the graduates in his study were working, and within eight weeks, all who were willing to work had found a job. Since the time between the completion of training and the first job was not researched, this researcher decided to use a one-month period as job-hunting time by the graduates.

78

¹⁷Flores, Froilan. "An Historical and Cost Analysis of Manpower Development Training Act Programs in the Washoe County (Reno) School District." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1968.), p. 116.

Federal Income Taxes Paid by Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Giving the Estimated Taxes Paid the Year Before the Beginning of Training, the Year of Training, and the Three Years Following Completion of Training, and the Total Taxes Paid the First Three Years After Completing Training

Year	Year Before Training (a) (b)		Year of Training (a) (b)		Year After Training (a) (b)		2 Years After Training (a) (b)		3 Years After Training (a) (b)		Taxes Paid in 3 Years ^C	Gov't Cost Per Grad.	Percent of Gov't.Cost Repaid in 3 Years	
1967	\$1,362	-0-	\$	313	-0-	\$3 , 892	\$226	\$4 , 224	\$279	\$4,467	\$298	\$ 803	\$1,682	47.7
1968	2,084	-0-		584	-0-	3,915	234	4,234	268	4,467	200	702	1,594	44.0
1969	1,713	-0-	1	, 188	-0-	4,752	375	4,879	260	5,143	310	927	1,564	59.3
1970	2,355	\$9	1	, 167	-0-	4,900	268	5,364	339	5,649	378	985	1,188	82.9
1971	2,499	-0-	1	, 598	-0-	5,210	319	5,775	395	6,896	554	1,268	1,436	88.3
1972	2,958	-0-	1	, 711	-0-	5,693	385	7,054	577	7,445	635	1,597	1,880	84.9
1973	2,621	-0-		834	-0-	5,596	371	5,903	413	6,231	458	1,242	3,268	38.0

^aEarnings

^bTaxes paid

^C<u>United States Master Tax Guide</u> for the applicable year

If the programs ran an average of eight months, income for the year was computed for three months only. This could result in understating earnings if graduates normally located jobs and began work in less than a month after completing training. The mean first salary was multiplied by eight hours per day, twenty-two days per month, and the number of months to the end of the calendar year, less the one month used to find jobs.

To estimate earnings for the year after completing training, the mean first hourly income for the first six months after completing training was used, to the extent of six months. To this was added the mean hourly salary after six months. The remainder of the twelve months was included by using the computed mean hourly salary after one year for graduates for the year in question. The hourly rates were multiplied by eight hours, twenty-two days, and the number of months the rates applied.

In computing the estimated earnings in the second year after training, the mean hourly salary after one year on the job was used the first six months of the year. It was assumed that the average hourly raise in North Carolina was realized by the graduates at midyear. As before, the hourly rates were multiplied by eight hours, twenty-two days, and six months; the products from each half of the year were added together for the estimated annual income.

The third year's income was computed in the same way as the second year's income, adding the average increase in hourly wages at midyear to the hourly rate the second half of the previous year.

An average hourly raise of 5.5 percent was assumed for 1974, 1975, and 1976, in order to project the estimated earnings for those

80

years. The North Carolina Employment Security Commission, Raleigh, North Carolina, estimated the average raise in North Carolina in 1973 at 5.5 percent.

Table 4-30, referred to previously, gives the estimated percentage of the government's training cost per graduate repaid at the end of three years following the completion of training. The portion of the government's cost of training that was repaid after three years ranged from a low of 38.0 percent for the 1973 graduates to a high of 88.3 percent for the 1971 graduates. The estimate of the cost repaid assumed that without the training the graduates would have paid no taxes or a negligible amount of taxes. The estimated taxes paid the year before training amounted to only nine dollars for the 1970 graduates and zero for the other years.

Based on the results of the estimated taxes paid after training, as shown in Table 4-30, it is estimated that the pay-back period will average about four years. This is a significant variation from the usual expectation of a pay-back period of one year or less.

<u>Summary</u>. This section of the Chapter has been concerned with determining the cost-recovery period for expenditures each of the years 1967 through 1973 for Manpower Development Training in Richmond County, North Carolina.

The total cost of training per graduate was computed, after a rather lengthy treatment of the data. Transfer payments, foregone earnings, and the earnings differential were calculated for each year.

The model Smith developed was used, with modifications, in calculating the amount of time one could expect to be employed or unemployed, or the steady state. A comparison of the local trainees was made to the trainees nation-wide, using the data in Appendixes H and I. The comparison revealed notable differences in some instances.

Estimates of earnings after training were made in order to estimate the amount of taxes paid. Earnings for three years following the completion of training were computed. It was learned that the percentage of the government's training costs repaid in increased taxes in three years varied from 38.0 percent to 88.3 percent, resulting in a significant variation from the usual pay-back period of one year.

SUMMARY

This Chapter has explained the treatment of the data which were collected for the study. Each of the four null hypotheses were tested in the order stated in Chapter I.

While the graduates of the training program realized increases in income in each of the years covered by the study, the increases were not significant each year. In 1971 and 1973, the graduates had no significant increase in salaries and in 1969 the salary increase was significant at the .05 level. In the other years studied, the salary increase was significant at the .01 level, or highly significant.

It was learned that significant decreases occurred in unemployment in the tri-county area in 1968 and 1972, following the completion of training in 1967 and 1971. In 1970, a significant increase in unemployment was observed. There were no significant changes in the other years.

No significant changes in the number of welfare cases in the tricounty area occurred during the period covered by the study.

82

This Chapter has also been concerned with determining how long it takes for the increased taxes paid by the graduates to repay the costs of training. Data were collected from the Manpower Administration of the United States Department of Labor, Washington, D. C., the Accountant for the North Carolina Department of Community Colleges, Raleigh, North Carolina, program audit reports, and individual trainees and their records.

Training costs, allowances paid, and the cost to the Employment Security Commission were determined for each program. Transfer payments were calculated and subtracted from the initial total above, and to the differences was added the earnings foregone per graduate.

Ralph Ely Smith developed a model for determining the amount of time one can expect to work, based on race, sex, age, and education. The model was used in developing data for the computations for foregone earnings.

The earnings differential was computed and used to estimate the increase in lifetime earnings for graduates, assuming a working life of thirty years after completing the training.

It was determined that the graduates, in three years following the completion of training, paid federal taxes ranging from a low of 38.0 percent of the training costs in 1973 to a high of 88.3 percent of the training costs in 1971.

CHAPTER V

ANALYSIS OF DATA: GRADUATES: EMPLOYERS: PROGRAMS

This Chapter contains an analysis of graduates' and employers' responses to questions in Appendixes F and C, respectively. Responses were tested several ways for both groups of respondents to identify significant differences in responses.

Graduates' responses were tested four ways: (1) All responses were tested to determine differences between answers given and expected; (2) Answers each year were compared to answers for all other years to identify differences; (3) Responses of all graduates of each program were tested against all other respondents to identify differences; and, (4) Responses each year were tested for differences between observed and expected responses.

Employers' responses were tested in three ways: (1) All answers were tested to determine whether or not there were significant differences in the observed and expected answers; (2) Answers from textile employers were compared to answers of other employers to determine whether or not there were significant differences; and, (3) Answers of textile employers were tested to determine whether or not there were significant differences in the reported and expected answers.

GRADUATES' RESPONSES

Of the 331 graduates who were found to reside in the tri-county area of the study and who were mailed Appendix A with the request for its completion and return, 153 responded with completed questionnaires. Completed questionnaires were numbered consecutively as they were received from graduates.

When it was decided that no more responses would be received, the questionnaires which had been assigned a number divisible by five were pulled and the graduates contacted in person or by telephone. After the purpose of the instrument had been explained, graduates were asked to give a response to each statement. No effort was made to influence a graduate's response in any way. If a graduate was unwilling to give an answer, or if he was not sure of the response, "Undecided" was checked.

Analysis of Graduates' Responses

In the review of responses in this section of the Chapter, the statements in Appendix F will be analyzed consecutively. The statements will be written in the following manner: Statement 1, 8/10/12: "The School...problems." Written in this manner, the meaning is that for Statement 1, the graduates gave eight affirmative responses, ten responses were "Undecided," and twelve responses were negative. The consecutive listing of the statements and analysis follows:

Statement 1, 28/2/0: "The school counselor was willing to help me with my personal problems.",

Except for the two "Undecided" responses, there was complete agreement that the counselor was helpful with personal problems.

Statement 2, 30/0/0: "The hours (time of day) that the course was offered were fine with me."

²Ibid.

¹Minnesota State Department of Education. <u>Evaluation - MDTA</u>. St. Paul: State of Minnesota Department of Education, 1969. ERIC Document Number 045809; p. 62.

There was unanimous agreement with this statement. The classes began at 8:00 A.M. and ended at 4:30 P.M., with thirty minutes for lunch. This time coincided fairly closely to the schedules of other family members and probably minimized transportation and child-care problems for trainees.

Statement 3, 5/4/21: "There were not enough tools and equipment for all students; therefore, I did not get full benefit of train-ing."₃

Over two thirds of the graduates disagreed with this statement. The affirmative responses could have been caused by expectations of a full set of tools for each student, which was not the case.

Statement 4, 27/1/2: "The location of the school was 0. K. for me." $_4$

There was nearly complete agreement that the location of the school was suitable. Had the classes been held elsewhere, similar responses would likely have resulted.

Statement 5, 27/1/2: "If a friend wanted training, I would recommend the school."₅

Ninety percent of the graduates said they would recommend the school to a friend. The nonaffirmative responses can be attributed to disillusionment either as to the training received or expectations of employers as to the level of ability a graduate should have.

Statement 6, 17/8/5: "Most of the students in my class were smart enough to catch on to the course work."₆

³Ibid.

⁴Ibid.

⁵Ibid.

⁶Ibid.

The majority of the graduates felt the level of teaching was geared to the trainees' learning level. However, the number of nonaffirmative responses should be taken as an indication that the level of teaching was too high for some of the trainees. The level of instruction in each class should have been geared to the abilities of the trainees to learn.

Statement 7, 17/6/7: "I thought that most of the students in my class were making a real effort to learn."₇

While the majority of responses were affirmative, about one fourth indicated student apathy by their negative responses, while 20 percent of the graduates were noncommittal to this statement. If there was apathy, it could have been caused by disinterest in course content, lack of understanding of what was being taught, or disillusionment in the program.

Statement 8, 15/5/10: "Most students tried to get jobs related to the type of training they had." $_{\Omega}$

While one half of the graduates agreed with the statement, a surprising one third disagreed. The implications of the negative responses are several: (1) graduates could not get training-related jobs and refused to leave the area; (2) graduates felt they had been trained for low-paying jobs and sought jobs with higher pay; (3) if graduates thought the statement meant the jobs should be very similar to the training, negative responses could have occurred.

Statement 9, 22/6/2: "The amount of allowances was fair."9

87

⁷Ibid.

⁸Ibid.

⁹Ibid.

Over two thirds of the respondents felt the training and travel allowances were fair. It should be remembered that the respondents were graduates. While the number of trainees who dropped out was not researched, the termination notice frequently carried a notation indicating the allowance was too small to support the trainee and his family.

Statement 10, 22/7/1: "The teacher knew his subject."¹⁰

There was general agreement that the instructors were wellqualified in their fields. Only one negative response was received.

Statement 11, 19/7/4: "There was enough lab, shop, or practical application in the course."

Almost two thirds of the graduates agreed with the statement; however, the seven who were undecided and the four who answered negatively should be a signal to review this aspect of each program.

Statement 12, 24/3/3: "The teacher was as fair as he could be." $_{12}$

While 80 percent gave affirmative responses, the 20 percent nonaffirmative responses suggest there were instances of favoritism shown; however, it should not be assumed that the answers were without prejudice.

Statement 13, 6/0/24: "The teachers let the students 'fool around' too much."

Generally, the graduates agreed that the instructors controlled the classroom. The affirmative answers could have been caused by expectations of stricter exercise of control.

> ¹⁰Ibid., p. 63. ¹¹Ibid. ¹²Ibid. ¹³Ibid.

Statement 14, 25/2/3: "The training prepared students for good paying beginning jobs with steady employment."₁₄

While five sixths of the graduates agreed with the statement, 10 percent did not. The negative responses may have come from students who were dissatisfied with their jobs or who have had several jobs since completing the training.

Statement 15, 25/4/1: "The teacher gave enough individual help."15

Five sixths of the graduates agreed. The five nonaffirmative responses should be taken as a clue to review this aspect of instruction with instructors.

Statement 16, 28/1/1: "My opinions and suggestions were respected by the teacher." $_{16}$

The instructors did an outstanding job of respecting individual student opinions. The lone negative response probably came from a graduate who wanted to monopolize the classroom discussions.

Statement 17, 23/2/5: "The teacher knew about area employers who might hire students." $_{17}$

The respondents generally agreed that the instructors knew about local job possibilities. The negative responses may have come from graduates who had difficulty getting a job or who felt they should have been told privately about job possibilities.

Statement 18, 26/1/3: "The teacher did a good job in relating the training to the job."₁₈

¹⁴Ibid.

¹⁵Ibid.

¹⁶Ibid.

17_{Ibid}.

18_{Ibid}.

89

The instructors were effective in relating training to jobs. The three negative responses could reflect a lower level of training-job relationship than was expected by some trainees.

Statement 19, 27/1/2: "The teacher was able to make the students understand the subject matter."₁₉

Ninety percent of the responses were affirmative. The two negative responses probably came from graduates who have experienced difficulty on the job.

Statement 20, 27/1/2: "I understood the grades given during the training well enough to know how I was doing." $_{20}$

The grading system was generally understood by the graduates. The two who said they did not understand could have inquired and an explanation would have been made.

Statement 21, 24/4/2: "The teacher let the students know what he expected of them in the course."₂₁

While 80 percent of the responses were affirmative, there were enough other responses to be a warning that more emphasis should be placed on explaining the goals and objectives of each program early in the course and regularly throughout the program.

Statement 22, 2/7/21: "The school did not enforce the rules fairly for all students."₂₂

Over two thirds of the respondents disagreed with the statement. Interpretation of the negative statement could have resulted in misunderstanding and caused the two affirmative answers.

- ¹⁹Ibid., p. 64.
- ²⁰Ibid.
- ²¹Ibid.
- ²²Ibid.

Statement 23, 4/8/18: "The penalties for breaking school rules are too strict."₂₃

Sixty percent of the responses disagreed with the statement. Statements 13, 22, and 23, which dealt with discipline, received fairly uniform responses. This lends validity to each and supports the discipline exercised at the training facility.

Statement 24, 22/4/4: "The school does a good job of helping students get jobs after they finish their training."²⁴

The number of affirmative answers confirmed the interest of the school in the students, even to the point of helping graduates locate jobs. The four "Undecided" and the four negative responses could have been caused by those graduates who expected a wider choice of jobs than was available. The interpretation made of "does a good job" probably decided the responses given.

Statement 25, 22/2/6: "I learned enough in the training to get the type of job I wanted." $_{25}$

Over two thirds of the graduates responded in the affirmative. Unfortunately, the questionnaire was not designed to learn what kinds of jobs those who responded "Undecided" or "No" wanted. Not to be overlooked as a cause of the eight nonaffirmative responses is improper selection of trainees, although there are no data to support this possibility.

Statement 26, 22/6/2: "Employers are looking for people with my type of training." $_{26}$

- 23_{Ibid}.
- ²⁴Ibid.
- ²⁵Ibid.
- ²⁶Ibid.

The graduates generally agreed that there are jobs for one who completes the training. The negative responses could have come from graduates who were unwilling to relocate or who expected too high a beginning salary.

Statement 27, 22/4/4: "During training, I learned a lot of practical things I can use in everyday living."₂₇

The responses were generally affirmative. This represents a desirable parallel benefit of the training. The eight nonaffirmative answers could have been caused by the way the statement was interpreted by the graduate.

Statement 28, 23/3/4: "The training and the people I met helped me grow as a person."₂₈

Association with the people involved in the training helped develop personal aspects of the trainees. Negative responses to this statement are difficult to explain, but probably were given by the less successful graduates chosen to respond to Appendix F.

Statement 29, 4/4/22: "The training was not worth the time and effort it cost me."₂₉

This statement was essentially a restatement of statements 27 and 28 and these responses tend to validate responses to those statements. Graduates do recognize and acknowledge the benefit received from Manpower Training.

Statement 30, 20/6/4: "I had a chance to visit the school before starting training." $_{30}$

- ²⁷Ibid., p. 65.
- ²⁸Ibid.
- ²⁹Ibid.
- 30_{Ibid}.

Two thirds of the responses were affirmative. The negative responses could have been caused by job commitments until training began or by difficulty in getting transportation to the school. There was no public transportation in the vicinity of the school.

Statement 31, 20/6/4: "The school counselor talked with students only if they were failing or in serious trouble."₃₁

The affirmative answers by two thirds of the graduates indicated that the counselor was used frequently in the role of a disciplinarian. The responses to the first statement in Appendix F conflict markedly with the responses to this statement.

If the counselor was used for discipline, counseling effectiveness may have been diminished. This matter should be analyzed for future programs and discipline removed from the counselor's area of responsibility.

Statement 32, 8/6/16: "I was informed of additional training opportunities in my career."₃₂

Over one half the graduates disagreed with this statement, while only eight, or just over 25 percent, agreed with it. A review of course outlines should reveal whether this was included as a part of instruction. Care should be taken to insure that in the future students receive this information, even though Manpower Training programs were meant to teach entry-level skills, not prepare students for continued skills.

Statement 33, 4/5/21: "Students should not be given final progress reports or certificates of completion to show employers."₃₃

³¹Ibid.

³²Ibid.

³³Ibid.

Over two thirds of the respondents disagreed with this statement. They felt that final reports or certificates were needed for the job interview as proof of their training.

Statement 34, 21/4/5: "I feel I chose the right type of training." $_{\rm 34}$

More than two thirds of the graduates agreed with the statement. The nine nonaffirmative answers indicate that there may have been less than maximum care taken in selecting trainees who could have best benefited from the training.

Statement 35, 16/7/7: "I think I need more training to get the type of job I was told I would be qualified for." 35

Over one half the responding graduates felt they needed more training. Manpower Training programs were meant to give entry-level skills. Expectations of both graduates and employers for a higher level of skills could have caused the seven "Undecided" and seven negative responses. The number of nonaffirmative responses should lead to a review of program objectives, course outline, and material taught.

Statement 36, 16/8/6: "I am better now at basic skills like reading and math." $_{36}$

Over one half of the respondents felt the remedial work benefited them. Some graduates felt the remedial work was a waste of their time (see Table 5-24). Those graduates probably responded negatively to this statement.

> ³⁴Ibid., p. 66. ³⁵Ibid. ³⁶Ibid.

The statements in Appendix F were comprised of seventeen dealing with Teaching and Counseling, ten dealing with Benefits to Students, six dealing with Facilities and Materials, and three dealing with Student Relations.

The statements which were concerned with Teaching and Counseling were numbered 1, 10, 12, 13, 15 through 25, 31, and 33. Responses to these statements supported the way the Teaching and Counseling were conducted, with the exception of responses to Statement 31. Responses to that statement indicated the counselor talked to students only if they were failing or were in serious trouble. The conflict between these responses and the responses to Statement 1 was pointed out.

The statements which were concerned with Benefits to Students were numbered 9, 14, 26 through 29, 32, and 34 through 36. Responses to these questions were supportive of Manpower Training programs with the possible exception of responses to Statement 32. If responses to Statement 32 are considered nonsupportive of Manpower Training, it should be remembered that the training was meant to teach entry-level skills.

The statements which dealt with Facilities and Materials were numbered 2 through 5, 11, and 30. The responses to all those statements were supportive of Manpower Training.

The statements which dealt with Student Relations were numbered 6, 7, and 8. While the majority of responses to each of these statements were affirmative, they were not overwhelmingly so. The affirmative responses totaled forty-nine for the three questions and the negative responses totaled twenty-two. Statements 6, 7, and 8 were concerned with the graduates' opinions of other students. They judged their peers very sternly.

Statistical Analysis of Graduates' Responses

The first statistical test made of the graduates' responses was to determine whether or not there were significant differences in the responses given and the expected responses. The results of that test are given in Table 5-1. There were highly significant differences (significant at the .01 level) to responses given in response to 35 of the 36 statements in Appendix F. Following the presentation of the different ways in which the responses were tested, some explanations for the possible causes of the differences are given.

TABLE 5-1

Chi-Square Test of the Significance of the Differences Between Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs to Statements About Their Experiences as Program Trainees

Statement Number	x ²	Signif at Le .05	ficant evel: .01	Statement Number	x ²	Signif at Le .05	icant evel: .01
1	30.34	Yes	Yes	19	46.34	Yes	Yes
2	53.34	Yes	Yes	20	46.34	Yes	Yes
3	1.04	No	No	21	66.34	Yes	Yes
4	46.34	Yes	Yes	22	68.01	Yes	Yes
5	50.34	Yes	Yes	23	68.34	Yes	Yes
6	45.34	Yes	Yes	24	72.00	Yes	Yes
7	22.34	Yes	Yes	25	54.68	Yes	Yes
8	23.68	Yes	Yes	26	45.01	Yes	Yes
9	55.01	Yes	Yes	27	55.34	Yes	Yes
10	36.34	Yes	Yes	28	46.67	Yes	Yes
11	68.34	Yes	Yes	29	49.01	Yes	Yes
12	40.34	Yes	Yes	30	29.34	Yes	Yes
13	37.68	Yes	Yes	31	38.34	Yes	Yes
14	42.68	Yes	Yes	32	42.34	Yes	Yes
15	36.01	Yes	Yes	33	65.00	Yes	Yes
16	38.34	Yes	Yes	34	45.01	Yes	Yes
17	14.34	Yes	Yes	35	30.34	Yes	Yes
18	46.34	Yes	Yes	36	45.34	Yes	Yes

The next statistical test of graduates' responses was a comparison of responses for each year to responses for all other years covered by the study. Tables 5-2 through 5-8 give the results of the comparison.

TABLE 5-2

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1967 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1968 through 1973

State- ment Number	df	2 x	-	ficant evel: .01	State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01
1	4	.09	No	No	19	4	.53	No	No
2	4	.09	No	No	20	4	.92	No	No
3	4	.44	No	No	21	4	.50	No	No
4	4	.09	No	No	22	4	1.47	No	No
5	4	4.19	No	No	23	4	4.75	No	No
6	4	3.97	No	No	24	4	3.45	No	No
7	4	.81	No	No	25	4	.11	No	No
8	4	4.33	No	No	26	4	8.78	No	No
9	4	.28	No	No	27	4	12.56	Yes	No
10	4	9.81	Yes	No	28	4	15.17	Yes	Yes
11	4	9.07	No	No	29	4	.52	No	No
12	4	1.81	No	No	30	4	6.33	No	No
13	4	.00	No	No	31	4	13.63	Yes	Yes
14	4	2.46	No	No	32	4	4.75	No	No
15	4	1.15	No	No	33	4	5.92	No	No
16	4	1.62	No	No	34	4	4.49	No	No
17	4	.81	No	No	35	4	.93	No	No
18	4	.89	No	No	36	4	.60	No	No

Of the responses received and compared as described above, no statement had a highly significant difference in the responses two years. Ten statements had a highly significant difference in one year only. While sixteen of the thirty-six statements had responses which were significantly different at the .05 level, all were different at that

97

ن

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1968 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973

State-			•	ficant	State-			Signific at Level	
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01	ment Number	df	x^2	.05	.01
		10 00			10			N -	NT
1	4	18.89	Yes	Yes	19	4	9.42	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	9.42	No	No
3	4	6.75	No	No	21	4	.83	No	No
4	4	.36	No	No	22	4	•40	No	No
5	4	3.59	No	No	23	4	1.91	No	No
6	4	2.88	No	No	24	4	1.46	No	No
7	4	2.46	No	No	25	4	5.94	No	No
8	4	.75	No	No	26	4	4.73	No	No
9	4	.54	No	No	27	4	1.41	No	No
10	4	1.21	No	No	28	4	1.55	No	No
11	4	8.37	No	No	29	4	1.97	No	No
12	4	2.22	No	No	30	4	2.33	No	No
13	4	2.48	No	No	31	4	4.08	No	No
14	4	6.41	No	No	32	4	13.33	Yes	Yes
15	4	1.42	No	No	33	4	8.31	No	No
16	4	.23	No	No	34	4	1.00	No	No
10	4	6.03	No	No	35	4	2.93	No	No
18	4	9.38	No	No	36	4	.62	No	No

level in only one year. No statement was significantly different in more than one of the seven years covered by the study. For twenty statements, there were no significant differences when each year's responses were compared to the other years' responses. Responses for both 1970 and 1971 had no significantly different answers.

A third test of differences was the comparison of graduates' responses of each program compared to the answers of graduates of all other programs. This comparison included responses of graduates of more

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1969 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973

State- ment Number	df	x ²	•	ficant evel: .01	State- ment Number	df	x ²	•	ficant evel: .01
1	4	.33	No	No	19	4	.51	No	No
2	4	30.19	Yes	Yes	20	4	2.34	No	No
3	4	22.95	Yes	Yes	21	4	.88	No	No
4	4	.51	No	No	22	4	.33	No	No
5	4	.51	No	No	23	4	2.36	No	No
6	4	3.53	No	No	24	4	5.66	No	No
7	4	1.34	No	No	25	4	2.74	No	No
8	4	2.30	No	No	26	4	1.68	No	No
9	4	.37	No	No	27	4	1.08	No	No
10	4	.16	No	No	28	4	1.00	No	No
11	4	2.20	No	No	29	4	6.65	No	No
12	4	1.21	No	No	30 ′	4	2.29	No	No
13	4	.53	No	No	31	4	4.05	No	No
14	4	.92	No	No	32	4	2.29	No	No
15	4	.89	No	No	33	4	2.29	No	No
16	4	.34	No	No	34	4	3.93	No	No
17	4	1.42	No	No	35	4	4.03	No	No
18	4	.70	No	No	36	4	1.86	No	No

than one year in most cases. Vending Machine Repair, for example, was taught in five of the seven years covered by the study and at least one response was received from a graduate of that program for each year the program was offered. This afforded a cross section of the opinions of graduates of several years. Welding was taught only once and such a cross section was not possible.

Tables 5-9 through 5-16 present the results of the chi-square test of the differences in the responses of program graduates to all

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1970 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973

State- ment		2		ficant evel:	State- ment		0	Significant at Level:		
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x^2	.05	.01	
1	4	.77	No	No	19	4	5.57	No	No	
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	5.57	No	No	
3	4	.54	No	No	21	4	.61	No	No	
4	4	3.47	No	No	22	4	1.16	No	No	
5	4	1.21	No	No	23	4	3.66	No	No	
6	4	8.34	No	No	24	4	2.57	No	No	
7	4	1.69	No	No	25	4	1.53	No	No	
8	4	.84	No	No	26	4	3.95	No	No	
9	4	1.33	No	No	27	4	1.76	No	No	
10	4	4.20	No	No	28	4	3.05	No	No	
11	4	3.40	No	No	29	4	1.76	No	No	
12	4	.72	No	No	30	4	.62	No	No	
13	4	1.27	No	No	31	4	2.29	No	No	
14	4	.82	No	No	32	4	1.65	No	No	
15	4	2.20	No	No	33	4	.15	No	No	
16	4	.76	No	No	34	4	4.76	No	No	
17	4	3.29	No	No	35	4	1.46	No	No	
18	4	5.97	No	No	36	4	1.67	No	No	

other graduates. Responses to two of the statements were significantly different at the .01 level in three of the programs. There were highly significant different responses to twenty other statements, two of them in two programs each, with the others being significantly different in but one program each. There were no significant differences to responses of five of the statements; eleven had differences significant at the .05 level only.

A fourth test was made to determine whether or not there were significant differences in the observed and expected responses for each

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1971 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973

State-			-	ficant	State-				ficant
ment Number	df	x^2	.05	evel: .01	ment Number	df	x^2	.05	evel: .01
1	4	.23	No	No	19	4	.36	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	4.59	No	No
3	4	1.43	No	No	21	4	3.74	No	No
4	4	• 36	No	No	22	4	1.43	No	No
5	4	• 36	No	No	23	4	2.22	No	No
6	4	2.55	No	No	24	4	1.20	No	No
7	4	1.14	No	No	25	4	1.21	No	No
8	4	6.67	No	No	26	4	1.21	No	No
9	4	.95	No	No	27	4	1.20	No	No
10	4	.90	No	No	28	4	1.00	No	No
11	4	1.93	No	No	29	4	1.20	No	No
12	4	2.07	No	No	30	4	.74	No	No
13	4	.63	No	No	31	4	.84	No	No
14	4	.66	No	No	32	4	1.67	No	No
15	4	.66	No	No	33	4	1.43	No	No
16	4	1.62	No	No	34	4	1.43	No	No
17	4	2.96	No	No	35	4	4.60	No	No
18	4	3.48	No	No	36	4	2.93	No	No

year. The results of the chi-square test to determine whether or not differences existed are presented in Tables 5-17 through 5-23. In 1970, responses to eight statements were different at the .05 level. All other years had no significant differences in responses given.

<u>Table 5-1</u>. Highly significant differences were computed for 35 of 36 responses to the statements when the responses given were compared to expected responses. The differences could have been caused by factors including disenchantment of graduates with jobs they received after

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1972 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973

State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01	State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01
1	4	.33	No	No	19	4	.51	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.51	No	No
3	4	1.97	No	No	21	4	1.15	No	No
4	4	.51	No	No	22	4	5.04	No	No
5	4	.51	No	No	23	4	1.89	No	No
6	4	11.97	Yes	No	24	4	1.67	No	No
7	4	8.00	No	No	25	4	1.68	No	No
8	4	3.08	No	No	26	4	1.68	No	No
9	4	3.20	No	No	27	4	1.22	No	No
10	4	1.67	No	No	28	4	.94	No	No
11	4	1.65	No	No	29	4	1.09	No	No
12	4	1.15	No	No	30	4	.71	No	No
13	4	.53	No	No	31	4	1.33	No	No
14	4	.92	No	No	32	4	2,29	No	No
15	4	.89	No	No	33	4	1.97	No	No
16	4	• 34	No	No	34	4	1.97	No	No
17	4	13.92	Yes	Yes	35	4	1.49	No	No
18	4	.70	No	No	36	4	1.71	No	No

completing training, both as to job responsibility and beginning rates of pay. Not to be overlooked as contributing factors to the differences are the wide range of job experience and education of the trainees, instructor's influence, both positive and negative, and negative attitude of some students. In a previous section of this Chapter, each statement in Appendix F was analyzed and reasons for responses were postulated.

While there are no data to support the statement concerning the negative attitude of some trainees, Manpower Training personnel have

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1972 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1973

State-			-	ficant	State-		Significant at Level:		
ment Number	df	x ²	at Le .05	evel: .01	ment Number	df	x ²	at L .05	evel: .01
1	4	.33	No	No	19	4	.51	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.51	No	No
3	4	1.97	No	No	21	4	1.15	No	No
4	4	.51	No	No	22	4	5.04	No	No
5	4	.51	No	No	23	4	1.89	No	No
6	4	11.97	Yes	No	24	4	1.67	No	No
7	4	8.00	No	No	25	4	1.68	No	No
8	4	3.08	No	No	26	4	1.68	No	No
9	4	3.20	No	No	27	4	1.22	No	No
10	4	1.67	No	No	28	4	.94	No	No
11	4	1.65	No	No	29	4	1.09	No	No
12	4	1.15	No	No	30	4	.71	No	No
13	4	.53	No	No	31	4	1.33	No	No
14	4	.92	No	No	32	4	2.29	No	No
15	4	• 89	No	No	33	4	1.97	No	No
16	4	• 34	No	No	34	4	1.97	No	No
17	4	13.92	Yes	Yes	35	4	1.49	No	No
18	4	.70	No	No	36	4	1.71	No	No

completing training, both as to job responsibility and beginning rates of pay. Not to be overlooked as contributing factors to the differences are the wide range of job experience and education of the trainees, instructor's influence, both positive and negative, and negative attitude of some students. In a previous section of this Chapter, each statement in Appendix F was analyzed and reasons for responses were postulated.

While there are no data to support the statement concerning the negative attitude of some trainees, Manpower Training personnel have

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs of Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses of 1973 Graduates to Responses of Other Graduates, 1967 through 1972

State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01	State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01
1	4	. 36	No	No	19	4	4.59	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	4.59	No	No
3	4	2.20	No	No	21	4	8.24	No	No
4	4	4.59	No	No	22	4	3.54	No	No
5	4	4.59	No	No	23	4	2.84	No	No
6	4	4.45	No	No	24	4	1.46	No	No
7	4	5.66	No	No	25	4	19.39	Yes	Yes
8	4	3.34	No	No	26	4	5.55	No	No
9	4	9.63	Yes	No	27	4	1,46	No	No
10	4	1.21	No	No	28	4	1.37	No	No
11	4	3.60	No	No	29	4	1.20	No	No
12	4	4.53	No	No	30	4	1.67	No	No
13	4	11.96	Yes	No	31	4	9.19	No	No
14	4	2.14	No	No	32	4	1.67	No	No
15	4	18.89	Yes	Yes	33	4	1.43	No	No
16	4	.45	No	No	34	4	21.67	Yes	Yes
17	4	.82	No	No	35	4	3.72	No	No
18	4	11.90	Yes	No	36	4	.84	No	No

discussed the defensive and aggressive nature of some of the trainees, and the researcher has seen personally such displays of emotion by the trainees. Such attitudes could only be expected to have an influence on other students around this kind of student.

<u>Table 5-2 through Table 5-8</u>. The statements in Appendix F were comprised of seventeen dealing with teaching and counseling, ten dealing with benefits to students, six dealing with facilities and materials, and three dealing with student relations. Tables 5-2 through 5-8 present the

State-				ficant	State-				ficant
ment		2		evel:	ment		2		evel:
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	2	.23	No	No	19	2	.36	No	No
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	.36	No	No
3	2	1.56	No	No	21	2	.36	No	No
4	2	.36	No	No	22	2	1.56	No	No
5	2	9.43	Yes	Yes	23	2	9.16	Yes	No
6	2	2.88	No	No	24	2	7.60	Yes	No
7	2	1.14	No	No	25	2	•58	No	No
8	2	3.34	No	No	26	2	12.33	Yes	Yes
9	2	.54	No	No	27	2	9.82	Yes	Yes
10	2	3.68	No	No	28	2	30.00	Yes	Yes
11	2	10.95	Yes	Yes	29	2	1.46	No	No
12	2	.83	No	No	30	2	6.85	Yes	No
13	2	30.00	Yes	Yes	31	2	13.34	Yes	Yes
14	2	4.23	No	No	32	2	9.63	Yes	Yes
15	2	1.22	No	No	33	2	6.08	Yes	No
16	2	18.26	Yes	Yes	34	2	8.31	Yes	No
17	2	1.14	No	No	35	2	4.60	No	No
18	2	2.08	No	No	36	2	4.08	No	No

A Comparison of the Responses of General Office Clerk Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

TABLE 5-9

chi-square test results of the differences in responses of a year to responses of graduates in other years covered by the study.

In 1970 and 1971, there were no responses which were significantly different from those given by graduates in the other years. In 1972, there was only one highly significant different response; there were two highly significant different responses in 1967, 1968, and 1969, and three in 1973. Overall there were ten responses for all years with highly significant different responses. Of those, six dealt with teaching and counseling, two with benefits to students, and two with facilities and materials.

State-			•	ficant	State-			Significant at Level:		
ment	10	x ²		evel:	ment		x ²			
Number	df	x ⁻	.05	.01	Number	df	x-	.05	.01	
1	2	.33	No	No	19	2	.51	No	No	
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	.51	No	No	
3	2	.81	No	No	21	2	8.73	Yes	No	
4	2	.51	No	No	22	2	6.97	Yes	No	
5	2	.51	No	No	23	2	2.36	No	No	
6	2	3.56	No	No	24	2	1.67	No	No	
7	2	6.12	Yes	No	25	2	14.08	Yes	Yes	
8	2	1.31	No	No	26	2	1.31	No	No	
9	2	5.84	No	No	27	2	•94	No	No	
10	2	7.21	Yes	No	28	2	•94	No	No	
11	2	1.09	No	No	29	2	1.09	No	No	
12	2	3.74	No	No	30	2	.72	No	No	
13	2	1.37	No	No	31	2	5.63	No	No	
14	2	.90	No	No	32	2	2.29	No	No	
15	2	4.92	No	No	33	2	1.97	No	No	
16	2	.17	No	No	34	2	5.73	No	No	
17	2	3.79	No	No	35	2	7.08	Yes	No	
18	2	21.94	Yes	Yes	36	2	4.37	No	No	

A Comparison of the Responses of Loom Fixer Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

TABLE 5-10

Differences in responses could have been caused by student expectations of training not like the training received, disappointment in the job or salary after training, or a feeling of frustration caused by the employer expecting a higher level of skills than the training gave the graduates.

<u>Table 5-9 through Table 5-16</u>. Tables 5-9 through 5-16 compared the responses of graduates of a given program title to all other graduates who completed Appendix E. The graduates selected to complete Appendix E represented at least one program in each year covered by the study.

State-			-	ficant evel:	State-			-	ficant evel:
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	2	26,92	Yes	Yes	19	2	.24	No	No
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	.24	No	No
3	2	8.14	Yes	No	21	2	•23	No	No
4	2	.24	No	No	22	2	.90	No	No
5	2	.24	No	No	23	2	1.03	No	No
6	2	1.64	No	No	24	2	2.43	No	No
7	2	1.07	No	No	25	2	1.22	No	No
8	2	1.66	No	No	26	2	•77	No	No
9	2	6.92	Yes	No	27	2	2.43	No	No
10	2	13.07	Yes	Yes	28	2	2.39	No	No
11	2	1.08	No	No	29	2	.78	No	No
12	2	.53	No	No	30	2	1.08	No	No
13	2	.96	No	No	31	2	1.89	No	No
14	2	.46	No	No	32	2	2.51	No	No
15	2	.44	No	No	33	2	.92	No	No
16	2	.17	No	No	34	2	.92	No	No
17	2	.64	No	No	35	2	1.89	No	No
18	2	•33	No	No	36	2	.88	No	No

A Comparison of the Responses of Plumber Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

Of ten programs offered, two were not represented in this comparison of answers. The programs not represented were Alteration Sewing and Maintenance Man, each program offered but once.

The distribution of the thirty graduates who completed Appendix E was as follows, by program:

9	Auto Mechanic
1	Air Condition Mechanic
3	General Office Clerk
2	Electrician
4	Loom Fixer
2	Plumber
8	Vending Machine Repair
_1	Welder
30	Total

State- ment		0	Significant at Level:		State- ment		â	Significant at Level:	
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	2	13.32	Yes	Yes	19	2	33.33	Yes	Yes
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	33.33	Yes	Yes
3	2	8.34	Yes	No	21	2	.25	No	No
4	2	1.47	No	No	22	2	2.79	No	No
5	2	1.47	No	No	23	2	.70	No	No
	2	4.93	No	No	24	2	1.02	No	No
6 7	2	.79	No	No	25	2	4.04	No	No
8	2	.79	No	No	26	2	4.04	No	No
9	2	4.07	No	No	27	2	.99	No	No
10	2	.37	No	No	28	2	.33	No	No
11	2	.60	No	No	29	2	1.02	No	No
12	2	9.31	Yes	Yes	30	2	4.13	No	No
13	2	9.31	Yes	Yes	31	2	4.14	Ňo	No
14	2	13.77	Yes	Yes	32	2	4.13	No	No
15	2	38.24	Yes	Yes	33	2	8.34	Yes	No
16	2	.07	No	No	34	2	.44	No	No
17	2	5.06	No	No	35	2	.91	No	No
18	2	33.33	Yes	Yes	36	2	2.80	No	No

A Comparison of the Responses of Welder Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

Of the thirty-six statements in Appendix E, there were significant differences in responses to thirty-one. Of those, differences for twenty were highly significant while the differences in the remaining eleven were significant at the .05 level.

There were highly significant differences in all programs. However, in the Vending Machine Repair, Electrician, and Auto Mechanic programs, there was only one response which was significantly different at the .01 level. Two responses were significantly different at the .01 level in the Loom Fixer, Plumber, and Air Condition Mechanic programs.

State-			-	ficant	State-				ficant
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01
1	2	.08	No	No	19	2	33.33	Yes	Yes
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	2.34	No	No
3	2	8.34	Yes	No	21	2	6.92	Yes	No
4	2	1.47	No	No	22	2	2.79	No	No
5	2	1.47	No	No	23	2	2.79	No	No
6	2	.79	No	No	24	2	• 36	No	No
7	2	.79	No	No	25	2	4.04	No	No
8	2	.79	No	No	26	2	4.04	No	No
9	2	.38	No	No	27	2	1.47	No	No
10	2	3.58	No	No	28	2	.33	No	No
11	2	6.71	Yes	No	29	2	1.02	No	No
12	2	.25	No	No	30	2	.51	No	No
13	2	.41	No	No	31	2	.92	No	No
14	2	.20	No	No	32	2	.51	No	No
15	2	.19	No	No	33	2	5.05	No	No
16	2	.07	No	No	34	2	6.92	Yes	No
17	2	.32	No	No	35	2	.91	No	No
18	2	33.33	Yes	Yes	36	2	.92	No	No

A Comparison of the Responses of Air Condition Mechanic Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

TABLE 5-13

In the General Office Clerk and Welder programs, there were nine and eight responses, respectively, which were significantly different at the .01 level.

A variety of reasons account for the differences in responses given by the graduates. Program differences, trainee expectations, program requirements, prior educational achievements, and instructors' attitude and effectiveness are but a few factors contributing to the differences in responses. Interpretations of the statements on the instrument could account for a portion of the differences. Manpower

State- ment		2	Signif at Le	ficant evel:	State- ment		0	-	ficant evel:
Number	df	x	.05	.01	Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	2	.41	No	No	19	2	5.31	No	No
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	1.43	No	No
3	2	3.01	No	No	21	2	2.22	No	No
4	2	.81	No	No	22	2	1.44	No	No
5	2	.81	No	No	23	2	2.03	No	No
6	2	2.58	No	No	24	2	.87	No	No
7	2	1.07	No	No	25	2	.92	No	No
8	2	2.85	No	No	26	2	.92	No	No
9	2	7.27	Yes	No	27	2	4.66	No	No
10	2	2.40	No	No	28	2	2.05	No	No
11	2	.07	No	No	29	2	2.50	No	No
12	2	.21	No	No	30	2	4.61	No	No
13	2	.15	No	No	31	2	.73	No	No
14	2	.76	No	No	32	2	2.85	No	No
15	2	4.08	No	No	33	2	1.02	No	No
16	2	2.79	No	No	34	2	2.06	No	No
17	2	5.65	No	No	35	2	5.47	No	No
18	2	1.98	No	No	36	2	11.75	Yes	Yes

A Comparison of the Responses of Auto Mechanic Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

Training was meant to give entry-level skills; trainees' expectations of a higher level of skills mastery could have contributed to differences in responses, also.

Table 5-17 through Table 5-23. Table 5-17 through 5-23 give the chi-square test results of the differences in responses between graduates of a particular year. In 1970, there were eight statements with responses which were significantly different at the .05 level. There were no significant differences between the responses of graduates for the other years, and no other significantly different responses in 1970.

State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01	State- ment Number	df	x ²		ficant evel: .01
		 							
1	2	•77	No	No	19	2	1.21	No	No
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	1.21	No	No
3	2	1.96	No	No	21	2	.80	No	No
4	2	3.54	No	No	22	2	6.18	Yes	No
5	2	.95	No	No	23	2	1.23	No	No
6	2	1.58	No	No	24	2	2.57	No	No
7	2	.76	No	No	25	2	3.95	No	No
8	2	9.87	Yes	Yes	26	2	3.09	No	No
9	2	1.33	No	No	27	2	1.76	No	No
10	2	3.97	No	No	28	2	3.33	No	No
11	2	3.55	No	No	29	2	1.29	No	No
12	2	2.73	No	No	30	2	6.44	Yes	No
13	2	1.27	No	No	31	2	.49	No	No
14	2	.82	No	No	32	2	.15	No	No
15	2	2.20	No	No	33	2	.54	No	No
16	2	.79	No	No	34	2	3.62	No	No
17	2	3.84	No	No	35	2	.05	No	No
18	2	1.69	No	No	36	2	2.12	No	No

A Comparison of the Responses of Vending Machine Repair Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

TABLE 5-15

The significant differences in 1970 occurred for the statements numbered 4, 8, 9, 21, 22, 31, 35, and 36. A major reason for the number of statements with significant differences in responses is that there were 151 trainees that year, the largest number of any of the other years covered by the study. In addition, there were eight 1970 graduates who responded to the instrument, further increasing the probability of differences occurring.

The lack of any significant differences in six out of seven years and the presence of only eight significantly different responses in one

State- ment		2	at L	ficant evel:	State- ment		2	Significan at Level:	
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	2	.08	No	No	19	2	.24	No	No
2	2	.00	No	No	20	2	.24	No	No
3	2	1.00	No	No	21	2	.47	No	No
4	2	.24	No	No	22	2	.90	No	No
5	2	•24	No	No	23	2	1.03	No	No
6	2	1.64	No	No	24	2	•78	No	No
7	2	1.68	No	No	25	2	1.03	No	No
8	2	2.14	No	No	26	2	1.03	No	No
9	2	.76	No	No	27	2	.78	No	No
10	2	.77	No	No	28	2	.65	No	No
11	2	1.24	No	No	29	2	.78	No	No
12	2	.53	No	No	30	2	2.51	No	No
13	2	19.29	Yes	Yes	31	2	1.89	No	No
14	2	.46	No	No	32	2	1.08	No	No
15	2	.44	No	No	33	2	.92	No	No
16	2	.17	No	No	34	2	1.79	No	No
17	2	.64	No	No	35	2	1.13	No	No
18	2	.33	No	No	36	2	1.31	No	No

A Comparison of the Responses of Electrician Graduates with All Other Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, 1967 through 1973

year can be taken as evidence that the students each year communicated with each other and developed common expectations. The expectations varied from year to year as can be seen by the results given in Tables 5-2 through 5-8 and from program to program as evidenced by significant differences in Tables 5-9 through 5-16.

Table 5-1 further substantiates the argument that differences each year were minimized by the exchange of ideas among students as they attended class or conversed between classes. The results of the chisquare test of responses for all graduates in all years, as seen in Table

State-			-	ficant evel:	State-				ficant
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	1.88	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.00	No	No
3	4	.84	No	No	21	4	.00	No	No
4	4	.00	No	No	22	4	.00	No	No
5	4	.84	No	No	23	4	3.62	No	No
6	4	2.22	No	No	24	4	2.22	No	No
7	4	.84	No	No	25	4	.84	No	No
8	4	1.88	No	No	26	4	3.62	No	No
9	4	.84	No	No	27	4	2.22	No	No
10	4	2.22	No	No	28	4	3.62	No	No
11	4	1.88	No	No	29	4	2.22	No	No
12	4	.00	No	No	30	4	2.91	No	No
13	4	1.88	No	No	31	4	1.88	No	No
14	4	.84	No	No	32	4	2.91	No	No
15	4	.84	No	No	33	4	2.91	No	No
16	4	• 84	No	No	34	4	3.41	No	No
17	4	1.88	No	No	35	4	5.00	No	No
18	4	.84	No	No	36	4	5.00	No	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1967 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

TABLE 5-17

5-1 illustrates the lack of commonalty of thought about the items covered by the statements in Appendix E; hence, numerous highly significant differences in responses.

Mobility of Instructors

During the seven years covered by this study, ten different training programs were offered, some of them several times. Graduates of eight of the programs were selected to respond to the statements in Appendix E.

State-			-	ficant	State-				ficant
ment		n		evel:	ment		2		evel:
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	4	3.01	No	No	19	4	3.01	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	3.01	No	No
3	4	6.06	No	No	21	4	.00	No	No
4	4	.00	No	No	22	4	3.01	No	No
5	4	3.01	No	No	23	4	3.01	No	No
6	4	3.01	No	No	24	4	3.01	No	No
7	4	.00	No	No	25	4	3.01	No	No
8	4	3.01	No	No	26	4	6.06	No	No
9	4	3.01	No	No	27	4	.00	No	No
10	4	3.01	No	No	28	4	.00	No	No
11	4	3.01	No	No	29	4	3.01	No	No
12	4	3.01	No	No	30	4	6.06	No	No
13	4	3.01	No	No	31	4	3.01	No	No
14	4	6.06	No	No	32	4	.00	No	No
15	4	3.01	No	No	33	4	3.01	No	No
16	4	.00	No	No	34	4	.00	No	No
17	4	3.01	No	No	35	4	.00	No	No
18	4	3.01	No	No	36	4	6.06	No	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1968 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

TABLE 5-18

Of the eight programs, Auto Mechanics had three different instructors; Vending Machine Repair, Electrician, and General Office Clerk each had two different instructors; and the remaining four programs each had one instructor.

The mobility of instructors was caused in large measure by the time lag between the completion of a program and the beginning of the same program again. The time lag can be as little as two months, but generally was at least several months in duration. Instructors could not wait indefinitely for a class to begin again, so they sought employment

State-		Significant at Level:			State-	Significant at Level:			
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	.00	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	4.00	No	No
3	4	4.00	No	No	21	4	4.00	No	No
4	4	.00	No	No	22	4	4.00	No	No
5	4	.00	No	No	23	4	5.00	No	No
6	4	.00	No	No	24	4	2.00	No	No
7	4	.00	No	No	25	4	2.00	No	No
8	4	4.00	No	No	26	4	.00	No	No
9	4	4.00	No	No	27	4	4.00	No	No
10	4	4.00	No	No	28	4	4.00	No	No
11	4	4.00	No	No	29	4	5.00	No	No
12	4	.00	No	No	30	4	.00	No	No
13	4	1.33	No	No	31	4	.00	No	No
14	4	.00	No	No	32	4	.00	No	No
15	4	.00	No	No	33	4	2.00	No	No
16	4	.00	No	No	34	4	2.00	No	No
17	4	.00	No	No	35	4	.00	No	No
18	4	.00	No	No	36	4	2.00	No	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1969 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

elsewhere. Chances of a former instructor leaving his new job to return to the Manpower Training program for a short-term temporary job again were slim, so new instructors were usually hired.

A final observation about instructors concerns their background. The usual requirement was experience in the field one was to teach. While the instructors may have been excellent at their skill in the field, deficiencies in communications skills would have lessened their teaching effectiveness. However, no data exist to support this observation.

State-				ficant	State-				ficant
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	.00	No	No
2 3	4	.00	No	No	20	4	4.00	No	No
3	4	4.00	No	No	21	4	4.00	No	No
4	4	.00	No	No	22	4	4.00	No	No
5	4	.00	No	No	23	4	5.00	No	No
6	4	.00	No	No	24	4	2.00	No	No
7	4	.00	No	No	25	4	2.00	No	No
8	4	4.00	No	No	26	4	.00	No	No
9	4	4.00	No	No	27	4	4.00	No	No
10	4	4.00	No	No	28	. 4	4.00	No	No
11	4	4.00	No	No	29	4	5.00	No	No
12	4	.00	No	No	30	4	.00	No	No
13	4	1.33	No	No	31	4	.00	No	No
14	4	.00	No	No	32	4	.00	No	No
15	4	.00	No	No	33	4	2.00	No	No
16	4	.00	No	No	34	4	2.00	No	No
17	4	.00	No	No	35	4	.00	No	No
18	4	.00	No	No	36	4	2.00	No	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1969 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

elsewhere. Chances of a former instructor leaving his new job to return to the Manpower Training program for a short-term temporary job again were slim, so new instructors were usually hired.

A final observation about instructors concerns their background. The usual requirement was experience in the field one was to teach. While the instructors may have been excellent at their skill in the field, deficiencies in communications skills would have lessened their teaching effectiveness. However, no data exist to support this observation.

TABLE	5-20
-------	------

State-			-	ficant evel:	State-			-	ficant evel:
ment Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	.00	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.00	No	No
3	4	6.75	No	No	21	4	12.92	Yes	No
4	4	12.91	Yes	No	22	4	12.92	Yes	No
5	4	.00	No	No	23	4	1.89	No	No
6	4	.00	No	No	24	4	4.44	No	No
7	4	7.53	No	No	25	4	1.89	No	No
8	4	9.77	Yes	No	26	4	.00	No	No
9	4	12.92	Yes	No	27	4	3.44	No	No
10	4	.00	No	No	28	4	.00	No	No
11	4	7.71	No	No	29	4	1.89	No	No
12	4	1.89	No	No	30	4	5.36	No	No
13	4	4.45	No	No	31	4	12.92	Yes	No
14	4	3.44	No	No	32	4	6.78	No	No
15	4	.00	No	No	33	4	4.38	No	No
16	4	.00	No	No	34	4	3.43	No	No
17	4	.00	No	No	35	4	9.73	Yes	No
18	4	.00	No	No	36	4	9.73	Yes	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1970 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

Table 5-24 presents in tabular form some of the expressions made in response to statements numbered thirty-seven through forty on Appendix E. The frequency of responses did not equal thirty because not all graduates responded to all these statements. Some responded to none, some responded to one or more, and some responded to all.

The responses to Statement 37 expressed a good feeling about the training and opportunities provided by it.

The responses to Statement 38 identified two major areas of concern: (1) remedial work was boring and not challenging and (2) student

State-			Significant at Level:		State-	Significant at Level:			
ment Number	df	x^2	.05	.01	ment Number	df	x ²	.05	evel: .01
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	.00	No	No
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.00	No	No
3	4	.00	No	No	21	4	3.37	No	No
4	4	.00	No	No	22	4	.73	No	No
5	4	.00	No	No	23	4	.00	No	No
6	4	.00	No	No	24	4	•73	No	No
7	4	.00	No	No	25	4	.00	No	No
8	4	3.37	No	No	26	4	3.04	No	No
9	4	.00	No	No	27	4	.00	No	No
10	4	.00	No	No	28	4	.00	No	No
11	4	.00	No	No	29	4	.73	No	No
12	4	3.37	No	No	30	4	3.04	No	No
13	4	3.37	No	No	31	4	.73	No	No
14	4	.00	No	No	32	4	.73	No	No
15	4	.00	No	No	33	4	.73	No	No
16	4	.00	No	No	34	4	3.04	No	No
17	4	.00	No	No	35	4	3.04	No	No
18	4	.00	No	No	36	4	.00	No	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1971 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

TABLE 5-21

interest was low, caused perhaps by the first observation.

Responses to Statement 39 revealed regret for not putting forth the best effort while training was underway. Of twenty-one responses, nineteen indicated laxity in either attendance or studies.

Statement 40 had a tie-in with Statement 38 in that two of the responses implied that care was not taken in trainee selection. Besides these negative remarks, seven trainees indicated that the training allowances should be increased. Only two graduates, in responding to Statement 9, answered negatively that the amount of allowances received was fair,

TABLE	5-22
-------	------

	to Statements on Appendix E									
State- ment		 2	Significant at Level:		State- ment		2	Significant at Level:		
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x	.05	.01	
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	.00	No	No	
2	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.00	No	No	
3	4	.00	No	No	21	4	.00	No	No	
4	4	.00	No	No	22	4	8.00	No	No	
5	4	.00	No	No	23	4	4.00	No	No	
6	4	4.00	No	No	24	4	.00	No	No	
7	4	4.00	No	No	25	4	.00	No	No	
8	4	4.00	No	No	26	4	.00	No	No	
9	4	4.00	No	No	27	4	4.00	No	No	
10	4	.00	No	No	28	4	4.00	No	No	
11	4	4.00	No	No	29	4	4.00	No	No	
12	4	.00	No	No	30	4	1.33	No	No	

31

32

33

34

35

36

4

4

4

4

4

4

4.00

.00

.00

.00

4.00

4.00

No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1972 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

while six were undecided.

13

14

15

16

17

18

4

4

4

4

4

4

4.00

.00

.00

.00

.00

8.00

No

EMPLOYERS' RESPONSES

The employers of the 153 graduates who completed and returned their questionnaires were mailed a copy of Appendix C, accompanied by Appendix D. A second set of instruments was mailed to those employers who had not returned the completed instrument by the end of two weeks. After an additional week, those who had not yet responded were contacted in person or by telephone and the needed information was provided to the researcher.

TABLE	5-23
-------	------

State- ment		Significant at Level:			State- ment	Significant at Level:			
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x ²	.05	.01
1	4	.00	No	No	19	4	3.04	No	No
2 3	4	.00	No	No	20	4	.00	No	No
3	4	3.01	No	No	21	4	3.04	No	No
4	4	3.04	No	No	22	4	3.04	No	No
5	4	3.04	No	No	23	4	3.04	No	No
6	4	.73	No	No	24	4	3.04	No	No
7	4	.73	No	No	25	4	3.04	No	No
8	4	.00	No	No	26	4	.73	No	No
9	4	3.04	No	No	27	4	.73	No	No
10	4	.00	No	No	28	4	3.04	No	No
11	4	.73	No	No	29	4	.00	No	No
12	4	3.01	No	No	30	4	.00	No	No
13	4	.73	No	No	31	4	.00	No	No
14	4	3.04	No	No	32	4	.00	No	No
15	4	3.04	No	No	33	4	.00	No	No
16	4	3.04	No	No	34	4	.00	No	No
17	4	.73	No	No	35	4	.73	No	No
18	4	3.04	No	No	36	4	3.04	No	No

Chi-Square Test of the Differences in Responses of 1973 Graduates of Manpower Development Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute, Comparing Responses to Statements on Appendix E

The 153 graduates who completed and returned the questionnaire were employed by sixty-six employers in the tri-county area. The employers were grouped into the following categories, with the number of graduates employed in each category given alongside:

Textile	68 graduates
Railroad	2 graduates
Service Industries	
(a) Automotive related	15 graduates
(b) Food and Vending	12 graduates
(c) Retail sales	12 graduates
(d) Other	11 graduates
City and County Government	9 graduates

The Frequency of Student Comments About Their Likes, Dislikes, and Things They Would Change About MDTA Training

Statement 37. The thing I liked best about my training was: 4 I like that type of work. 9 The shop work 3 Skill of the Instructor. 3 Concern of the Instructor. 6 Opportunity to change jobs. Statement 38. The thing I liked least about my training was: 2 Reading and Math were too easy. 4 Remedial work was boring. 2 Math. 7 Lack of interest of some students. 1 Had wrong kind of counselor. Statement 39. If I could take the MDTA training over, I would: Take another kind of course. 2 7 Attend class regularly. 12 Study harder. Statement 40. The one thing I would change in MDTA is: Require 7th grade education for eligibility. 1 Choose interested enrollees. 1 7 Pay more allowance. 2 Work more hours in shop. 8 Screen candidates more carefully. Have less book work in the beginning. 3 3 Make course longer.

Light Manufacturing10 graduatesConstruction7 graduatesAll Other7 graduatesTotal153 graduates

119

Analysis of Employers' Responses

In this section of the Chapter, responses of employers to the statements in Appendix C were reviewed and analyzed under three broad categories: (1) employers' evaluations of employee; (2) employers' expectations of employee; and, (3) your company and MDTA graduates. As the statements were reviewed, each statement was written followed by the employer responses, as 50/51/52, meaning 50 affirmative responses, 51 "Undecided" responses, and 52 negative responses.

Employers' evaluations of employee. A review and analysis of the statements which dealt with the employers' evaluations of the graduates follows:

Statement 6, 105/23/25: "MDTA training has given adequate knowledge of the skills for the employee now holds."

Over two thirds of the employers answered affirmatively. One sixth of the employers answered negatively, and about one sixth were undecided. The program objectives and skills to be taught should be checked against industry recommendations to insure they agree. A portion of the negative responses was probably due to higher expectations of graduate skills than the training was intended to give.

Statement 7, 29/17/107: "The training has been beneficial to this employee in promoting or transferring him to a new job."

Over two thirds of the responses were negative, indicating that either the training was ineffective or that MDTA graduates sought and found jobs with minimal promotion possibilities.

Statement 8, 117/11/25: "This employee has good work practices on the job."

Over three fourths of the employers agreed that MDTA graduates have good work practices. While Statement 7 above left some doubt as to the benefit of the training, Statement 17's responses were in the majority that MDTA graduates were better in their present jobs than other employees, indicating that the MDTA training was a positive influence for the graduates in their jobs.

Statement 9, 80/12/61: "This employee's attendance record relative to absenteeism is better than average for your company."

Just over half the responses were affirmative and just over half were negative, indicating the graduates are typical when it comes to getting to work late.

Statement 10, 117/10/26: "This employee's attendance record relative to tardiness is better than average for your company."

Over two thirds of the responses were affirmative. The graduates, as trainees, were required to be to class on time, or they were not paid for a full day's attendance. This practice, and company policy, may account for the low tardy rate of graduates.

Statement 11, 90/10/53: "This employee willingly and conscientiously accepts direction and handles responsibility required by his job."

About 60 percent of the employers' responses were affirmative; however, the questionnaire did not attempt to compare this characteristic of trainees against other employees in similar jobs.

Statement 12, 119/7/27: "This employee gets along well with other employees."

About three fourths of the responses were affirmative, while over 15 percent of the responses were negative. The responses did not indicate the cause of so many having difficulty in getting along with other employees. Poor attitudes, defensive postures, or complexes of many kinds could have caused difficulty in this area. Statement 13, 112/19/22: "This employee gets along well with his supervisor."

Over 14 percent of the employers' responses were negative. The reason for this large number of graduates having difficulty in getting along with supervisors is not known. Such friction is not good for production nor for other inter-personal relations around these graduates and their supervisors.

Statement 14, 129/8/16: "His knowledge of tools and materials required for the job he holds is adequate by company standards."

Over 80 percent of the responses were affirmative. Less than 20 percent were negative and could be accounted for by higher employer expectations of graduate skills than the programs were intended to give.

Statement 15, 122/14/17: "He has self-confidence in performing his work."

About 80 percent of the responses were affirmative, but the amount of self-confidence gained by MDTA training and from pretraining experiences are not known. Neither was there any attempt to compare the self-confidence of MDTA graduates to other employees in similar jobs.

Statement 16, 42/34/77: "This employee is a better worker than the usual prospect referred to this company by the Employment Security Commission."

Over one half of the responses were negative. The motivation of the worker would not be dependent solely on whether or not he received MDTA training, but other factors: family, economic, and social are but three which could motivate graduates and nongraduates. In addition, nongraduates could have learned useful skills in other places which made them as valuable as graduates.

Statement 17, 85/12/56: "We consider this employee in his present job better than other employees performing similar work."

Over half the employers agreed with this statement. However, over one third of them disagreed. The responses to this statement demonstrated that Manpower Training graduates compared favorably with other employees in job performance.

Employers' expectations of employee. This section of the instrument dealt with possibilities for upgrading the employees in their present jobs or promotions to better paying jobs.

Statement 18, 33 "Yes" and 120 "No" responses: "We have plans to change this employee's job."

Nearly 80 percent of the employers' responses were negative. The instrument did not attempt to determine the reasons for the negative responses. It is likely that there will be a relatively high turnover rate of the 80 percent who were not being considered for new jobs.

Statement 19, 41 "Yes" and 112 "No": "We propose that this employee will be upgraded in wages on his present job."

About 75 percent of the responses were negative. The failure to upgrade in wages will likely result in a high turnover rate. The graduates were told by their instructors that their training would enable them to continue to make advancements on the job; failure to do so will result in their looking for other jobs.

Statement 20, 19 "Yes" and 134 "No": "We are considering promoting this employee to a better paying job with greater responsibility."

About 87 percent of the responses were negative. This does not mean, however, that the graduates will not be considered later for promotions. The writer expected a near reversal of these responses. The lack of future job advancement prospects may be dysfunctional to better graduate performance on the job and may discourage future participation in Manpower Training. Your company and MDTA.

Statement 21, 47 "Yes" and 106 "No": "For future job openings, MDTA graduates will be sought and hired if available."

Less than one third of the answers were affirmative. A much larger percentage of affirmative answers would have been an inducement to others to take Manpower Training. The instrument did not attempt to determine the reasons for responses. If graduates demanded higher starting salaries than nongraduates but performed only equally as well as nongraduates, the reasons for not seeking the graduates is clear. However, if the reasons for not seeking graduates was to have lower starting salaries, Manpower Training made it more difficult for graduates to secure good jobs.

Statement 22, 26 "Yes" and 127 "No": "MDTA graduates will receive a higher starting salary than the usual walk-in applicant."

About 84 percent of the responses were negative. If graduates cannot expect to receive higher starting salaries than nongraduates, it will be difficult to convince potential trainees of the worth of the training. The potential trainee cannot be expected to forego the income he could have made during the training period to begin at the same salary after training as he could have received before training.

Statement 23, 12 "Yes" and 141 "No": "In our company, MDTA graduates are less likely to layout than other workers."

Over 90 percent of the employers' responses were negative. Graduates are considered as likely to miss a day of work for personal reasons as any other employee. This may account in part for some of the negative aspects of answers to other questions. Statement 24, 17 "Yes" and 136 "No": "In our company, MDTA graduates are less likely to layoff than other graduates."

About 90 percent of the responses were negative. The training received does not insure the graduates the likelihood of being by-passed when layoffs occur. It was anticipated that the MDTA training would have resulted in less negative responses to this question, since it was assumed that the training made the graduate more valuable than an employee without the training, other characteristics being similar.

<u>Summary of employers' responses</u>. Under the three broad categories of statements in Appendix C, different patterns of responses were observed.

1. Employers' evaluations of employee: This section included the statements numbered 6 through 17. The statements were generally favorable to the Manpower Training graduates. There were some exceptions to that, however.

Responses to Statements 7 and 16 were not favorable to the graduates. Responses to Statement 9 favored the graduates, but by a slim margin.

2. Employers' expectations of employee: This section included Statement 18, 19, and 20 and was concerned with the possibilities of graduates being upgraded or promoted. There were 93 "Yes" and 366 "No" responses to the three statements. Based on these responses, a graduate's chances of being upgraded or promoted are only about one in five.

3. Your company and MDTA: This section included Statements 21 through 24 and was concerned with the reception of future MDTA graduates and job security. Responses to all four statements were overwhelmingly negative. The employers agreed that the Manpower Training graduates generally were equal to or superior to the other employees in their companies; there was also an overwhelming trend in the responses of the employers not to recognize the superior skills of the graduates. The Manpower Training programs have been successful in providing well-trained workers. It is up to the employers to pay the graduates acceptable wages and to make advancements in their jobs possible.

Analysis of Textile and Other_Employers' Responses

In this section of the Chapter, the responses of textile employers were compared with those of all other employers. Comments as to the significance of the frequency of responses were made and probable causes for differences were given.

Since there were two groups of employers, responses were given as shown below, with the textile employers' responses given first and the other employers' responses second: Statement 6, 49/12/7; 56/11/18. The textile employers' responses were given first, and there were 49 affirmative, 12 "Undecided," and 7 negative responses; the other employers' responses were 56 affirmative, 11 "Undecided," and 18 negative.

Statement 6, 49/12/7; 56/11/18: "MDTA training has given adequate knowledge of the skills for the job the employee now holds."

The majority of responses in each category were affirmative. The larger majority of negative responses in the second group is not surprising since many graduates took jobs not related to their training.

Statement 7, 21/9/38: 8/8/69: "The training has been beneficial to this employee in promoting or transferring him to a new job."

About one third of the textile employers' responses were affirmative, but over half of the responses were negative. The other employers' responses were overwhelmingly negative. The significance of the latter responses is that many graduates were working out of field and learned the things they needed to know about their jobs elsewhere.

Statement 8, 54/0/14; 63/11/11: "This employee has good work practices on his job."

Both groups of employers overwhelmingly affirmed that the graduates had good work practices on the job. About 25 percent of the textile employers' responses and about 12 percent of the other employers' responses were negative. Either the graduates were not practicing good work habits in these cases or employer expectations of what was expected have not been properly explained and required.

Statement 9, 23/12/26; 57/0/21: "This employee's attendance record relative to absenteeism is better than average for your company."

The textile employers' responses indicated little difference as relates to absenteeism in the graduates and other employees; the other employers' responses were over 70 percent affirmative. The difference could be accounted for in part by differences in job latitude in the two groups of employers.

Statement 10, 58/3/7; 59/7/19: "This employee's attendance record relative to tardiness is better than average for your company."

About 85 percent of the textile employers' responses and about 70 percent of the other employers' responses were affirmative. As stated in a previous section of this Chapter, while training was underway, the graduates were required to be to class on time. Failure to observe this rule resulted in no pay, or dismissal from training. It appears that this conditioning has carried forward to their present jobs. Statement 11, 40/5/23; 50/5/30: "This employee willingly and conscientiously accepts direction and handles responsibility required by his job."

Over half the responses in each instance were affirmative, but this proportion was less than desirable. The interpretation of this statement by the person supplying the response would probably be different from the interpretation of the graduates. It is conjecture on the part of the writer that little authority was delegated with the responsibility which attends the graduates' jobs in too many instances.

Statement 12, 61/0/7; 58/7/20: "This employee gets along well with other employees."

Graduates generally get along well with other employees. The largest segment of negative responses came from the nontextile employers and could be concerned primarily with decisions about how to do things best on the job, and not with the failure of graduates to adjust socially to other employees.

Statement 13, 53/3/12; 59/16/10: "This employee gets along well with his supervisor."

Well over two thirds of the responses of each employer category were affirmative. The negative responses were probably caused by disagreement about ways to do the job, or the supervisor feeling the graduates did not respond quickly enough to orders. Both first-line supervisors and plant managers in the textile group of employers completed Appendix C and this could account for some of the differences in responses.

Statement 14, 56/1/11; 73/7/5: "His knowledge of tools and materials required for the job he holds is adequate by company standards."

Again a majority of responses from both groups of employers were affirmative. The smaller percentage of negative responses from the nontextile employers, when compared to the negative responses to Statement 6, indicated the graduates with out-of-field jobs have learned about their new jobs after getting them or had the necessary requirements before getting them.

Statement 15, 61/4/3; 61/10/14: "He has self-confidence in performing his work."

Almost 90 percent of the textile employers' responses and about 75 percent of the other employers' responses were affirmative. The responses to this statement, when compared to Statement 11, raise some questions as to interpretation. It is not reasonable that the same employees who so overwhelmingly have self-confidence in performing their jobs would be as reluctant to accept direction and responsibility required by the job as responses to Statement 11 indicated.

Statement 16, 11/31/26; 31/5/51: "This employee is a better worker than the usual prospect referred to this company by the Employment Security Commission."

Over half the responses by each group of employers was negative, indicating that the training was not worth its cost, at least as far as making the graduates more desirable as employees than other workers referred by the Employment Security Commission. However, it must be remembered that both categories of employers included graduates who took jobs not related to their training, so the training would be of little benefit in such cases in making the graduate more desirable than the usual referrals from the Employment Security Commission.

Statement 17, 21/9/38; 67/3/18: "We consider this employee in his present job better than other employees performing similar work."

Over half the textile employers' responses were negative, while over 75 percent of the other employers' responses were affirmative. The textile jobs were not those which let one exercise his decision-making abilities, while the other category of employers was one in which the employees must make judgments in the performance of their jobs. This latter group of employers encouraged new and better ways of doing the job. The textile employers prescribed step-by-step procedures and inhibited attempts to deviate from the prescribed procedures.

Employers' expectations of employee.

Statement 18, 8 "Yes," 60 "No"; 25 "Yes," 60 "No": "We have plans to change this employee's present job."

About 88 percent of the textile employers' responses and 75 percent of the other employers' responses were negative. The questionnaire was not designed to learn the frequency or requirements for job changes. It is hoped that more job changes will occur than the answers indicated.

Statement 19, 11 "Yes," 57 "No"; 30 "Yes," 55 "No": "We propose that this employee will be upgraded in wages on his present job."

Prospects for graduates being upgraded were not bright for those in the textile field. About three eighths of the graduates employed in other fields were in line for being upgraded on their present jobs. Hopefully, the number of employees upgraded will increase as they gain experience.

Statement 20, 14 "Yes," 54 "No"; 5 "Yes," 80 "No": "We are considering promoting this employee to a better paying job with greater responsibility."

The textile employers planned to promote about 25 percent of the graduates working for them. Only about 6 percent of the graduates in other fields were being considered for promotion. A part of the reason for such a small percentage of graduates working in other fields not being considered for promotion was that they generally worked for small

· . .

companies, in some instances with as few as three employees. Promotions in such instances were not probable.

Your company and MDTA graduates.

Statement 21, 35 "Yes," 33 "No"; 12 "Yes," 73 "No": "For future job openings, MDTA graduates will be sought and hired if available."

The textile employers' responses were almost 50-50, but about 86 percent of the other employers' responses were negative. This can be viewed as a guarded admittance by the textile employers that the graduates are desirable as employees. But the enormous negative response from the nontextile employers was an indication that the training was wasted as far as enhancing the graduates' employability.

Statement 22, 18 "Yes," 50 "No"; 29 "Yes," 66 "No": "MDTA graduates will receive a higher starting salary than the usual walk-in applicant."

Over 70 percent of the textile responses and over two thirds of the nontextile responses were negative. If graduates cannot expect to receive a higher starting wage than could have been expected without training, there is no inducement to take the training. Other statements with high affirmative responses, taken with this statement, indicated that employers wanted better trained employees but did not want to pay better salaries to reward the person for the extra training.

Statement 23, 7 "Yes," 61 "No"; 5 "Yes," 80 "No": "In our company, MDTA graduates are less likely to layout than other workers."

The overwhelming negative majority of responses from both employer groups indicated the graduates were almost as likely to layout of work as any other employee. Statement 24, 10 "Yes," 58 "No"; 7 "Yes," 78 "No": "In our company, MDTA graduates are less likely to layoff than other workers."

The employers reported that graduates were not less likely to layoff than other employees. In this respect, training has been of little value since it made a graduate no more desirable to keep on the payroll than the average walk-in applicant.

<u>Summary of textile and other employers' responses</u>. The responses of textile employers were compared to the responses of other employers. Three broad categories of statements were reviewed. The comparisons were summarized as follows:

1. Employers' evaluations of employee: This section included Statements 6 through 17. The responses to these statements were generally favorable to the Manpower Training graduates. Both employer categories responded unfavorably to Statement 7. The textile employers' responses to Statement 9 were slightly more unfavorable than they were favorable. Responses from both employer groups were unfavorable to Statement 16 and the textile employers' responses to Statement 17 were unfavorable.

2. Employers' expectations of employee: This section included Statements 18, 19, and 20. Responses from both employer categories were unfavorable.

3. Your company and MDTA: This section included Statements 21 through 24. Responses of textile employers to Statement 21 were 35 "Yes" and 33 "No", just slightly favorable to the graduates. All other responses in this section were unfavorable for the Manpower Training graduates. There was a general trend to recognize the Manpower Training graduates as being better employees overall. However, it appeared that the employers were not amenable to showing the graduates due consideration in terms of upgrading, promotion, and job security.

Statistical Analysis of Employers' Responses

In this section of the Chapter, employers' responses to the statements in Appendix C were treated statistically to determine whether or not significant differences occurred as follows: (1) between observed and expected responses from all employers; (2) between observed and expected responses of textile employers; and (3) between responses of textile employers and all other employers.

The chi-square test was used to determine whether or not there were significant differences in the responses of employers. The results of the statistical computations were compiled in tabular form and are given in Tables 5-25 through 5-27.

The differences in responses given by all employers, with one exception, were highly significant. There were no significant differences in the responses given to Statement 23. (See Table 5-25.)

The responses of textile employers compared to responses of other employers had four statements with no significant differences, one with differences which were significant at the .05 level, with the remainder having highly significant differences. (See Table 5-27.)

TABLE 5-25

State- ment			Significant at Level:		State- ment			Significant at Level:	
Number	df	\mathbf{x}^2	.05	.01	Number	df	x^2	.05	.01
6	4	70,33	Yes	Yes	16	4	131.16	Yes	Yes
7	4	302.78	Yes	Yes	17	4	243.19	Yes	Yes
8	4	294.49	Yes	Yes	18	1	79.32	Yes	Yes
9	4	185.82	Yes	Yes	19	1	20.26	Yes	Yes
10	4	349.77	Yes	Yes	20	1	34.72	Yes	Yes
11	4	240.67	Yes	Yes	21	1	48.90	Yes	Yes
12	4	258.82	Yes	Yes	22	1	75.92	Yes	Yes
13	4	438.15	Yes	Yes	23	1	1.36	No	No
14	4	383.93	Yes	Yes	24	1	16.96	Yes	Yes
15	4	294.10	Yes	Yes					

Chi-Square Test of the Differences Between Responses of Employers of Manpower Development Training Graduates, 1967 through 1973, at Richmond Technical Institute

In the preceding sections of this Chapter, the Statements in Appendix C were reviewed and analyzed individually in two categories: (1) all employers and (2) textile and other employers. The review and analysis indicated that employers of Manpower Training graduates generally considered them better employees than other employees in similar jobs. However, the employers' plans to upgrade, promote, and provide job security were not conducive to the graduates' remaining with their present employers.

Based on the review of employers' responses, the writer surmised that graduates employed by nontextile employers were able to exercise greater judgmental discretion in the performance of their duties than the graduates employed by textile employers. The work of textile employees

TABLE 5-26

State- ment			Significant at Level:		State- ment		_	Significant at Level:	
Number	df	x^2	.05	.01	Number	df	x^2	.05	.01
6	4	122.72	Yes	Yes	16	4	43.62	Yes	Yes
7	4	75.62	Yes	Yes	17	4	32.88	Yes	Yes
8	4	136.56	Yes	Yes	18	1	39.76	Yes	Yes
9	4	26.26	Yes	Yes	19	1	31.12	Yes	Yes
10	4	123.34	Yes	Yes	20	1	40.00	Yes	Yes
11	4	65.24	Yes	Yes	21	1	.03	No	No
12	4	98.54	Yes	Yes	22	1	32.00	Yes	Yes
13	4	49.50	Yes	Yes	23	1	42.88	Yes	Yes
14	4	209.35	Yes	Yes	24	1	33.88	Yes	Yes
15	4	90.09	Yes	Yes					

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Textile Employers to Statements in Appendix C

TABLE 5-27

Chi-Square Test of Differences in Responses of Textile Employers Compared to the Responses of All Other Employers

State- ment Number	df	x ²	0	ficant evel: .01	State- ment Number	df	x ²	-	ficant evel: .01
			. <u></u>	- <u></u>					
6	4	66.69	Yes	Yes	16	4	21.98	Yes	Yes
7	4	8.55	No	No	17	4	36.15	Yes	Yes
8	4	25.74	Yes	Yes	18	1	6.96	Yes	Yes
9	4	22.97	Yes	Yes	19	1	6.94	Yes	Yes
10	4	29.11	Yes	Yes	20	1	7.53	Yes	Yes
11	4	5.81	No	No	21	1	13.28	Yes	Yes
12	4	25.09	Yes	Yes	22	1	7.73	Yes	Yes
13	4	35.99	Yes	Yes	23	1	1.02	No	No
14	4	14.58	Yes	Yes	24	1	1.60	No	No
15	4	10.33	Yes	No		_,			

was repetitive by nature and was laid out, step-by-step, generally. The work of the graduates of other employers generally required that they solve unexpected problems as they arose in the normal course of their employment.

RESPONSES TO EMPLOYMENT SECURITY COMMISSION QUESTIONNAIRE

The responses received to the statements in Appendix E were treated by the chi-square test to determine the significance of differences in responses. The Manager of the Rockingham Office of the Employment Security Commission and nine interviewers in the tri-county area completed the questionnaire. The Director of the Manpower Development Training Center at Richmond Technical Institute and nine present and past full-time instructors of Manpower Training programs completed the instrument. The results of the chi-square test are presented in Table 5-28.

As pointed out earlier, there has been considerable mobility of the Manpower Development Training program instructional staff. Reasons for the mobility were given. Those instructors who had to find and take another job after their program terminated may have recorded a portion of their frustration for the lack of continuity of job availability in their responses.

The Manpower Training instructors did not help in the selection of trainees, other than talking to them before the trainees actually agreed to take the training. These instructors felt a sense of frustration, especially when students dropped out following what the instructors felt was the best teaching they could do. And the repetition of

State- ment			Significant at Level:		State- ment			Significant at Level:	
Number	df	x ²	.05	.01	Number	df	x^2	.05	.01
1	4	22.00	Yes	Yes	9	4	32.00	Yes	Yes
2	4	21.50	Yes	Yes	10	4	10.00	Yes	No
3	4	21.50	Yes	Yes	11	4	20,50	Yes	Yes
4	4	46.00	Yes	Yes	12	4	26.50	Yes	Yes
5	4	54.50	Yes	Yes	13	4	11.00	Yes	No
6	4	18.50	Yes	Yes	14	4	8.25	No	No
7	4	22.00	Yes	Yes	15	4	11.25	Yes	No
8	4	48.00	Yes	Yes					

Chi-Square Test of the Significance of the Differences in Responses to a Questionnaire About the Role of the Employment Security Commission in Manpower Training from Employment Security Commission and Manpower Development Training Personnel

TABLE 5-28

a program depends in large measure on the dropout rate of the programs previously. Thus, an able instructor may not be able to teach a needed program again because of the high attrition rate over which he had little control, but for which he suffered.

The Employment Security Commission interviewers had no control over the starting dates of programs, but were charged with the responsibility of screening, testing, interviewing, selecting, and placing trainees.

After program proposals had been drawn up by the Manpower Development Director and the Director of the Rockingham office of the Employment Security Commission, they were submitted to the State Director of Manpower Programs in Raleigh, North Carolina, for approval. Approval was contingent on the availability of funds and the acceptability of the program proposed. Upon receipt of approval of a program by the Rockingham office of the Employment Security Commission, the trainee selection process was scheduled to begin about two weeks before the program's approved start-up date. Experience has shown that selection of trainees sooner than two weeks before training began was not desirable because many of the persons selected for training would not show up for training because they had found a job or moved out of the area.

Selecting trainees for a program in two weeks meant that the most qualified of those who presented themselves at the Employment Security Commission office were chosen for training. The interviewers had certain requirements to meet in filling a class. The Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962 (as amended) required certain percentages of the trainees to be disadvantaged, youth, and unemployed family heads at different times during the period covered by the study.

Langdon³⁷ noted that the national average of those who completed Manpower Development Training was 43.2 percent and was 48.9 percent in his study. In this study, 53.6 percent of those enrolled graduated.

The Act, by specifying percentages of certain groups which must be selected for training, was working both positively and negatively. It was working positively by including many disadvantaged, young, and old who might have been excluded otherwise. It was working negatively by denying better qualified prospects the opportunity to participate in the training, if they were not classified in one of the groups specified by the Act.

³⁷Langdon, op. cit., p. 222.

While poorly qualified and disinterested trainees were chosen, in some instances, to participate in Manpower Training programs, such selections were not due to indifference on the part of the Employment Security Commission interviewer, but were the results of the need to satisfy the requirements of the law.

SUMMARY

This Chapter has been concerned with a review and analysis of responses of graduates to Statements in Appendix F and of employers to Statements in Appendix C.

The responses of the graduates were analyzed item by item and reasons for the responses proposed. It was concluded that the responses of the graduates were generally supportive of Manpower Training and exceptions were noted.

Statistical analyses were made of the graduates' responses in four different groupings. It was learned that the largest number of significant differences occurred when the responses of all graduates were compared to determine whether or not there were significant differences between observed and expected responses. The least number of significant differences occurred when responses were analyzed by years to determine whether or not there were significant differences between observed and expected responses.

The responses of employers were reviewed and analyzed item by item for all employers and for textile employers compared to other employers. It was learned that the employers generally regarded the graduates favorably, in comparison to other employees, and that graduates' chances of being upgraded or promoted were slim. Graduates were assured little job security, also, since most employers indicated they would make no distinction between graduates and other employees if layoffs occurred.

. . ···

Statistical analyses were made of employers' responses. Results of the computations were presented in Tables 5-25 through 5-27.

CHAPTER VI

MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT TRAINING PROGRAMS OF RICHMOND TECHNICAL INSTITUTE: OVERVIEW AND CONCLUSIONS

This Chapter is composed of the overview of the major findings of the study and conclusions resulting from them. Recommendations based on the findings form the final section of this Chapter.

OVERVIEW OF MAJOR FINDINGS

Graduates of Manpower Training Programs at Richmond Technical Institute realized increases in their incomes following the completion of their training. The increases ranged from a low of 11.2 percent to a high of 71.2 percent over the pre-training mean hourly incomes. Using an increase in post-training incomes over pre-training incomes as a measure of the success of the programs, the programs were judged to have been successful at Richmond Technical Institute in each year covered by the study, 1967 through 1973. The increases in the incomes of graduates were significant in each year except for the 1971 and 1973 graduates.

The first null hypothesis, therefore, was rejected for the years 1967, 1968, 1969, 1970, and 1972. The increases in incomes were significant at the .01 level for all years for which the null hypothesis was rejected, except in 1969, when the increase was significant at the .05 level. While there were increases in the post-training incomes of the 1971 and 1973 graduates, the incomes were not statistically significant, so the first null hypothesis was accepted for 1971 and 1973. Public Law 87-415 contained a statement about the purpose of the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962. The purpose read, in part, "...it is in the national interest...to...reduce the costs of unemployment compensation and public assistance...."¹ These purposes have been fulfilled only minimally by the Manpower Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute.

In relation to unemployment, the programs have had little definitive impact. In 1970, the year in which the enrollment in the Manpower Training programs at Richmond Technical Institute was the highest, only 2.7 percent of the unemployed persons in the tri-county area were selected to receive Manpower Training. Those selected amounted to 39.7 percent of the total number of enrollees in 1970. The percentage of the unemployed who were selected for training over the entire period of the study, 1967 through 1973, amounted to only 1.5 percent of the cumulative total of unemployed persons. Opportunities to fill Manpower Training classes with those who were receiving unemployment compensation were not exercised during the seven-year period of the study.

There were highly significant reductions in unemployment in 1968 and 1972, and the 1971 reduction in unemployment was significant at the .05 level. The second null hypothesis was accepted for 1967, 1969, 1970, and 1973, and was rejected for 1968, 1971, and 1972. In the opinion of the researcher, selecting eligible and qualified trainees from the ranks of the unemployed would have made a significant contribution toward

¹United States Congress, "Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962," op. cit., p. 24.

fulfilling the stated object of the Manpower Development and Training Act of reducing the costs of unemployment compensation.

In relation to public assistance, an even less satisfactory matching of intent of the law and performance occurred. For the sevenyear period 1967 through 1973, only fifteen welfare recipients were selected to receive Manpower Training, and twelve of them, or 80 percent, were selected in the first year of the study. No welfare recipients were selected to participate in the training during the last four years of the study, 1970 through 1973.

The third null hypothesis was accepted since there were no significant reductions in the number of welfare payments during the period covered by the study. The researcher is of the opinion that the selection of qualified welfare recipients for participation in Manpower Development Training programs would have contributed s^{ub}stantially to meeting the stated objective of reducing welfare costs.

The fourth null hypothesis was rejected. It appears that the pay-back period may average as high as four years. While the pay-back period will be longer than anticipated, the government stands to realize substantial benefits from the graduates for the remainder of their working lives. A worker who can expect to work for thirty years after completing training will pay taxes at a higher rate than if he had not participated in the training. The higher rate of tax payments to the government will continue for at least twenty-six years.

This researcher has attributed the longer than expected pay-back period to several factors. Those contributing factors are enumerated and analyzed in the following sections of this Chapter:

1. The exclusion of 12.4 percent of the graduates from the study, since only those who actually reside in the tri-county area of the study were included when the data were analyzed. There were 378 trainees who actually achieved the training objectives of the programs, but only 331 were included in the analysis of the data.

2. The low number of trainees increased the cost per trainee. For example, in 1973, there were forty-four trainees enrolled in three programs. If the number of enrollees had been twice what it was and if the other costs had been the same per trainee, assuming a negligible increase in the cost of instructional materials, the government's cost per graduate would have been reduced by approximately 25 percent. A larger enrollment would have reduced the per-graduate cost further.

3. Inflation affected all costs associated with training - salaries, supplies and equipment, and allowances paid trainees.

4. The length of the training period has a direct bearing on the length of the pay-back period. Had the training period in 1967 been one month instead of ten months, assuming the monthly costs would have been a pro rata share of the cost of ten months' training, the government's cost of training would have been repaid before the end of the first year after the completion of training.

5. In this study, the government's cost of training was considered as being repaid by increased federal income taxes only. No other taxes, such as local property, state sales, or other federal taxes, were included in the estimate of the amount repaid each year.

Neither the literature nor this study delved into an important by-product of training which the researcher was able to identify in personal contacts with graduates. During the collection of the data for the study, the researcher frequently heard unsolicited comments from the graduates about how grateful they were for having received the Manpower Training. Better jobs and more income were most frequently mentioned by these graduates who expressed their felt need to thank someone for having received the training. The graduates were appreciative of an improved quality of life made possible by the training they received.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The recommendations made herein are based on the researcher's reaction to and interpretation of the data which were collected and analyzed in this study. The intent of the recommendations is the continued improvement of Manpower Training programs so graduates can realize even greater measures of success than those who graduated from the programs included in this study.

Recommendation Number One

It is recommended that Manpower Development Training programs be studied by local governmental leaders as potential supplementary programs to services provided to local taxpayers.

This study has resulted in the determination that there were significant increases in the incomes of graduates in five of the seven years covered by the study. A service to the taxpayers would be the support of programs which result in increased incomes for the participants and in reduced expenditures of local tax dollars.

While the recommended study will probably result in several alternatives, the researcher has recognized one potential alternative. In it, the local taxing authority would pay the costs for an individual to attend a local technical institute or community college in a vocational program. The cost to the taxing authority would be comprised of tuition charges of \$32 per quarter for four quarters, the cost of books, and a daily travel allowance.

At the end of one year, the individual would have completed a course of study and could take a job which he could not have filled without the training. While the cost of supporting a student in school for a year will probably be less than the cost of welfare payments for the same period for the individual, the long range effect will be to reduce welfare costs while increasing the size of the tax base for the county.

Recommendation Number Two

It is recommended that persons who are receiving unemployment compensation or welfare payments should be screened and qualified persons selected as trainees from this pool of needy persons before others are selected for training. A portion of the Statement of Findings and Purpose of the Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962 reads, "...it is in the national interest...to...reduce the costs of unemployment compensation and public assistance...."²

The Manpower Training experience at Richmond Technical Institute has had different levels of success as relates to each of the two groups of persons, unemployment compensation and welfare payment recipients. A high priority should be considered in the future for the selection of trainees for Manpower programs to insure that these two groups of persons are considered for training before other applicants.

²United States Congress. Public Law 87-415, op. cit., p. 24.

During the period covered by this study, only fifteen welfare recipients were selected to participate in the training, with twelve of them being selected in 1967, the first year Manpower Training was offered in the tri-county area. The number of potentially eligible welfare recipients from among whom trainees could have been selected between 1967 and 1973 ranged from a low of 2,660 to a high of 3,207. A greater effort should be made to include the able and qualified welfare recipients as trainees in Manpower Training programs.

The number of unemployment compensation recipients selected to participate in the training during the period covered by the study was higher than the number of welfare recipients, but never exceeded 40 percent of the total number of trainees in any single year. However, many unemployed persons who were not qualified to receive unemployment compensation payments were selected for training. The selection of unemployed persons, whether or not they are receiving unemployment compensation payments, should continue.

Recommendation Number Three

It is recommended that the process by which trainees are selected for participation in Manpower Training programs be reviewed. The purpose of this recommendation is to raise the educational level of the participants to increase their chances of successfully completing the training, if selected to participate in Manpower Training.

Langdon³ commented about the problem of those on welfare participating in Manpower Training and stated that a lack of education could

³See footnote 14 in Chapter III.

be one of the reasons for their lack of participation. Over one half of the trainees each year at Richmond Technical Institute had less than a twelfth grade education (See Appendix I). According to Flores, requiring a twelfth grade education for participation in the training resulted in "...a great improvement..."⁴ in the percentage of trainees who graduated when compared to the year before the requirement was instituted.

Graduates' responses to Statements 6, 7, 25, 35, and 36 in Appendix F can be taken as evidence of the need to implement this recommendation. The statements dealt with learning which took place in the programs. While the graduates' responses were generally supportive of Manpower Training, the substantial number of "Undecided" and negative responses should be taken as an indication that trainee selection needs to be reviewed for the purpose of strengthening the selection process.

Ways to raise the educational level of potential trainees should be investigated, analyzed, and implemented. These plans could include the use of existing educational facilities in the community and would result in the participants of this program having greater chances of success once selected to participate in Manpower Training programs.

Recommendation Number Four

It is recommended that consideration be given to providing a marked increase in the amount of training allowances paid trainees. The increase would enable the trainees to compete in the market for food, clothing, and other necessities of life.

⁴Flores, Froilan. "An Historical and Cost Analysis of Manpower Development Training Act Programs in the Washoe County(Reno) School District." (Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1968.), p. 87.

This recommendation was prompted by responses of graduates to Statement 9 and open-ended Statement 40 in Appendix F. Responses to Statement 9 were twenty-two affirmative, six "Undecided" and two negative. For Statement 40, seven graduates said they would pay more allowances.

A further reason for the recommendation resulted from the gathering of data from student records. While the reasons for trainees' decisions to dropout of training were not researched, the termination notice frequently carried the notation that the reason for the termination of training was because the training allowance was too small.

An increase in the training allowance, as proposed, may serve to induce welfare recipients to inquire about training programs and may result in requests from these people that they be considered for selection as a trainee in future programs.

Recommendation Number Five

It is recommended that consideration be given to changing the method of program evaluation for the purpose of improving the quality of instruction for students. This recommendation is based on graduates' responses to statements in Appendix F. The responses indicated uncertainty or negative feelings in some areas of instruction.

Responses to Statements 11, 13, 21, 25, and 35 dealt with the daily and overall training experiences of graduates. Responses were generally favorable to and supportive of Manpower Training; however, the frequency of other responses indicate that a review and changes may be needed. The review may reveal deficiencies and result in better instruction for the students. If so, the changes are desirable and should occur. BIBLIOGRAPHY

ø

.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Books

- Barsby, Stephen L., <u>The Application of Cost-Benefit Analysis in Manpower</u> <u>Area</u>. Phoenix: Arizona Occupational Research Coordinating Unit, 1970.
- Bateman, Worth. "An Application of Cost-Benefit Analysis to the Work-Experience Program," <u>Human Capital Formation and Manpower Develop-</u> <u>ment</u>, ed. Ronald A. Wykstra. New York: The Free Press, 1971.
- Committee for Economic Development. <u>Training and Jobs for the Urban</u> <u>Poor</u>. New York: Committee for Economic Development, 1971.
- David, Henry, "Manpower Problems and Education," <u>Education and Manpower</u>. New York: Columbia University Press, 1960.
- Dorfman, Robert, "The Benefit-Cost Framework," <u>Human Capital Formation</u> and <u>Manpower Development</u>. New York: The Free Press, 1971.
- Dorfman, Robert, ed. <u>Measuring Benefits of Government Investment</u>. Washington: The Brooking Institute, 1965.
- Gibbard, Harold A., and Gerald G. Somers, "Government Retraining of the Unemployed in West Virginia," <u>Retraining the Unemployed</u>, ed. Gerald G. Somers. Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1968.
- Garrett, Harry E., <u>Elementary Statistics</u>. New York: David McKay Company, Inc., 1966.
- Ginzberg, Eli, <u>Manpower Agenda for America</u>. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company, 1968.
- Goldstein, Jan H., <u>The Effectiveness of Manpower Training Programs: A</u> <u>Review of Research on the Impact on the Poor: Studies in Public</u> <u>Welfare, Paper No. 3</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1972.
- Gordon, Robert Aaron, <u>Toward a Manpower Policy</u>. New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 1967.
- Hoos, Ida R., <u>Retraining the Work Force: An Analysis of the Current</u> <u>Experience</u>. Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1967.
- Letch, Leonard A., <u>Manpower Needs for National Goals in the 1970s</u>. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, Publisher, 1969.

- Levitan, Sar A., and Robert Taggart, III, <u>Social Experimentation and</u> <u>Manpower Policy: The Rhetoric and the Reality</u>. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press, 1971.
- Maass, Arthur, "Benefit-Cost Analysis: Its Relevance to Public Investment Decisions," <u>Human Capital Formation and Manpower Development</u>. New York: The Free Press, 1971.
- Mangum, Garth L., MDTA: Foundation of Federal Manpower Policy. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press, 1968.
- Mangum, Garth L., <u>The Manpower Revolution:</u> Its Policy Consequences. Garden City: Doubleday and Company, Inc., 1965.
- Patten, Thomas H., Jr., <u>Manpower Planning and the Development of Human</u> <u>Resources</u>. New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 1971.
- Piore, Michael, "On-the-Job Training of Disadvantaged Workers," <u>Public-</u> <u>Private Manpower Policies</u>, ed. Arnold Weber, Frank Cassell, and Woodrow Ginsberg. Industrial Relations Series, 1969.
- Rogers, Daniel C., and Hirsch S. Ruchlin, <u>Economics and Education:</u> <u>Principles and Application</u>. New York: The Free Press, 1971.
- Ruttenbert, Stanley H., and Jocelyn Gutchess. <u>Manpower of the 1970's:</u> <u>Institutions and Social Changes</u>. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press, 1970.
- Salomon, Herman S., <u>After Training: A Followup Report on MDTA-Course</u> <u>Graduates</u>. Albany: New York State Department of Labor, 1969. ERIC Document ED 057175.
- Sewell, David O., "A Critique of Cost-Benefit Analysis of Training," <u>Human Capital Formation and Manpower Development</u>, ed. Ronald A. Wykstra. New York: The Free Press, 1971.
- Somers, Gerald G., "Introduction," <u>Retraining the Unemployed</u>, ed. Gerald G. Somers. Madison: The University of Wisconsin Press, 1968.
- Somers, Gerald G., and Ernest W. Stromsdorfer, "A Benefit-Cost Analysis of Manpower Retraining," <u>Human Capital Formation and Manpower</u> <u>Development</u>, ed. Ronald A. Wykstra. New York: The Free Press, 1971.
- Venn, Grant, <u>Man, Education, and Manpower</u>. Washington: American Association of School Administrators, 1970.

Periodicals

Borus, Michael E., and Charles G. Guntz. "Problems and Issues in the Evaluation of Manpower Programs," <u>Industrial and Labor Relations</u> <u>Review</u>, XXV, 2, January, 1972.

- Donham, Dan. J. "We Can Serve Welfare Recipients," <u>Junior Colleges</u> <u>Journal</u>, 38:74-76, March, 1968.
- Fottler, Myron D., and others. "Reasons for Employer Non-participation in Manpower Training Programs for the Disadvantaged," <u>Labor Law</u> <u>Journal</u>, XXII, November 11, 1971, pp. 708-712.
- Goodman, Paul S. "Hiring, Training, and Retraining the Hard-Core," <u>Industrial Relations</u>, IX, October, 1969.
- Hardin, Einar and Michael E. Borus. "Benefits and Costs of MDTA-ARA Retraining," <u>Industrial Relations</u>, XI, May, 1972, pp. 216-228.
- Lovell, Malcolm R., Jr. "For a More Effective National Manpower System," Labor Law Journal, XXII, August, 1971, pp. 481-483.
- Rawlins, V. Lane. "Manpower Programs for Disadvantaged Youths," <u>Industrial Relations</u>, XI, May, 1972, pp. 184-197.
- Reprint from <u>Occupational Hazards Magazine</u>, "Whatever Happened to the Hard-Core Unemployed?" <u>Management Review</u>, 60:46-48, August, 1971.
- Ruchlin, Hirsch S. "Education as a Labor Market Variable," <u>Industrial</u> <u>Relations</u>, X, October, 1971.
- 1968 U. S. Master Tax Guide. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1967.
- <u>1969 U. S. Master Tax Guide</u>. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1968.
- <u>1970 U. S. Master Tax Guide</u>. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1969.
- <u>1971 U. S. Master Tax Guide</u>. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1970.
- <u>1972 U. S. Master Tax Guide</u>. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1971.
- <u>1973 U. S. Master Tax Guide</u>. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1972.
- <u>1974 U. S. Master Tax Guide</u>. Chicago: Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 1973.
- Venn, Grant. "Eye on Tomorrow's Jobs," <u>American Education</u>, 5:12-15, March, 1969.
- Walsh, John Patrick, "Manpower Development: A Junior College Responsibility," Junior College Journal, 38:8-12, May, 1964.

ERIC Documents

- Manpower Administration. <u>The Influence of MDTA Training on Earnings:</u> <u>Manpower Evaluation Report No. 8.</u> Washington: Government Printing Office, 1968. ERIC Document Number 026542.
- Minnesota State Department of Education. <u>Evaluation MDTA</u>. St. Paul: State of Minnesota Department of Education, 1969. ERIC Document Number 045809.
- Utah Research Coordinating Unit for Vocational and Technical Education. <u>Follow-Up of Selected MDTA Programs</u>. Salt Lake City: Office of the State Superintendent of Public Instruction, 1970. ERIC Document Number 0449504.
- Young, Stanley. Manpower Training. Same Cost Dimensions. Amherst: Massachusetts University Labor Relations and Research Center, 19. ERIC Document Number 027390.

Government Documents

- Committee on Labor and Public Welfare. <u>Manpower Development Act Amend-</u> ment of 1972: <u>Report</u>. Senate Report 92-610. February 10, 1972.
- Committee on Labor and Public Welfare. <u>Employment and Training Legisla-</u> <u>tion, 1968: Background Information</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1968.
- Manpower Administration. <u>The Influence of MDTA Training on Earnings:</u> <u>Manpower Evaluation Report Number 8</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1968.
- North Carolina Department of Community Colleges. <u>Manpower Development</u> <u>and Training Procedure Manual</u>. Raleigh: Department of Community Colleges, n.d.
- North Carolina Department of Community Colleges. "The Manpower Development Training Act." Paper read at the November 2, 1972, monthly meeting of the North Carolina State Board of Education by Robert G. Smith, State Supervisor for MDTA Training.
- Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. <u>Education and Training:</u> <u>The Bridge Between Man and His Work</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1965.
- Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. <u>Education and Training:</u> <u>Passport to Opportunity</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1966.
- Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. <u>Education and Training:</u> <u>Expanding the Choices</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1967.

- Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. <u>Education and Training:</u> <u>A Chance to Advance</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1969.
- Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. <u>Education and Training:</u> <u>Doorway to the Seventies</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1970.
- Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. <u>Education and Training:</u> <u>Opportunity Through Education</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1971.
- The North Carolina Department of Labor. <u>Biennial Report of the Depart-</u> <u>ment of Labor</u>, ed. The Information Service. Raleigh: The North Carolina Department of Labor, 1973.
- United States Congress. <u>Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962</u>. <u>Public Law 87-415</u>. 87th Congress, 2nd Session, 1962.
- United States Congress. <u>An Act to Amend the MDTA of 1962</u>, <u>Public Law</u> <u>88-214</u>. 88th Congress, 1st Session, 1963.
- United States Congress. <u>Manpower Development and Training Act of 1962</u>, <u>Amendment, Public Law 90-636</u>. 90th Congress, 2nd Session, 1968.
- United States Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Division of Vocational and Technical Education. <u>Suggested Utilization of</u> <u>Resources and Guide for Expenditures</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1970.
- United States Department of Labor. <u>Manpower Report of the President:</u> <u>A Report on Manpower Requirements, Resources, Utilization, and</u> <u>Training</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1974.
- United States Department of Labor. <u>Manpower Research Bulletin: Number</u> <u>4: Selected Manpower Indicators for States</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1963.
- United States Department of Labor. <u>Manpower Evaluation Report Number 3:</u> <u>Occupational Training of Women Under the Manpower Development and</u> <u>Training Act. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1964.</u>
- United States Department of Labor. <u>Manpower Research Bulletin Number 5:</u> <u>Family Breadwinners: Their Special Training Needs</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1964.
- United States Department of Labor. <u>Manpower Evaluation Report Number 6:</u> <u>Training of Public Assistance Recipients Under the MDTA</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1966.
- United States Department of Labor. <u>Manpower Development and Training Act</u> <u>of 1962, as Amended, MDTA Handbook</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1968.

- United States Department of Labor, <u>Manpower Development and Training:</u> <u>Preparing People for Good Jobs</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1969.
- United States Office of Education. <u>Training Programs Under the MDTA of</u> <u>1962</u>. Washington: Government Printing Office, 1964.

Other Sources

- Yount, Brent. In a letter dated April 4, 1974, to the researcher. Mr. Yount is the Director of the Richmond County Department of Social Services in Rockingham, North Carolina.
- North Carolina Employment Security Commission. Raleigh: Personal Interview with researcher, 1974.
- Smith, Richard. In a Personal Interview on April 10, 1974, in the Rockingham Office of the North Carolina Employment Security Commission.

Dissertations

- Boyer, John William, Jr. "Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Selected Manpower Training Programs." Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1970. (Microfilm.)
- Corazzini, Arthur John. "Vocational Education: An Analysis of Costs and Benefits (A Case Study of Worcester, Massachusetts)." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1967. (Microfilm.)
- Elkin, Randyl Don. "An Evaluation of Benefit-Cost Analysis as a Tool for Manpower Decision Making." Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1971. (Microfilm.)
- Flores, Froilan. "An Historical and Cost Analysis of Manpower Development Training Act Programs in the Washoe County (Reno) School District." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1968. (Microfilm.)
- Goldfarb, Robert Stanley. "The Evaluation of Government Programs: The Case of New Haven's Manpower Training Activities." AnnArbor: University Microfilm, 1968. (Microfilm.)
- Langdon, C. W. "Manpower Development in Alabama." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1967. (Microfilm.)
- Liddell, Wingham John Hunter, Jr. "The Manpower Development and Training Act in California: Costs, Returns, and the Prediction of Individual Success." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1969. (Microfilm.)

- Mestrovich, Michael Joseph. "The Economic Impact of MDTA: A Case Study of an Urban Economy." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1970. (Microfilm.)
- O'Boyle, Edward John. "Proposed Criteria of Achievement for Institutional Training Under the Manpower Development and Training Act." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1972. (Microfilm.)
- O'Rourke, Richard Lawrence. "A Cost-Benefit Suboptimization Model for Manpower Training Investment Decisions in Community Colleges." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1972. (Microfilm.)
- Rapuano, Francesco. "A Comparative Cost-Benefit Analysis of MDTA Training in the Boston Area." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1970. (Microfilm.)
- Rawlins, Veldon Lane. "Government Sponsored Training Programs for the Disadvantaged Youth as a Part of Efficient Long-Run Manpower Policy." Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1969. (Microfilm.)
- Smith, Ralph Ely. "An Analysis of the Efficiency and Equity of Manpower Programs." Ann Arbor: University Microfilms, 1971. (Microfilm.)
- Trooboff, Benjamin Michael. "Employment Experience After MDTA Training: A Study of the Relationships Between Selected Trainee Characteristics and Post-Training Employment Experience." Ann Arbor: University Microfilm, 1968. (Microfilm.)

APPENDIXES

APPENDIX A

EMPLOYMENT QUESTIONNAIRE

		<u>CC</u>
A.	Name	
	Date Prepared	
в.	Our records show that you completed MDTA Training.	
	1. Name of Program	
	2. Date of completion	
C.	What was the first job you had after this training?	
	3. Company	
	4. Job title	_
	5. Began work	
	6. Starting salary	_
	7. Do you still have the job in 4 above?	
	Yes No	
	8. If you answered yes, give present salary.	
	\$ hr./wk.	
	9. If you answered no, state when you left that job.	
	If you answered 'no' to question 7 above, please list other jobs you have had since.	
	10. Present job title	_
	(a) Company	
	(b) Beginning salary	_
	(c) Present salary	_
	(d) Date you began work	_

APPENDIX A (continued)

••••

	a) b) c) d) e)	Previous job title Company Beginning salary Salary when you left this company Date you began work Date you left this company	
(1	b) c) d) e)	Beginning salary Salary when you left this company Date you began work	
()	c) d) e)	Salary when you left this company Date you began work	
()	d) e)	Date you began work	
	e)		
(Date you left this company	
	lext		
12. N		previous job title	
(4	a)	Company	
(1	(b)	Beginning salary	
((c)	Salary when you left this company	
((d)	Date you began work	
(e)	Date you left this company	
13. N	lext	previous job title	
((a)	Company	
((b)	Beginning salary	
((c)	Salary when you left this company	
((d)	Date you began work	
(Date you left this company	

160

CODE

APPENDIX B

 ~ 2.3

Dear

Richmond Technical Institute, in cooperation with the North Carolina Employment Security Commission, is conducting an evaluation of Manpower Development Training Programs in Richmond County, North Carolina. As a graduate of the program, your cooperation in making the evaluation will be very valuable. Any information you share with us will be treated confidentially and your name will not be made known.

Please complete the enclosed form and return it to me in the selfaddressed, stamped envelope which is enclosed. Feel free to make comments good or bad about the training you received.

Sincerely yours,

Joseph H. Nanney President

Virgil E. Bratton Director, MDTA Programs

Richard Smith Manager, Rockingham ESC Office

.

Enclosures

APPENDIX C

EMPLOYER QUESTIONNAIRE

è:			Date Prepared	
ob Ti	itl	.e		
In	ndi	vidual Employee Data		
1.	•	Date employee began work		
2.	•	Initial salary. \$ hr. o	r \$	wk.
		Present salary. \$ hr. o	r \$	wk.
		If employee works overtime, what is	his overtime	rate
		per salary. \$hr. o	r \$	wk.
3.	•	How did you learn of the employee's	availability :	for work?
		a. Through Employment Security Com	mission	
		b. Employee made initial contact _		
		c. Manpower personnel contact		
		d. One of your employees told you	about him	
		e. Other Please explain		
4.	•	Age of employee at time this questi	onnaire is pre	pared
		yrs.		
5.		During the time the employee has be has he been upgraded, promoted to a transferred. Please give details.	-	

B. Employer Evaluation of Employee

The following questions are intended to solicit your frank opinion about the value and quality of Manpower Development Training Act Programs as reflected through an evaluation of this employee.

APPENDIX C (continued)

. بر الم

> Based on your experience with this employee who has received the MDTA training, please indicate the answers which best describe your opinion of the following statements. Make a check mark under the word(s) that you choose as your reply.

		Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
б.	MDTA training has given adequate knowledge of the skills for the job the employee now holds.					
7.	The training has been beneficial to this employee in promoting or transferring him to a new job.					
8.	This employee has good work practices on his job.					
9.	This employee's attendance record relative to absenteeism is better than average for your company.					
10.	This employee's attendance record relative to tardiness is better than average for your company.					
11.	This employee willingly and con- scientiously accepts direction and handles responsibility required by his job.					
12.	This employee gets along well with other employees.					
13.	This employee gets along well with his supervisor.	<u></u>		<u> </u>		
14.	His knowledge of tools and materials required for the job he holds is adequate by company standards.					
15.	He has self-confidence in perform- ing his work.					

APPENDIX C (continued)

			Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
	16.	This employee is a better worker than the usual prospect referred to this company by the Employment Security Commission.					
	17.	We consider this employee in his present job better than other em- ployees performing similar work.					
C.	Emp	Loyer Expectations of Employee					
	que	ase indicate your response to the followin stions by placing a check under either s' or 'No.'	g				
					<u>Yes</u>		<u>No</u>
	18.	We have plans to change this employee's present job.					
	19.	We propose that this employee will be upgraded in wages on his present job.					
	20.	We are considering promoting this employed to a better paying job with greater responsibility. (Please give nature of title as responsibilities of possible new job.)	n-				
		(Possible salary of new job \$)				<u></u>
D.	You	r Company and MDTA Graduates					
	ques	ase indicate your response to the followin stions by placing a check under either 'Ye 'No.'					
					<u>Yes</u>		<u>No</u>
	21.	For future job openings, MDTA graduates will be sought and hired if available.					

APPENDIX C (continued)

22.	MDTA graduates will receive a higher starting salary than the usual walk-in applicant.	Yes	<u>No</u>
23.	In our company, MDTA graduates are less likely to layout than other workers.		
24.	In our company, MDTA graduates are less likely to layoff than other workers.		

**

•

APPENDIX D

Dear

Richmond Technical Institute, in cooperation with the North Carolina Employment Security Commission and the State Director of Manpower Development Training, is conducting a follow-up of Manpower Training graduates.

According to our information, who was a trainee in the program, is one of your employees at the present. Your cooperation in furnishing certain follow-up information will contribute to the validity of our findings and may result in improved training programs for the future.

Any information you share with us will be treated in strict confidence and neither your company nor the name of this employee will be made known. Answers will be treated statistically and only those who work with the evaluation will have access to your answers. These persons are aware of the confidential nature of your answers.

A self-addressed, stamped envelope is enclosed for your convenience in returning your reply to this inquiry. You are urged to furnish the requested information as soon as possible so the study can continue in an orderly fashion.

Thank you for your assistance in this matter.

Sincerely yours,

Joseph H. Nanney President

Virgil E. Bratton Director, MDTA Programs

Richard Smith Manager, Rockingham ESC Office

Enclosures

APPENDIX E

.

QUESTIONNAIRE FOR EMPLOYMENT SECURITY COMMISSION

Each of the statements is to be rated on a one to five response scale as shown below. Please place a check under the response that reflects your opinion of the statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
 Interviews with candidates are designed to select trainees most likely to succeed from the Manpower Training. 					
 Interviewers are well informed about the exact nature of the training offered in each program. 					
 Tests are administered to each prospect and used to help the interviewer under- stand the abilities of the prospect. 					
 The kinds of jobs available upon com- pletion of the training are carefully explained to each trainee before selec- tion. 					
5. The interviewer gives all the informa- tion (where to go, whom to see and when) the trainee will need to get off to a good start.					
 The Employment Security Commission maintains an interest in how the trainee does while in the program. 					
7. Trainees receive all the help they need for housing and transportation.				<u></u>	<u></u>
8. All the available information about al- lowances is made available to trainees.				<u> </u>	
9. Each prospect is treated as an individ- ual by the Employment Security Commis- sion.					

APPENDIX E (continued)

		Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
10.	The Manpower Training Counselor is con- sulted on a regular basis about the selection of trainees.					
11.	Interviews for trainees for a program are held far enough in advance to en- able the Employment Security Commission to select appropriate trainees for a program.					
12.	The trainees selected for a program have the native ability to learn the skills to be taught.					
13.	Prospects with ability for, but no interest in, a program are selected over prospects with little ability but high interest in the program.					
14.	Allowances paid trainees are more than adequate.					
15.	The Employment Security Commission follow-up of graduates is satis- factory.					
16.	Other comments					

(a) Statements 1 through 10 were developed, using as a guide, statements in a student opinionnaire developed in <u>Evaluation-MDTA</u>, by the Minnesota State Department of Education, ERIC Document Number 045809, in 1969.

APPENDIX F

GRADUATE QUESTIONNAIRE

Name	of Student					
MDTA	Training Program Completion Date			<u> </u>		
Date	Prepared			····		
each	owing are a number of statements about Manpow statement and decide which of the five respo opinion and place a check under that response	nses		-	ead ct	
	·	Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
1.	The school counselor was willing to help me with my personal problems.					
2.	The hours (time of day) that the course was offered were fine with me.				<u> </u>	
3.	There were not enough tools and equip- ment for all students; therefore, I did not get full benefit of training.					
4.	The location of the school was O. K. for me.					
5.	If a friend wanted training, I would recommend the school				<u> </u>	
6.	Most of the students in my class were smart enough to catch on to the course work.					
7.	I thought that most of the students in my class were making a real effort to learn.					
8.	Most students tried to get jobs re- lated to the type of training they had.		<u></u>			
9.	The amount of allowances was fair.		<u> </u>			
10.	The teacher knew his subject.					
11.	There was enough lab, shop, or practical application in the course.					

APPENDIX F (continued)

		Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
12.	The teacher was as fair as he could be.					
13.	The teacher let the students "fool around" too much.					<u></u>
14.	The training prepared students for good paying beginning jobs with steady em- ployment.					
15.	The teacher gave enough individual help.					
16.	My opinions and suggestions were re- spected by the teacher.					
17.	The teacher knew about area employers who might hire students.			<u></u>		
18.	The teacher did a good job in relating the training to the job.					. <u></u>
19.	The teacher was able to make the stu- dents understand the subject matter.		· <u> </u>			<u></u>
20.	I understood the grades given during the training well enough to know how I was doing.					
21.	The teacher let the students know what he expected of them in the course.					
22.	The school did not enforce the rules . fairly for all students.					
23.	The penalties for breaking school rules are too strict.					
24.	The school does a good job of helping students get jobs after they finish their training.					
25.	I learned enough in the training to get the type of job I wanted.					-

.

APPENDIX F (continued)

		Strongly Agree	Agree	Do Not Know	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
26.	Employers are looking for people with my type of training.					
27.	During training, I learned a lot of practical things I can use in everyday living.					
28.	The training and the people I met helped me grow as a person.					
29.	The training was not worth the time and effort it cost me.					
30.	I had a chance to visit the school before starting training.					
31.	The school counselor talked with students only if they were failing or in serious trouble.					
32.	I was informed of additional training opportunities in my career.					
33.	Students should not be given final progress reports or certificates of completion to show employers.					
34.	I feel I chose the right type of training.					
35.	I think I need more training to get the type of job I was told I would be qualified for.					
36.	I am better now at basic skills like reading and math.					
37.	The thing I liked best about my training was:					

APPENDIX F (continued)

- 38. The thing I liked least about my training was:
- 39. If I could take the MDTA training over, I would:

40. The one thing I would change in MDTA is:

(a) Statements 1 through 36 were taken in part or in toto from a student opinionnaire developed in <u>Evaluation - MDTA</u>, by the Minnesota State Department of Education, ERIC Document Number 045809, in 1969.

APPENDIX G

STRAIGHT-TIME HOURLY EARNINGS

A Comparison of Straight-Time Hourly Earnings of Manpower Development Training Graduates (Earnings Before, First Earnings After Training, and Present Earnings)

Range of Earnings	Percent Before Training	Percent After Training	Percent Present Earnings
\$.00 to \$.74			
.75 to .99			
1.00 to 1.24			
1.25 to 1.49			
1.50 to 1.74			
1.75 to 1.99			
2.00 to 2.24			
2.25 to 2.49			
2.50 to 2.74			
2.75 to 2.99			
3.00 to 3.24			
3.25 to 3.49			
3.50 to 3.74			
3.75 to 3.99			
4.00 and over			
·			

APPENDIX G

STRAIGHT-TIME HOURLY EARNINGS

A Comparison of Straight-Time Hourly Earnings of Manpower Development Training Graduates (Earnings Before, First Earnings After Training, and Present Earnings)

Range of Earnings	Percent Before Training	Percent After Training	Percent Present Earnings
<pre>\$.00 to \$.74 .75 to .99 1.00 to 1.24 1.25 to 1.49 1.50 to 1.74</pre>			
1.75 to 1.99 2.00 to 2.24 2.25 to 2.49 2.50 to 2.74 2.75 to 2.99			
3.00 to 3.24 3.25 to 3.49 3.50 to 3.74 3.75 to 3.99 4.00 and over			

APPENDIX H

Characteristics of Trainees Enrolled in Institutional Training Program Nationwide Under the Manpower Development and Training Act, Fiscal Years 1967-1973_(a)

					and the second se	nt Distrib			
		A11				Year of En			
Charac	teristics	Years	1973	1972	1971	1970	1969	1968	1967
Total	Number	980,800	119,600	150,600	155,600	130,000	135,000	140,000	150,000
	Percent	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100
Sex:									
	Male	59.3	67.3	63.2	58.5	59.4	55.6	55.4	56.8
	Female	40.7	32.7	36.8	41.5	40.6	44.4	44.6	43.2
Age:									
-	Under 19 years	12.5	9.1	10.6	13.8	9.1	12.5	14.9	16.4
	19-21 years	25.8	26.9	27.8	26.1	28.0	25.0	23.6	23.6
	22-34 years	39.6	44.9	42.8	40.2	42.3	38.2	35.5	34.3
	35-44 years	12.8	11.6	11.0	11.4	11.9	14.0	15.2	14.7
	45 and over	9.3	7.5	7.7	8.5	8.8	10.3	10.8	11.0
Race:									
	White	58.1	65.8	61.2	55.6	59.2	55.9	50.8	59.1
	Black	37.5	30.1	33.1	39.3	36.0	39.7	45.4	38.0
	Other	4.4	4.1	5.7	5.1	4.8	4.4	3.8	2.9
Years	of Schooling Compl								
	Under 8 years	6.4	3.1	4.0	5.4	6.4	9.0	9.2	7.5
	8 years	8.1	4.7	5.7	7.0	8.2	9.8	10.0	10.7
	9-11 years	36.3	28.6	32.0	36.2	38.1	38.8	40.6	38.9
	12 years	43.1	53.6	50.4	45.4	42.7	37.9	34.7	38.0
	Over 12 years	6.1	10.0	7.9	6.0	4.5	4.5	5.5	4.9
Family	v Status:								
-	Head of Household	57.6	63.4	59.6	58.1	58.0	56.5	54.6	53.6
	Other	42.4	36.6	40.4	41.9	42.0	43.5	45.4	46.4

APPENDIX H (continued)

					t Distribu			
	A11				ear of Enr			
<u>Characteristics</u>	Years	1973	1972	1971	1970	1969	1968	1967
Primary Wage Earners:								
Yes	74.8	82.5	78.8	73.3	75.2	74.3	72.2	68.7
No	25.2	17.5	21.2	26.7	24.8	25.7	27.8	31.3
Years of Gainful Employme	ent:							
Under 3 years	44.1	39.7	43.1	46.1	45.6	45.4	45.3	43.1
3 to 9 years	36.0	42.2	39.4	35.2	35.0	33.5	32.8	34.4
10 years or more	19.9	18.1	17.4	18.7	19.5	21.1	21.9	22.5
Prior Employment Status:								
Unemployed	75.0	65.4	72.0	72.7	73.8	79.6	79.7	80.3
Underemployed	14.8	13.6	12.2	13.5	15.2	16.9	16.5	15.8
Other	10.2	21.0	15.9	13.8	11.0	3.5	3.8	3.9
Duration of Unemployment	:							
Under 5 weeks	29.9	28.1	24.8	26.4	31.4	32.3	31.0	35.9
5-14 weeks	23.6	21.6	21.7	23.5	25.9	24.6	24.1	23.6
15-26 weeks	17.7	15.7	16.6	17.5	17.1	14.4	15.5	13.5
27-52 weeks	21.2	31.7	34.2	30.9	24.0	15.9	11.5	9.6
Over 52 weeks	7.6	2.9	2.7	1.8	1.6	12.8	17.9	17.4
Disadvantaged:								
Yes	(b)	58.0	66.4	66.3	65.2	(b)	(b)	(b)
No	(b)	42.0	33.6	33.7	34.8	(b)	(b)	(b)
Public Assistance Recipio	ent:							
Yes	13.6	12.9	14.8	15.8	12.9	13.4	12.6	12.1
No	86.4	87.1	85.2	84.2	87.1	86.6	87.4	87.9
Unemployment Compensation	n Recipient	t:						
Yes	9.5	9.6	11.7	9.9	9.1	7.3	8.8	10.0
No	90.5	90.4	88.3	90.1	91.9	92.7	91.2	90.0
Handicapped	11.1	12.4	12.1	11.1	12.1	10.6	9.3	10.0

APPENDIX H (continued)

				(Percen	<u>it Distribu</u>	tion)		
	A11			Fiscal Y	lear of Enr	ollment		
<u>Characteristics</u>	Years	1973	1972	1971	1970	1969	1968	1967
Veteran	23.7	38.2	31.0	23.1	19.6	17.2	17.5	20.5

(a)United States Department of Labor, <u>Manpower Report of the President:</u> <u>Including Reports by</u> <u>the U. S. Department of Labor and the U. S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare</u> (Washington: U. S. Government Printing Office, 1974).

(b) Data not collected this year.

APPENDIX I

Characteristics of Trainees Enrolled in Institutional Training Program at Richmond Technical Institute under the MDTA, Fiscal Years

1967 - 1973

	(Percent Distribution)												
	A11			Fiscal Y	ear of En	rollment							
Characteristics	Years	1973	1972	1971	1970	1969	1968	1967					
Total Numbers	705	44	105	112	151	80	87	126					
Percent	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100					
Sex:													
Male	85.0	93.2	93.3	87.5	98.7	100	79.3	50.8					
Female	15.0	6.8	6.7	12.5	1.3	0	20.7	49.2					
Age:													
Under 19 years	14.3	18.2	13.3	18.8	22.5	12.5	4.6	6.3					
19-21 years	25.6	29.5	24.4	22.3	29.8	22.5	32.2	23.8					
22-34 years	39.4	31.8	43.3	36.6	29.1	51.3	42.5	42.9					
35-44 years	12.5	11.4	12.2	13.4	12.6	8.8	11.5	15.9					
45 years and over	7.8	9.1	6.7	8.9	6.0	6.0	9.2	11.2					
Race:			-										
White	(1)	36.4	38.1	46.4	47.7	27.5	(1)	(1)					
Black	(1)	63.6	61.9	43.8	45.0	72.5	(1)	(1)					
Other	(1)	0	0	9.8	7.3	0	(1)	(1)					
Years of Schooling Completed:							• •						
Under 8 years	11.5	4.5	4.4	10.7	9.3	12.5	17.2	15.9					
8 years	11.2	9.1	7.8	11.6	9.9	11.3	16.1	12.7					
9 to 11 years	41.8	43.2	44.4	39.3	45.0	46.3	29.9	38.9					
12 years	32.2	38.6	34.4	34.8	33.8	27.5	34.5	30.2					
Over 12 years	3.3	4.5	8.9	3.6	2.0	2.5	2.3	2.4					
Family Status:													
Head of Household	55.7	52.3	55.6	54.5	53.6	45.0	62.3	59.6					
Other	44.3	47.7	44.4	45.5	46.4	55.0	36.8	40.5					

APPENDIX I (continued)

			(Pe	rcent Dis	and the second se		·	
	A11				ear of En			
Characteristics	Years	1973	1972	1971	1970	1969	1968	1967
Wage Earner Status:								
Primary	55.5	47.7	55.6	54.5	53.0	37.5	63.2	70.6
Other	44.5	52.3	44.4	45.5	47.0	62.5	36.8	29.4
Years of Employment:								
Under 3 years	41.6	47.7	35.6	43.8	46.3	38.8	41.4	38.1
3 to 9 years	37.1	40.9	42.2	34.8	43.8	35.6	34.9	
10 years or more	21.3	11.4	22.2	21.4	19.9	17.5	23.0	27.0
Duration of Unemployment Prior								
to MDTA Training:								
Under 5 weeks	41.7	45.5	44.7	39.3	45.0	48.8	47.1	31.7
5 to 14 weeks	29.6	25.0	30.9	30.4	37.7	25.0	26.4	17.5
15 to 26 weeks	15.5	18.2	8.6	13.4	9.3	10.0	16.1	31.7
27 to 52 weeks	9.7	11.4	5.7	17.0	7.9	17.5	2.3	7.9
Over 52 weeks	3.5	0	0	0	0	3.8	8.0	11.1
Disadvantaged	43.8	50.0	54.4	67.9	66.2	68.8	(1)	(1)
Handicapped	18.4	50.0	22.2	15.2	20.5	16.3	26.4	12.7
Public Assistance Recipient	2.1	0	0	0	0	2.5	1.1	9.5
Unemployment Comp Recipient	27.0	27.3	27.8	27.7	39.7	26.3	24.1	14.3
Prior Military Status:								
Veteran	23.5	25.0	3 1. 1	25.9	32.5	16.3	24.1	10.3
Non-Veteran	76.5	75.0	68.9	74.1	67.6	83.8	75.9	89.7
Marital Status:								
Married	44.3	45.5	52.2	51.8	49.7	37.5	42.5	30.9
Single	47.5	47.7	46.7	42.9	47.7	58.8	37.9	50.8
Widowed, Divorced, or								
Separated	8.2	6.8	1.1	5.4	2.6	3.8	19.5	18.3

(1)_{Data not collected this year.}

×.

APPENDIX J

	Year	19 and Under	20 to 24	25 to 34	35 to 44	45 to 54	55 to 64	65 and Over	Total
	1967	21.7	4.2	1.9	4.6	1.8	2.2	2.7	2.7
lales	1968	20.5	4.6	1.7	1.4	1.5	1.7	1.7	2.6
White Males	1969	20.4	4.6	1.7	1.4	1.4	1.7	2.1	2.5
Whi	1970	27.7	7.8	3.1	2.3	2.3	2.7	3.2	4.0
	1971	30.6	9.4	4.0	2.9	2.8	3.2	3.4	4.9
	1972	28.8	8.5	3.4	2.5	2.5	3.0	3.3	4.5
	1973	25.1	6.5	3.0	1.8	2.0	2.4	2.9	3.7
1									
	1967	23.5	6.0	4.7	3.7	2.9	2.3	2.6	4.6
	1968	24.9	5.9	3.9	3.1	2.3	2.1	2.7	4.3
males	1969	23.8	5.5	4.2	3.2	2.4	2.1	2.4	4.2

National Unemployment Rates by Age, Sex, and Race for the Period from 1967 through 1973 and Total Unemployment Rates for Each Year During the Period(a)

	1967	23.5	6.0	4.7	3.7	2.9	2.3	2.6	4.6
	1968	24.9	5.9	3.9	3.1	2.3	2.1	2.7	4.3
Females	1969	23.8	5.5	4.2	3.2	2.4	2.1	2.4	4.2
	1970	27.2	6.9	5.3	4.3	3.4	2.6	3.3	5.4
White	1971	30.8	8.5	6.3	4.9	3.9	3.3	3.6	6.3
4	1972	29.3	8.2	5.5	4.5	3.5	3.3	3.7	5.9
	1973	26.6	7.0	5.1	3.7 -	3.1	2.8	2.8	5.3

	Year	19 and Under	20 to 24	25 to 34	35 to 44	45 to 54	55 to 64	65 and Over	Total
	1967	48.9	8.0	4.4	3.1	3.4	4.1	5.1	6.0
les	1968	45.6	8.3	3.8	2.9	2.5	3.6	4.0	5.6
Other Males	1969	43.7	8.4	3.4	2.4	2.4	3.2	3.2	5.3
Othe	1970	50.9	12.6	6.1	3.9	3.3	3.4	3.8	7.3
	1971	59.4	16.2	7.4	4.9	4.5	4.7	3.4	9.1
	1972	61.3	14.7	6.8	4.8	3.8	3.6	6.9	8.9
	1973	56.5	12.6	5.8	4.0	3.2	3.1	3.6	7.6
	1967	58.3	13.8	8.7	6.2	4.4	3.4	3.4	9.1
	1968	59.9	12.3	8.4	5.0	3.2	2.8	2.4	8.3
ales	1969	56.9	12.0	6.6	4.5	3.7	2.9	1.1	7.8
Fen	1970	69.8	15.0	7.9	4.8	4.0	3.2	1.9	9.3
Other Females	1971	72.2	17.3	10.7	6.9	4.2	3.5	3.9	10.8
	1972	77.0	17.4	10.2	7.2	4.7	4.0	2.0	11.3
	1973	69.8	17.6	9.7	5.3	3.7	3.2	3.9	10.5

APPENDIX J (continued)

(a) United States Department of Labor, <u>Manpower Report of the</u> <u>President: Including Reports by the U. S. Department of Labor and the</u> <u>U. S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare</u>. (Washington: U. S. Government Printing Office, 1974), Table A-16, pp. 273-274.

APPENDIX K

Year	Percent of Increase
1967	6%
1968	8%
1969	6%
1970	5.2%
1971	5.4%
1972	5.5%
1973	5.5% ^(b)

Average Hourly Salary Increases for Hourly Paid Workers in North Carolina from 1967 through 1973_(a)

(a) The North Carolina Department of Labor, Biennial Report of the Department of Labor, ed. by The Information Service, (Raleigh: The North Carolina Department of Labor, 1973), p. 110.

(b) Increase for 1973 was estimated by the North Carolina Employment Security Commission, Raleigh, North Carolina.

52

, 1

APPENDIX L

ANPOWER A				4¥. 5				E: 1.998	311-048					ED
Form MA-101	-				APPL	ICANT INFO	MATIO	N RECOR	Ð		5	0000	I BUKE	10 INQ. 44-81202
. CONNACT	DENTIFIC	ATION	2.1	INDINI	C00	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		J. PROC	RAM IDEN	TIPICATIO	NC			
. State of Train	ning			_				01N	DTA-Institu	tional		21-	-New (Careers
	•			•		•		03N	TLO-ATO					tion Mainstream
				_CEP		A MDTA			DTA-Coupl	ed			-Orlen	
. State Code	C. Piscal yi	ear appro		Mode	•	8EOA			DTA-Part-II					il impact
				_CW TP		C Social :			YC-In scho					(Specily)
. Cas. Preis	a), (Pelene	1. 1	Subl -	_ Other	(Specily)	Other	Specily)		IYC-Out of					(Specity)
I. Con- (Proin		ΊΪ							IVC-Summe					
Ne,								13	ITC-aumme					
. MOTA INST	ITUTIONAL	SIC. N	0. 5 . v	VIN ON	ILY	.ES 2	A 3	Other			6. LC	DCAL	25 O71	ICE NO.
Te. NAME OF	CONTRAC	TOR				76. ADDRESS	(Number ,	Street, City, S	Stote, and Zip	Code/	L			
le. OCCUPATI	ONAL GO	AL (Nome	1	9 (1997) 199	N In. Maria	L	186. DC	or (9-digil)	90. TAR	SET ARE	A INor	ne)		Pb. CODE
. START DAT	E (Mo. day	. yr.)	IIg. NAME	OF AP	PLICAPI	T (Last, linst, middle	i initial/		L	116. PH	ONE I	10. 11	1c. 800	IAL SECURITY N
•														
2. ADDRESS	Number, Sire	er, City, Sk	ote, and Zip (iode)			13. 00	UNTY OF	RESIDENC	E 16. 1	Code	14. C o. St	ONGR	b. District No.
. DATE OF	16. SEX		17. HANDI.	TH	MUN	ANY SERVICE	ATIN			19. MA	OTAL	TATI	•	
NETH			CAPPED				Discharge	Date					-	
Mo & yrJ	1	. 1	1Yes			ran j		ry, & year)		1N		arried		-Widow/Widowe
	2Fen		2No			00168		,, - , - -,		2M	arried		4	Divorced/legali separated
						er non-vet								
	21. HEAD		22. NO. OI	DEPER	DENTS	23. CHECK C	NE	24. IF S	PANISH SU CK ONE	RNAME,	[25. y	<u>l: l.</u>		26. PUBLIC ASSI
WAGE EARNER	PAMIL		0	4		IWhite			CK ONE		1 9	.LAM	we l	REGRIENT
Convertien.	HOUS	ENO LO I	1	5		2Negro							1	1Yes 2
• • •				-		3Amer. I	ndian		exican Ame	rican		-Yes		
1Yes	1Yes		2	6 and		4-Orienta			erto Rican		1	_No	l	If YES, MI put
2_iNe	2No	- 1	3	over		5Other	•	1 30	ther		3_	_Exha	ustee	reverse side.
		a. Job Ti b. DOT (-	. Date d	omplete	ed (Mo. & yr.)		bi	2NYC Projec Opera 2Specia	tion Main			4 d)	Job Corps II Job Corps III New Careers Other
									- Work I	•				
Ce. PRIMARY	OCCUPAT	ON TITL	E (il any)		306.	DOT (9-digit)		CCUPATIC	N TITLE C	FLAST	FULL-T	ME		316. DOT (6 dige
2. YEARS OF		MPLOYM				AGE HOURLY	34. IN							
L_Under I	vear 3	3-9 vea		ILIAN	JOI T				istimated ea	-				
		•							mily income	a jaat 12 r	nonihş			1
21 -2 yea	ri 4	.10 year and ove						umber in f	•					~~~~~~
			" 5-				d. Fa	amily below	e poverty li	evel	1	Yes	2	_No
S. LABOR FO	RCE STATL	IS AT TL	ME 36. W	EEKS		37. REFERRED	AY							38. DISADVA
INTERVIEW	ED (Check o	nly one/		NEM?L	DYED									TAGED
1 Sector-	d /			. Last 12	Ma-	01ES Outr	eoch		her commu		•			1
1Employed	•	r embioAi	••)	(all app		02NYC			op School (1
2. Underem	• •		1	conts/	-	03Job Cor	pe	12Co	iop School (Dropout				I = -Yes
3Unemplo	•			Curren	t spell	04Union		21Se	I. Service R	ehab. (Re	cruitin	g Stati	on)	2No
4Family fa	orm worker		1	(Unemp		05Employ	8 7		I. Service R			-		1
li Not in lai	bor force + i	n school	1	only)	-,	06Self			I. Service R			ard)		1
22Not in Ial	bor force - c	other	1			07Wellard		31220		- 21 124				J
. REPERRAL		NG OF	EMPLOYME	NT	TAO -	LIGIBILITY FOR		_			141	CHEC	K APPI	OPRIATE ITEMA
a. Accepted re		b. Enrolle		laced							- F'			OR OTHER ALLO
to training o		trainin		n job	9	· · · · ·	ble for:							
-	•		-	• • •	1		_Regula		Special I			1	Subsiste	ince
1Yes		1Ye	ns l	Yes	1	2	_Augme	nted 5.	Incentive	•	1	2	Transpo	rtation
2No		2N	• 2	No	1	3	_Youth	6.	Part-time	•		3	Other	
2. BARRIERS	TO ENLO	MENT	9N											TE OF INTERVIE
1Age - 100					problem			n rahlam		d1G	enish-			Month, day, & year/
							ild care			20				
2Age - too					al probl			er family i	n en lu er	UI	19 4 1			
4Locks edu	e, or has of	ung skill, ssolete si	an -	Transpa probler	1911011 n	4C	onviction	record						

.

APPENDIX M

D/L-D/HEW Form MA-102 (8-69)

D/L . Form		'HEW \-102 (8	-49)						18	D	IVIDUAL TERI	MIN/	ATI	ON/TRANSFE	r repc	RT					Bud	Fa get B	rm Aj ureau	No. 44	-R1204
1. N/	٨M	e of tr	AININ	GI	FACIL	LITY/C	ONTRA	CTOR						DRESS (Number,	and the second second		tete, i	and Zi	p C	ode į					
3, 80	ċ.	Sec. No	. 14	. 1	AME	OF TR	AINEE					5.	ADD	DRESS (Number,	Street, (City, S	tete, i	and Zi	ρC	ode	1				
6. C	ON	TRACT	PROJE	C) 1DE	NTIFI	CATIO		7.		OGRAM IDENTIF				8.	ATTER	DAN	CE	T	9.	NO. 0	OF CL	A88	110. 0	LOCK
_	_	of Stat		-				·	01	1	MDTA-Inst	21	_	New Carsers		(Mo.,				•••		AYE		н	OURS
									03	-	MDTA-OJT	23		Operation Main.	a, First	day	b. Las	t day	1.	, Att	ende	6.N	issed		ENDED
b. St	ete	Code		T	c. Fis	cal ye	ar app	roved	05		MDTA-Coupled	41		Other (Specify)											
				Ł					07	Γ	MDTA Part-time				11. LA							12.			INMENT
d, Co		(Prefix) (Pi	rim	•)	(Su	b) .	Sec.	11		NYC In School	11			с с	VERE	D BY T	'HIS R	EPO	MT			{	t for M	DTA
tra No	ct				.			No.	13		NYC Out/School												A	signme	Int
									15		NYC Summer								_				LO	cation	
13, 1	rn/	INING	PHASE	1	For al	li rele	vant tra	ining)	14	. 8	ERVICES RENDER	ED /	Omit	t for MDTA J	15. NA	TURE	OF TE	RMINA	TIC	0N	-				
							Clo	ck Hrs.	9		None					COMPI	LETED	,	L	1	Ful	Cou	150		
01	-	Occupet							1		Counseling		_	lo, of Clock Hrs,	TRAII	NING C	BJEC	TIVE		2	Ear	ly Co	mplet	lon	
02	+	Basic Ed		-			ļ		2	┡	Testing		_	No. of Clock Hrs.					+	3			_	time jo	_
04		Pre-Voc					 		01	┢	Medical Exemin		<u> </u>								ropped	J			
-08	+	Emp. Sk		_	tation	1			02	┝	Medical Service					NOT A			H	5				beqqo	
16		Other (S	(DOCI 7)	"					04 08	┢	Dental Examina Dental Service	tion							1	8			red to sining	other I	
18, 1	LE/	SON D	OPPE	D (If vo	lunteri	ly or li	nvolunti	arily	ı dı	opped, check the	ON	E mo	ost important rea	son bel	ow,)									
01		Moved f	rom ar					05	Pr	egr	ancy of traines	09		Lack of progress	s of inte	rest		13	T	Quit 1	choo	1 (0	nit fo	MDTA	1
02		Returned	to sc	ho	01			06	AI	icol	holism, drugs	10		Poor attendance				14	4	Agree	ment	term	nated	(Omit)	for MDTA
03	L	Entered	Armed	Fe	orces			07	C	xe	of family	11		Misconduct 15 Unknown											
04		lliness	of Trai	ne	0			08	DI	øđ		12		Became ineligib	ie (Omit	for MO	TA)	18	0	Ither	(Spe	cify)			
17. 8	Π/	TUS AT	TIME	0	TERN	INAT	ION (C	ompleti	• A	or	B for all trainees	1													
<u>^.</u>	W	orking o	r Sche	du	led to	Repor	t to:	 	<u></u> !	B. I	Not Scheduled to	Repo	ort t	o s Job, But:		С. Р	imary	Work	stat	tion	Omit	for I	ADTA	/	
-	Ļ	Training	relate	bd	job			3		-	ing for work	5		Scheduled for m	ore trng.			nee at			(2)	Emplo	yer i		
2	_	Non-trai	the second second		_	_		4	<u>I</u> N	otl	looking for work	6		Not known		└ ── [₽]		IS WOR	KOL	ation	1	<u> </u>	blic		
EMPL	01	ER'S NA	ME A	ND	AUU	RESS										Ľ <u>↓</u>	Yes				2	_	_	, nonpr	
						-					-		-			2	No				3			, for pr	
											Trainees only)			19. REVIEW BY F if termination w											
		s is to (his repo				e circi	imetano	ces of t	ermi	ine	tion for the train	es to	- F	L have revie	wed the	circur	nstan		irro	undi	ng the	s tern	insti	on of th	10
1	Ti	or Good	Caus		2	T N	ot for (Good C		. //	Complete Item 19	77		Trainee to which described.		port re	Ters a	ung na	ve	tound		n 10 (9 8CC	urate i y	/
a, F/		ILITY NA		-	ADD								-	4. AGENCY NAM	AE AND	ADDR	ss								
b. N/	M	E AND 1	TITLE (DF	AUTH	IORIZI	D OFF	ICIAL						5. NAME AND T	ITLE OF	AUTH	ORIZE	D OFF	ICI	AL					
	-	4									1		-										DATE		
C. 31	GN	ATURE									d. DATE			c. SIGNATURE								10.	UATE		
												AN /-			00 00 0										
									*****	U	SE BY SELECTIO						Het	A 1= 2-							
20, 4	RE	ALL P	ASES		TRA		OR 861 47	RVICES	12	-		ente	r 3-	digit DOT Code	TOP OCCU	perich	(1818)	a ift it	em		001	CUL	/C		
				_			_				IF ANY ADDITIC		0	CONTINUER	CTIMP	18 00	ME				_				
														Complete				-							
		GRAM I n 7 abov							22		DTA CONTRACT	(PRO	JEC												
	Т			-						-	te Name		_	b. State Code		c. FY	Appro	ved	Ċ,	, Cor	tract	No.			e. Sec.
1	ŀ	rogram	Identif	ic	ation	Code							1						Pre	efix	P	rime		Sub	No.
27	t	Special	Impect	2	37	Πu	pward	Bound											1						1
29	+	Job Corr		-	43			pecifyi	23.	0	CCUPATION									-	24, 1	007 0	ODE		
31	-	CEP		_		H			L								_								
33	1	NIN			1				26		TRAINEE ENROLI			1 Yes										28. 8	EASON
36	Ŀ	DIC		_	1					AI	DDITIONAL ACT	IVITY	"[:	2 No (11 ** A	Vo," ent		on co	de fra	m i	item	16 ab	ove)		1	
STAT	E N		ID CO	DE								OFF	ICE	OR AGREEMENT	NUMBE	R					DAT	E			

APPENDIX N

ENPLOYMENT SECURITY COMMISSION OF MORTH CAROLINA MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT AND TRAINING ACT Referral Notice

			55A No.	Project	; No.
Add	Tess	· <u>شير بالمايين المحمد م</u> لين المحمد معاملين مي المانين مي المالي الم		L.O.	RAR /7
		(Auber) (Street) (City)	(State) (Zi	Cede)	
				,,	
-	_				
	1.	You have been selected to re			•
8				-vocational training	
8		Yer weeks. Beginning		and ending	•
L					
١ī.	•	You should report to begin t	madadas		
	2.	ton sugara report to petra a	retuing		(\$1.00)
G					
11		Report to	at		•
I		Report to(training official)		(fasility and locatio	n)
0					
Ň		NOTE: If you cannot report as direct	ted, notify this off	lee immediately.	
			والمتكافية المتحديق والمتحدث والمتحدث والمتحدث	المراجع كالبراج بمحجم إيرا المحدادي ويتعول فاحتجب	
	3.	Tyou may receive the foll	oving allovance	s during your traini	ng provided
6		you meet the week-by-week el	igibility requi:	rements, as explaine	d on the
		attached Form ES-950-C, Elig	ibility Require	ments for Allowances	•
X			• • • •		
I R		Regular training allower	ces. S t	er week plus \$	for
17		dependents.			
15					
		Touth training allowance	18. <u>3</u> P	er veek.	
		Training incentive payme	MALS. 3 D	er meer digt 210 Ioi	cexpenses.
R -		7 Subsistence allowances.	\$ p	er day when you are	avay from
		home overnight to attend	training.	•	
Īī		Transportation allowance		0.00 141	Round trip
١.			Beyond Countern	g distance \$	· ?
{ 0		1	Daily travel	5	. • ()
7		Your transportation	allowance vill	be reduced by 50¢ pe	r round trip
7		(an \$2 \$0 and mak)			
I		NOTE: As explained to you the enoug	te shan above any v	ery. You will be netified	of any change in
Ċ		NOTE: As explained to you the enough the enoughts and duration of a	llowances payable.		
		The and not and hind to	one of the above		
B	4.	☐ You are not entitled to	any of the abov	A STICMENCAN.	
R					
í i					
	Signe	ture of Selection and Referral Officer	,		Dete
	Sign	ture of Selection and Referral Officer	,		Date
	Sign	ture of Selection and Referral Officer			Date
	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre	ining under the Manp	ever Development and Train:	ing Act, as indicated
A P	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training	ining under the Manp ng facility as assig	med, attend regularly, and	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to muster
A P P	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours	ining under the Manp ng facility as assig e. Upon completion	ned, attend regularly, and of a course of vocational f	ing Act, as indicated do my best to master training, I agree to
A P P L I	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours	ining under the Manp ng facility as assig e. Upon completion	ned, attend regularly, and of a course of vocational f	ing Act, as indicated do my best to master training, I agree to
	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoli in t	ining under the Manp ng feellity as assig e. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which	ned, stiend regularly, and of a course of vocational 4 T. have been referred, or 1	ing Act, as indicated do my best to mister training, I agres to area. I failure to complete
APPLHCA	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours	ining under the Manp ng feellity as assig e. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which	ned, stiend regularly, and of a course of vocational 4 T. have been referred, or 1	ing Act, as indicated do my best to mister training, I agres to area. I failure to complete
Å	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre bove, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoli in t the training without good eause, will	ining under the Manp ng feellity as assig e. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which	ned, stiend regularly, and of a course of vocational 4 T. have been referred, or 1	ing Act, as indicated do my best to mister training, I agres to area. I failure to complete
APPLICANT	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoli in t	ining under the Manp ng feellity as assig e. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which	ned, stiend regularly, and of a course of vocational 4 T. have been referred, or 1	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master graining, I agree to area. I failure to complete bes for 1 year.
Å	5. Signe	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant	ining under the Many ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is	mod, stead regularly, and of a course of vocational of I have been referred, or a neligible for HDTA allowand	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete bes for 1 year. Date
Å	5.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of	ining under the Many ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is	 a course of vocational T. have been referred, or soligible for HUTA allowand 8. Following and 	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete tess for 1 year. Date
Å	5. Signe	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours scoopt exployment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of Training allowance	ining under the Manp ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following:	 Bod, stend regularly, and of a course of vocational T. have been referred, or soligible for HUTA allowand 8. Following and 	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete bes for 1 year. Date
Å	5. Signe	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours scoopt exployment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of Training allowance	ining under the Manp ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following:	 Bod, stend regularly, and of a course of vocational T. have been referred, or soligible for HUTA allowand 8. Following and 	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete tess for 1 year. Date
A N T	5. Signe	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training and to complete the course accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good cause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of Training allowance Subsistence allowance	ining under the Manp ng feeility as assig e. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following:	 Bod, stend regularly, and of a course of vocational T. have been referred, or soligible for HUTA allowand 8. Following and 	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete tess for 1 year. Date
ANT AD	5. Signe	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the traini the training and to complete the cours scoopt exployment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of Training allowance	ining under the Manp ng feeility as assig e. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following:	 Bod, stend regularly, and of a course of vocational T. have been referred, or soligible for HUTA allowand 8. Following and 	ing Aot, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete tess for 1 year. Date
4 NT 4 D V	5. Signe 6.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good cause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of Training allowance Subsistence allowance Transportation allow	ining under the Manp ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following:	<pre>med, gittend regularly, and of a course of vocational of T. have been referred, or neligible for HDTA allowand 8. Following and \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to master praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete test for 1 year. Date Date Check // Cash
4 N T 4 D 7 4	5. Signe 6.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of I Training allowance Subsistence allowance I Transportation allow I authorize a deduction of \$	ining under the Many ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following: ance ach	<pre>med, attend regularly, and of a source of vocational of T. have been referred, or neligible for HDTA allowing amo \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to muster praining, I agree to area. I failure to complete tes for 1 year. Date Date Check // Cash // Check // Cash
4317 4 D V 4 H	5. Signe 6.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training and to complete the course accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to smooll in to the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of I Training allowance Subsistence allowance I Transportation allow I authorize a deduction of \$ week from my future allowance	ining under the Many ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following: ance ance ach a payments.	<pre>med, ettend regularly, and of a source of vocational f T. have been referred, or i neligible for HDTA allowing and \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to muster iraining, I agree to area. I failure to complete ses for 1 year. Date Date Check // Cash // Check // Cash // Check // Cash // Check // Cash
4 N I I A D V A	5. Signe 6.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training and to complete the cours accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to empoll in t the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of I Training allowance Subsistence allowance I Transportation allow I authorize a deduction of \$	ining under the Many ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following: ance ance ach a payments.	<pre>med, attend regularly, and of a source of vocational of T. have been referred, or neligible for HDTA allowing amo \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to muster iraining, I agree to area. I failure to complete ses for 1 year. Date Date Check // Cash // Check // Cash // Check // Cash // Check // Cash
4NT 4 D 7 4 N 6 8	5. Signe 6. 7.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training the training and to complete the course accept exployment in the field for whi understand that failure to ensell in to the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of 	ining under the Mamp ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following: ance ance ach c payments. deducted.	<pre>med, ettend regularly, and of a source of vocational of I have been referred, or neligible for HDTA allowand 8. Following amo \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to muster iraining, I agree to area. I failure to complete ses for 1 year. Date Units are approved: Check [] Cash [] t is not able to ag without the mt(s).
4NT 4 D 7 4 N 6 8	5. Signe 6. 7.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training and to complete the course accept employment in the field for whi understand that failure to smooll in to the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of I Training allowance Subsistence allowance I Transportation allow I authorize a deduction of \$ week from my future allowance	ining under the Many ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following: ance ance ach a payments.	<pre>med, ettend regularly, and of a source of vocational f T. have been referred, or i neligible for HDTA allowing and \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to muster iraining, I agree to area. I failure to complete ses for 1 year. Date Units are approved: Check [] Cash [] t is not able to ag without the mt(s).
4NT 4 D 7 4 N 6 8	5. Signe 6. 7.	In consideration of my referral to tre above, I agree to report to the training the training and to complete the course accept exployment in the field for whi understand that failure to ensell in to the training without good eause, will ture of Applicant I request advance payment of 	ining under the Mamp ng facility as assig o. Upon completion oh trained in the he training to which result in my being is the following: the following: ance ance ach c payments. deducted.	<pre>med, ettend regularly, and of a source of vocational of I have been referred, or neligible for HDTA allowand 8. Following amo \$</pre>	ing Act, as indicated do my best to muster iraining, I agree to area. I failure to complete ses for 1 year. Date Units are approved: Check [] Cash [] t is not able to ag without the mat(s).

•

184

(Rev. 12/66)

APPENDIX 0

•

RESEARCH MASTER CARD

Program Number and Name Name of Trainee Street Address	Response Number Training Allowance \$/week Travel Allowance \$/ day
Town State Zip	
Item CODE No. 1 2 3 4 5 6	Job # First Second Third Fourth Fifth Present
2	
3	
4	Comp any
5	
6	EMPLOYMENT DATA
8	DATA Date Began Work
9	╸
10	Start-
11	
12	Present Salary
14	Date Left Job
15	ob ob